

Ontario | Commission Energy | de l'énergie Board | de l'Ontario

DECISION AND ORDER

EB-2020-0091

ENBRIDGE GAS INC.

Integrated Resource Planning Proposal

BEFORE: Lynne Anderson Presiding and Chief Commissioner

> Susan Frank Commissioner

Michael Janigan Commissioner

July 22, 2021



TABLE OF CONTENTS

| 1 | OVERVIEW | 3 |
|-----|---|-----|
| 2 | THE PROCESS | 10 |
| 3 | APPLICATION SUMMARY | 13 |
| 4 | STRUCTURE OF THE DECISION | 15 |
| 5 | IRP FRAMEWORK AND DEFINITION OF IRP | 16 |
| 6 | GUIDING PRINCIPLES | 24 |
| 7 | TYPES OF IRPAS | 29 |
| 8 | IRP ASSESSMENT PROCESS | 37 |
| 8.1 | IRP ASSESSMENT PROCESS STEP 1: IDENTIFICATION OF CONSTRAINTS | 39 |
| 8.2 | IRP ASSESSMENT PROCESS STEP 2: BINARY SCREENING CRITERIA | 42 |
| 8.3 | IRP ASSESSMENT PROCESS STEP 3: TWO-STAGE EVALUATION PROCESS | 49 |
| 8.4 | IRP ASSESSMENT PROCESS STEP 4: PERIODIC REVIEW | 57 |
| 9 | ALLOCATION OF IRP RISKS | 59 |
| 10 | STAKEHOLDER OUTREACH AND ENGAGEMENT PROCESS | 63 |
| 11 | INDIGENOUS ENGAGEMENT AND CONSULTATION | 68 |
| 12 | IRPA COST RECOVERY AND ACCOUNTING TREATMENT PRINCIPLES | 571 |
| 13 | FUTURE IRP PLAN APPLICATIONS | 77 |
| 14 | MONITORING AND REPORTING | 82 |
| 15 | IRP COSTS DEFERRAL ACCOUNTS | 85 |
| 16 | IRP PILOT PROJECTS | 88 |
| 17 | AMI ACKNOWLEDGEMENT | 92 |
| 18 | | 94 |
| 19 | ORDER | 95 |

1 OVERVIEW

Enbridge Gas filed an application with the OEB which requested that the OEB determine that the policy direction in its Integrated Resource Planning (IRP) proposal was reasonable and appropriate. Integrated resource planning generally refers to a planning process that evaluates and compares both supply-side and demand-side options to meeting an energy system need.

Enbridge Gas indicated that establishing policy guidance for Integrated Resource Planning would enable Enbridge Gas to be successful in considering IRP Alternatives to future facility expansion/reinforcement projects effectively and efficiently. This guidance would also be responsive to previous direction from the OEB that Enbridge Gas should improve its procedures for considering demand-side management as an alternative to pipelines and traditional facility infrastructure.

In response, the OEB is establishing a first-generation IRP Framework that provides direction on the OEB's requirements as Enbridge Gas considers IRP to meet its system needs. The expectation is that enhancements and improvements will be made in the future on the basis of the experience gained in Ontario with pilot projects and other IRP activities, drawing on successes achieved in other jurisdictions, and future policy direction. The IRP Framework is provided in Appendix A to this Decision and Order. Enbridge Gas is expected to begin integrating IRP into its existing planning processes, in a manner consistent with the IRP Framework, effective immediately.

Key elements of the IRP Framework are described below.

Definition of IRP: The IRP Framework establishes the following definition of IRP for Enbridge Gas:

Integrated Resource Planning is a planning strategy and process that considers Facility Alternatives and IRP Alternatives (including the interplay of these options) to address the system needs of Enbridge Gas's regulated operations, and identifies and implements the alternative (or combination of alternatives) that is in the best interest of Enbridge Gas and its customers, taking into account reliability and safety, cost-effectiveness, public policy, optimized scoping, and risk management.

Guiding Principles: The OEB has determined that guiding principles are essential to the establishment of a robust IRP Framework. The IRP Framework cannot anticipate all situations that might occur in the consideration of alternatives to infrastructure builds.

The guiding principles will assist in providing consistent direction for IRP, particularly in these early years. The OEB approves guiding principles for the IRP Framework on reliability and safety, cost-effectiveness, public policy, optimized scoping, and risk management. These principles are consistent with the OEB's statutory objectives for natural gas.

Types of IRP Alternatives: The IRP Framework provides guidance on what types of IRP Alternatives Enbridge Gas may consider to meet an identified system need.

Demand-side programming, including geotargeted energy efficiency and demand response programs, is part of the IRP Framework. The demand-side IRP Alternatives are expected to target specific constrained areas and encourage the reduction of peak consumption. The IRP Framework will provide opportunities to gain experience on demand-side programming that focuses on reducing peak demand. Supply-side IRP Alternatives (e.g., compressed natural gas and renewable natural gas, and commercial or market-based alternatives such as peaking supply, third-party assignments, or exchanges), should also be considered, as should storage. For both demand-side and supply-side IRP Alternatives, Enbridge Gas is expected to consider procuring equipment or activities through the competitive market, where feasible and costeffective.

Enbridge Gas also proposed non-gas IRP Alternatives, specifically electricity-based alternatives. The OEB has concluded that as part of this first-generation IRP Framework, it is not appropriate to provide funding to Enbridge Gas for electricity IRP Alternatives.

IRP Assessment Process: The IRP Framework includes a four-step process Enbridge Gas will use to determine the best approach to meeting system needs, including whether to pursue IRP Alternatives to address an identified need/constraint.

Identification of Constraints: Enbridge Gas will identify potential system needs/constraints up to ten years in the future in its Asset Management Plan, allowing time for a detailed examination of the potential for IRP Alternatives to meet these needs. The Asset Management Plan will provide the status of consideration of IRP Alternatives in regards to meeting system needs, and an updated version will be filed on an annual basis. The first version reflecting this updated process will be filed in Fall 2022.

The OEB is not requiring a more comprehensive review of Enbridge Gas's demand forecasting methodology that is used in identifying system needs at this time. Detailed examination of the ten-year demand forecast methodology is appropriately done at Enbridge Gas's next rebasing application, at which time the Asset Management Plan will be filed as evidence.

Binary Screening Criteria: The IRP Framework includes screening criteria to select which system needs require further IRP consideration, in order to focus on those situations where there is a reasonable expectation that an IRP Alternative could efficiently and economically meet the need. This will include facility expansion/reinforcement projects where growth is the main driver.

The following criteria will generally exclude a system need from further IRP consideration:

- Emergent safety issues
- System needs that must be met in under three years
- Customer-specific builds where a customer fully pays for the incremental infrastructure costs associated with a facility project
- Community expansion projects driven by government legislation or policy with related funding aimed at delivering natural gas into communities
- Pipeline replacement and relocation projects costing less than the minimum project cost that would necessitate a Leave to Construct approval.

For customer-specific builds and community expansion projects, Enbridge Gas is encouraged to discuss demand-side management opportunities with customers to potentially reduce the size of the build.

Two-stage Evaluation: For system needs progressing past the binary screening, Enbridge Gas will undertake a technical evaluation to first determine if the IRP Alternatives considered can meet the identified need. If so, then Enbridge Gas will compare one or more IRP Plans to the baseline Facility Alternative, using an economic test, to determine the optimum solution to meet the system need.

A three-phase Discounted Cash Flow-plus test, including its focus on rate impacts (as identified in phase 1 of this test), will be the economic evaluation test used in the IRP Framework. This test assesses project benefits and costs from the utility, customer, and societal perspective.

The OEB recognizes that this test could be improved to better list and define the costs and benefits of facility projects and IRP Alternatives, and clarify how these costs and benefits should be considered within the test. Enbridge Gas is expected to study improvements to the Discounted Cash Flow-plus test for IRP, in consultation with the IRP Technical Working Group that will be established as part of the IRP Framework, and using IRP pilot projects as a testing ground. Enbridge Gas shall file an enhanced Discounted Cash Flow-plus test for approval as part of the first non-pilot IRP Plan.

If an IRP Plan is being proposed for the benefit of new customers, the results of the Discounted Cash Flow-plus test will assist the OEB in determining whether the proposed IRP Plan is compatible with the OEB's objective to facilitate rational expansion of transmission and distribution systems. Customer contributions could be applied to reduce cross-subsidization between new and existing customers.

Periodic Review: Enbridge Gas will review its IRP determinations if needed due to changing circumstances and identify any updates as part of an annual IRP report.

Allocation of IRP Risk: There are risks associated with the development of an IRP Plan and the selection of projects to address constraints.

One risk is that the OEB will have limited recourse at the project approval stage (for an IRP Plan or a facility project) if it believes that Enbridge Gas has not chosen the best option to meet a system need, because it may no longer be possible to implement alternative options without compromising safety or reliability. The OEB finds that Enbridge Gas is making considerable effort to improve its planning process, and this is expected to reduce this risk. The OEB is not requiring Enbridge Gas to seek approval for its determinations in the IRP Assessment Process, prior to project-specific applications (for an IRP Plan approval or a Leave to Construct approval). Enbridge Gas has considerable experience with Leave to Construct approval). Enbridge Gas has considerable experience of approval or modifications made to the original request have been required by the OEB. Furthermore, the OEB retains the authority to deny recovery of costs if it determines that Enbridge Gas was not prudent in considering alternatives.

A second risk is that an approved IRP Plan may not deliver the load reduction required to address a system need. With regards to who should bear the performance and cost risk associated with approved IRP Plans, the OEB has determined that prudently incurred costs associated with an approved IRP Plan will be eligible for cost recovery. The OEB acknowledges that there may be a greater degree of performance and cost risk associated with IRP Alternatives and IRP Plans in comparison with facility projects, and expects to take this into consideration in its prudence review. However, where Enbridge Gas does not act prudently or not in accordance with an approved IRP Plan, then it may be at risk for recovery of some portion of IRP investments that are deemed imprudent.

A third risk that is a concern for both infrastructure builds and for IRP Alternatives is stranded assets. At this time, the OEB will continue to emphasize the requirement to demonstrate prudence by Enbridge Gas, at both the system planning and project planning levels.

Stakeholder Outreach and Engagement Process: Enbridge Gas will use a threecomponent stakeholder engagement process for IRP. This will involve: (1) gathering stakeholder insight from existing channels; (2) holding regional stakeholder days on an annual basis focused on system needs identified in the Asset Management Plan and options to address these needs through IRP; and (3) project-specific consultation for specific proposed IRP Alternatives or IRP Plans in a specific geographic region. Enbridge Gas will also establish a website to facilitate the broad sharing of information on IRP stakeholdering efforts.

In addition to the three-component stakeholder process, the OEB will also establish an IRP Technical Working Group led by OEB staff, similar to the current OEB-administered Demand-Side Management Evaluation Advisory Committee. The IRP Technical Working Group will have an objective of providing input that is of value to both Enbridge Gas in implementing IRP, and to the OEB in its oversight of the IRP Framework. OEB staff will establish the IRP Technical Working Group members, by the end of 2021. The OEB expects that the Technical Working Group's first priorities will be the consideration and implementation of IRP pilot projects, and enhancements or additional guidance in applying the Discounted Cash Flow-plus evaluation methodology. The IRP Technical Working Group will also be expected to review a draft of Enbridge Gas's annual IRP report, with the review coordinated by OEB staff. Material concerns that remain unresolved within the Technical Working Group will be brought to the attention of the OEB.

Indigenous Engagement and Consultation: No party has identified any direct material impact the IRP Framework could have on any Aboriginal or treaty rights. The IRP Framework is being established by the OEB following the receipt of input from many stakeholders including an Indigenous representative intervenor.

Enbridge Gas has indicated that it will make efforts to accommodate participation of Indigenous groups within its stakeholder engagement process and work with these groups as appropriate to address any concerns. The OEB endorses this approach. There is insufficient information on the record at this time to determine which Indigenous communities would be impacted by specific system needs and the potential solutions (IRP Plans or facility projects), and what impact, if any, the individual IRP Plans might have on Aboriginal or treaty rights. In addition to any broader stakeholder engagement with Indigenous groups, Enbridge Gas is required to conduct consultation with respect to any potential impacts to Aboriginal or treaty rights in relation to proposed IRP Plans (which may include the individual IRP Alternatives considered) and Leave to Construct applications. Any concerns can be considered on a case-by-case basis when an IRP Plan or a Leave to Construct application comes before the OEB for approval.

When Enbridge Gas requests approval for an IRP Plan or a Leave to Construct, it will be necessary for Enbridge Gas to follow the requirements in the *Environmental Guidelines for the Location, Construction and Operation of Hydrocarbon Pipelines and Facilities in Ontario* regarding Indigenous consultation, if applicable.

Cost Recovery and Accounting Treatment Principles: Costs associated with IRP can fall into three categories: incremental IRP administrative costs, project costs to implement IRP Alternatives, and ongoing operational and maintenance costs to operate and maintain an IRP Alternative after it has been brought into service. Project costs for IRP Alternatives, similar to the costs for infrastructure builds, will be eligible for inclusion in rate base, where Enbridge Gas owns and operates the IRP Alternative. Until rebasing, the associated revenue requirement of these project costs will be recorded in a capital costs deferral account for recovery annually or at rebasing as requested by Enbridge Gas. Where Enbridge Gas proposes to make an enabling payment to a competitive service provider and does not own or operate the asset, these costs, if approved, will be included in the category of ongoing operational and maintenance costs and recovered as operating expenses. Until rebasing, these operating costs will be recorded in an operating costs deferral account for recovery annually or at rebasing as requested by Enbridge Gas. Incremental IRP administrative costs and other ongoing operational and maintenance costs will also be treated as expenses and recorded in this account.

Future IRP Plan Applications: When Enbridge Gas determines that an IRP Alternative (either alone, in combination with other IRP Alternatives, or in combination with a facility project) is the best option to address a system need, it will apply for approval of an IRP Plan that enables the alternative. The IRP Framework establishes a new OEB approval process for IRP Plans, under section 36 of the *OEB Act*. An IRP Plan approval will endorse the IRP Plan and approve the cost consequences. The OEB expects that an approach to cost allocation will be part of the IRP Plan approval. The costs would then

be recovered, subject to a prudence review, through the IRP Costs deferral accounts annually and/or at Enbridge Gas's next rebasing application.

An IRP Plan approval will be mandatory if the forecast costs of the IRP Plan exceed the minimum project cost (currently \$2 million, proposed to increase to \$10 million) that would necessitate a Leave to Construct approval for a pipeline project. Enbridge Gas is expected to seek approval for an adjustment to an IRP Plan, if any cost adjustment is an increase of greater than 25% of the approved cost. When seeking recovery of actual IRP Plan costs, Enbridge Gas will need to demonstrate that it has been prudent in managing its actions and resulting costs, as is typical for all requests for cost recovery.

Monitoring and Reporting: Enbridge Gas will file an annual IRP report with the OEB as part of its annual Non-Commodity Deferral Account Clearance and Earnings Sharing Mechanism application, with information that includes updates on IRP pilots, potential and approved IRP Plans, and the most recent results of its IRP Assessment Process for system needs, including reporting on those system needs where the assessment ruled out further consideration of IRP Alternatives. The OEB does not intend to approve the annual IRP report, but it could impact the OEB's findings on recovery of the costs in the IRP Costs deferral accounts or inform future proceedings.

IRP Costs Deferral Accounts: The OEB is establishing two IRP Costs deferral accounts for the period from 2021 to 2023, to track incremental IRP-related costs not included in Enbridge Gas's base rates. Enbridge Gas may request disposition of the balances in these accounts, when eligible, as part of its annual Non-Commodity Deferral Account Clearance and Earnings Sharing Mechanism application.

IRP Pilot Projects: The OEB expects that two IRP pilot projects will be selected and deployed by the end of 2022 as proposed by Enbridge Gas. The pilots are expected to assist in understanding and evaluating how IRP can be implemented to avoid, delay or reduce facility projects. The detailed consideration of IRP pilot projects should commence shortly after the issuance of the IRP Framework with input being sought from the IRP Technical Working Group. The implementation of pilots should not be a barrier to addressing a system need through a non-pilot IRP Plan, if an exceptional time-limited opportunity arises prior to the completion of the pilots.

Advanced Metering Infrastructure: The OEB concludes that there is insufficient information to determine if advanced metering infrastructure is a cost-effective enabler of IRP.

2 THE PROCESS

Enbridge Gas Inc. (Enbridge Gas) originally submitted an Integrated Resource Planning (IRP) proposal to the OEB on November 1, 2019 as part of its Dawn-Parkway System Expansion Project Application (EB-2019-0159).

On April 28, 2020, the OEB issued a Notice of Hearing that initiated a review of Enbridge Gas's IRP proposal as a separate proceeding (EB-2020-0091).

On May 21, 2020, the OEB issued Procedural Order No. 1 that granted intervenor status and cost eligibility, and provided a draft issues list for comment.

The following parties applied for and were granted intervenor status:

- Anwaatin Inc. (Anwaatin)
- Association of Power Producers of Ontario (APPRO)
- Building Owners and Managers Association, Greater Toronto (BOMA)
- Canadian Manufacturers & Exporters (CME)
- The City of Hamilton
- Consumers Council of Canada (CCC)
- Energy Probe Research Foundation (Energy Probe)
- Environmental Defence (ED)
- EPCOR Natural Gas Limited Partnership (ENGLP)
- Federation of Rental-housing Providers of Ontario (FRPO)
- Green Energy Coalition (GEC)
- Independent Electricity System Operator (IESO)
- Industrial Gas Users Association (IGUA)
- London Property Management Association (LPMA)
- Low-Income Energy Network (LIEN)
- Ontario Greenhouse Vegetable Growers (OGVG)
- Ontario Sustainable Energy Association (OSEA)
- Pollution Probe
- School Energy Coalition (SEC)
- The Corporation of the City of Kitchener Utilities Division (City of Kitchener)
- TransCanada Pipelines Limited (TCPL)
- Vulnerable Energy Consumers Coalition (VECC)

Anwaatin, APPRO, BOMA, CCC, CME, Energy Probe, Environmental Defence, FRPO, GEC, IGUA, LIEN, LPMA, OGVG, OSEA, Pollution Probe, SEC and VECC also applied for and were granted cost eligibility.

On July 15, 2020, the OEB issued a Decision on Issues List and Procedural Order No. 2 that approved a final Issues List, and included provisions for Enbridge Gas and other parties regarding filing additional evidence. On July 22, 2020, Enbridge Gas filed an IRP Study prepared by ICF Canada in support of its application.¹

In Procedural Order No. 4, issued August 20, 2020, the OEB accepted proposals to file additional evidence submitted by Enbridge Gas, OEB staff, and GEC/ED. In Procedural Order No. 5, issued September 15, 2020, the OEB denied FRPO's proposal to file evidence on supply-side IRP Alternatives, but indicated that supply-side alternatives were in scope of the proceeding, and questions regarding their treatment in the IRP proposal could be put to Enbridge Gas through the interrogatory process.

On October 15, 2020, Enbridge Gas filed additional evidence regarding its IRP proposal, which also included an updated jurisdictional review by ICF Canada of advances of natural gas IRP in other jurisdictions since the completion of the original IRP Study.²

The evidence of OEB staff and GEC/ED was filed on November 12, 2020 (the Guidehouse report)³ and November 23, 2020 (the EFG {Energy Futures Group} report)⁴, respectively. The Guidehouse report assessed the IRP experience of natural gas utilities in New York State and its relevance to Ontario. The EFG report made recommendations for IRP in Ontario based on lessons learned from the electricity sector, jurisdictions other than New York State, and natural gas demand-side management programs. Enbridge Gas filed responding evidence regarding these reports on December 11, 2020.

¹ <u>Natural Gas Integrated Resource Planning: Initial Assessment of the Potential to Employ Targeted DSM</u> to Influence Future Natural Gas Infrastructure Investment, ICF Canada, May 18, 2018

² IRP Jurisdictional Review Report, ICF Canada, October 14, 2020

³ <u>Natural Gas Integrated Resource Planning in New York State and Ontario</u>, Guidehouse Inc., November 12, 2020

⁴ <u>Best Practices for Gas IRP and Consideration of "Non-Pipe" Alternatives to Traditional Infrastructure</u> <u>Investments</u>, (Exhibit M2.GEC-ED), Chris Neme, Energy Futures Group, November 23, 2020

Following an interrogatory phase regarding all evidence filed by parties, the OEB held a series of transcribed virtual events in this proceeding, including a Technical Conference on February 10-12, 2021, a Presentation Day on February 19, 2021, and an Oral Hearing on March 1-4, 2021.

Enbridge Gas filed its Argument-in-Chief on March 17, 2021. Intervenors and OEB staff filed final arguments on or before March 31, 2021. All intervenors filed final arguments with the exception of ENGLP, the City of Hamilton, the City of Kitchener, the IESO, and TCPL. Two letters of comment were also received, from Diverso Energy and the Ontario Geothermal Association. Enbridge Gas filed its reply argument on April 21, 2021.

3 APPLICATION SUMMARY

Enbridge Gas originally requested that the OEB determine that the policy direction set out within its IRP proposal is reasonable and appropriate.⁵

In its Argument-in-Chief, Enbridge Gas clarified that it is requesting that the OEB approve an IRP Framework for Enbridge Gas that includes each of the following items:⁶

- 1) **Guiding Principles**: Approval of Reliability and Safety, Cost Effectiveness, Public Policy and Optimized Scoping as appropriate guiding principles to inform and influence how Enbridge Gas implements IRP.
- 2) IRP Proposal Elements:
 - a) **Types of IRPAs**: Approval for Enbridge Gas to use a wide variety of demand side alternatives (gas and non-gas, including electricity-based solutions), along with appropriate supply side alternatives, to meet an identified need/constraint (including allowing for consideration of a variety of ownership, operation and/or procurement scenarios for each).
 - b) **IRP Assessment Process:** Approval of a prescribed process, consisting of the four steps described below, to determine whether to pursue IRP solutions for an identified need/constraint.
 - i) *Identification of Constraints*: Enbridge Gas's asset management process will identify potential system needs/constraints up to ten years in the future and describe these in annual updates to the Asset Management Plan (AMP).
 - ii) *Binary Screening Criteria:* Enbridge Gas will apply five binary screening criteria to identified system needs/constraints in the AMP to determine whether further IRP evaluation is appropriate.
 - iii) Two-Stage Evaluation Process: Where a project progresses past the initial binary screening, Enbridge Gas will determine whether to proceed with an IRP Plan through two stages. First, Enbridge Gas will determine whether potential IRPAs could meet the identified constraint need. If yes, then Enbridge Gas will compare one or more IRP Plans to the baseline Facility Alternative, using a DCF+ {Discounted Cash Flow +} test, to determine the optimum alternative.
 - iv) *Periodic Review:* Where circumstances change (for example, the nature or timing of an identified need/constraint alters materially, or significant policy changes are announced by government or the OEB), then Enbridge Gas will

⁵ <u>Exhibit A, Tab 13</u>, p. 1

⁶ <u>Argument-in-Chief</u>, pp. 13-15

review its IRP determinations related to identified needs/constraints (reflecting changes through the annual update to the AMP) and will report to the OEB, stakeholders and potentially affected Indigenous groups as appropriate (either through the AMP, the IRP Report or via an IRPA application).

- c) **Stakeholder Outreach and Engagement Process:** Approval of the proposed three-component stakeholdering process, including a purpose-specific stakeholder Technical Working Group to support IRPA development and to identify and discuss new IRP solutions and IRP avoided costs and benefits.
- d) **IRPA Cost Recovery and Accounting Treatment Fundamentals:** Approval of like-for-like treatment of IRPA investments, such that longer term investments in IRPA Plans will be capitalized as rate base, with cost recovery similar to the facility investments that they are replacing at the time of in-service (with IRPA costs amortized over their useful lives).
- e) **Future IRP Plan Applications:** Approval of a process similar to the Leave to Construct approval process, to review and approve a proposed IRP Plan designed to meet an identified need/constraint, with Enbridge Gas being given flexibility to adjust the IRP Plan without further OEB review except where the costs being adjusted are an increase of 25% or greater of the total approved cost.
- f) Monitoring and Reporting: Approval of the proposed annual IRP reporting from Enbridge Gas that will address IRP integration into existing planning processes, IRPA effectiveness, IRP pilot projects planned or underway, IRP stakeholdering and IRPA implementation.
- 3) **IRP Costs Deferral Account:** Approval of an IRP Costs deferral account which will track all incremental IRP-related costs not included in base rates (capital, operating and administrative costs) during the current deferred rebasing term.
- 4) IRP Pilot Project Proposal: Approval for Enbridge Gas to develop two pilot projects to be developed and initiated by the end of 2022 – one of which will apply the new IRP Framework through development and implementation of an IRP Plan to meet an identified need/constraint and the other of which will test a promising IRPA such as Demand Response, along with Advanced Metering Infrastructure (AMI), if possible.
- 5) **AMI Acknowledgement:** An indication of the OEB's support for the role of AMI as an important enabler of successful IRP and IRPAs.

4 STRUCTURE OF THE DECISION

The Decision and Order follows the format of Enbridge Gas's Argument-in-Chief, and the specific approvals requested by Enbridge Gas as part of the IRP Framework. In addition, the Decision and Order includes two chapters on issues that are relevant to the IRP Framework but do not address specific approvals requested by Enbridge Gas, regarding Indigenous engagement and consultation, and IRP-related risk. Appendix A provides the approved first-generation IRP Framework, consistent with the findings in the Decision and Order.

5 IRP FRAMEWORK AND DEFINITION OF IRP

This chapter discusses the need for, and form of, an Integrated Resource Planning (IRP) Framework for Enbridge Gas, and the definition of IRP within such a Framework.

Within the energy sector generally, integrated resource planning usually refers to a planning process that evaluates and compares both supply-side and demand-side options for meeting an energy system need, and may also refer to consideration of multiple energy sources, and co-ordination or integration between multiple energy service providers.

In the context of Enbridge Gas's operations, prior to Enbridge Gas's IRP application, the OEB had previously considered the role of both supply-side and demand-side options for meeting the system needs of Enbridge Gas (and its predecessors, Enbridge Gas Distribution and Union Gas), and more specifically the potential for natural gas demand-side management (DSM) to defer or avoid capital investments in natural gas infrastructure, in several Leave to Construct decisions, and in the OEB's oversight of natural gas DSM. The following table provides examples of these previous considerations.

| Date | Initiative | Proceeding |
|--------------|--|--------------|
| January 30, | OEB issues Decision and Order on GTA-Parkway | EB-2012-0451 |
| 2014 | <u>Project</u> , which concludes that further examination of natural gas IRP is warranted, and provides | EB-2012-0433 |
| | guidance regarding assessment of demand-side alternatives in Leave to Construct applications | EB-2013-0074 |
| December 22, | OEB issues 2015-2020 DSM Framework, which | EB-2014-0134 |
| 2014 | includes infrastructure deferral as one of the goals of DSM | |
| January 20, | OEB issues Decision and Order on EGD/Union | EB-2015-0029 |
| 2016 | 2015-2020 DSM plans, which directs EGD and Union to work jointly on a transition plan that outlines how to include DSM as part of future infrastructure planning activities | EB-2015-0049 |

Table 1: Previous OEB Consideration of Integrated Resource Planning ForEnbridge Gas

| January 15, | Enbridge Gas Distribution files IRP transition plan, | EB-2017-0127 |
|--------------|--|--------------|
| 2018 | and study from ICF Canada, as part of mid-term review of DSM framework | EB-2017-0128 |
| November 29, | OEB issues report on mid-term review of DSM | EB-2017-0127 |
| 2018 | <u>framework</u> , which indicates that natural gas utilities should include a comprehensive evaluation of | EB-2017-0128 |
| | conservation and energy efficiency as an alternative to reduce or defer infrastructure investments as part | |
| | of all leave to construct applications | |
| January 3, | OEB issues Decision and Order on EGD's Bathurst | EB-2018-0097 |
| 2019 | Reinforcement Leave to Construct application, | |
| | finding that EGD's process for considering DSM as | |
| | a viable alternative to this Project was not | |
| | appropriate | |
| November 1, | Enbridge Gas files IRP proposal as part of <u>Dawn-</u> | EB-2019-0159 |
| 2019 | Parkway Expansion Leave to Construct Application | |

Enbridge Gas indicated that it filed its original IRP proposal for three reasons:⁷

- To be responsive to recent direction from the OEB to: (a) consider demand-side management (DSM) as a pipeline alternative at the preliminary stage of project development in the context of leave to construct applications, (b) develop more rigorous, robust and comprehensive procedures to ensure conservation and energy efficiency opportunities can be reasonably considered as alternatives to future capital projects, as requested by the OEB in its Report on the DSM Mid-Term Review.⁸
- 2) To establish the necessary IRP policy guidance required for Enbridge Gas to be successful in considering IRP Alternatives (IRPAs) as non-facility alternatives to future expansion/reinforcement projects effectively and efficiently.
- 3) To demonstrate that IRP was not a viable alternative to the proposed Dawn-Parkway

⁷ Exhibit A, Tab 13, p. 2

⁸ Report of the Ontario Energy Board - Mid-Term Review of the DSM Framework for Natural Gas Distributors (2015-2020), November 29, 2018, pp. 20-21

System Expansion project.

Enbridge Gas's application for the proposed Dawn-Parkway System Expansion project has been withdrawn and is no longer before the OEB.⁹ However, the first two reasons noted by Enbridge Gas for considering Enbridge Gas's IRP proposal remain relevant to the current application.

Need for, and Form of, IRP Framework

In its original application, Enbridge Gas requested that the OEB determine that the policy direction set out within its IRP proposal is reasonable and appropriate.¹⁰ In its Argument-in-Chief, Enbridge Gas requested that, "as part of the IRP Framework that will be issued by the OEB", the OEB consider and approve specific elements of its proposal.¹¹

Several parties (FRPO, OEB staff, Pollution Probe, SEC) argued that consideration of different options to meet system needs is already an obligatory activity for Enbridge Gas, regardless of whether there is an IRP Framework in place, although a Framework may provide more detail on specific aspects.

However, most parties (including those above except for SEC) agreed that an IRP Framework was desirable to guide Enbridge Gas's consideration of alternatives in system planning.

Parties generally used Enbridge's IRP proposal as the starting point to frame their submissions regarding the content of the IRP Framework, with varying degrees of differentiation from Enbridge's IRP proposal. Only SEC argued that Enbridge's IRP proposal should be rejected outright;¹² however, SEC proposed an alternative approach to IRP, not a rejection of the principle that Enbridge Gas needs to consider different options to meeting system needs.

There was a range of views as to how detailed an IRP Framework should be. Energy Probe and Pollution Probe argued that more detail was needed, but other parties (LPMA, SEC) expressed caution about overly pre-determining or constraining Enbridge Gas's approach to IRP, in the absence of specific IRPAs or a system plan developed with consideration of IRPAs in mind. OEB staff recommended that the IRP Framework

⁹ EB-2019-0159, Procedural Order No. 8, November 18, 2020

¹⁰ Exhibit A, Tab 13, p. 1

¹¹ <u>Argument-in-Chief</u>, pp. 12-15

¹² SEC Argument, p. 8

be high-level in nature, to recognize that the details of Enbridge Gas's approach to IRP will evolve based on the learnings acquired in the initial years of the Framework. OGVG suggested that the OEB make clear that the development of an IRP Framework is expected to be an iterative process.

Definition and Scope of IRP for Enbridge Gas

As part of its Argument-in-Chief, Enbridge Gas proposed two potential definitions of IRP as it would apply to Enbridge Gas, that could be adopted for the IRP Framework as follows:¹³

- IRP is a multi-faceted planning process that includes the identification, evaluation and implementation of realistic natural gas supply-side and demandside options (including the interplay of these options) to determine the solution to an identified future need or constraint that provides the best combination of cost and risk for Enbridge Gas customers.
- IRP is aimed at considering facility and non-facility alternatives to address longterm system constraints/needs such that an optimized and economic solution is proposed and implemented to meet the identified constraint or need.

While there are minor differences between these proposed definitions, both frame IRP as a planning process driven by the system needs of Enbridge Gas's operations, considering different options to meet these system needs, and determining the best approach to meet these needs.

OEB staff proposed a similar definition:

Integrated Resource Planning is a planning strategy and process that considers facility and non-facility alternatives (including the interplay of these options) to address the system needs of Enbridge Gas's regulated operations, and identifies and implements the alternative (or combination of alternatives) that is in the best interest of Enbridge Gas and its customers, taking into account reliability and safety, cost-effectiveness, risk minimization, planning and regulatory efficiency, stakeholder perspectives, and alignment with public policy objectives.¹⁴

Most parties accepted Enbridge Gas's definition or proposed similar definitions.

¹³ <u>Argument-in-Chief</u>, p. 6

¹⁴ OEB Staff argument, p. 15

One area where parties' views differed was whether the scope and definition of IRP should be limited to Enbridge Gas's operations or should require more integrated energy planning with other energy providers.

Parties such as OGVG, Energy Probe and IGUA argued that the IRP Framework should be drafted and scoped with regards to the OEB's legislated objectives for natural gas¹⁵ and the OEB's responsibilities under the OEB Act for regulation and oversight of natural gas distribution, transmission, and storage. Energy Probe submitted that consideration of broad energy planning is a policy issue for the Ontario government to consider and provide direction to the OEB and Enbridge Gas as necessary.

Other parties argued that this framing was too narrow in scope, both in the context of an expected energy transition to lower-carbon energy sources in the coming years, and a desire to meet Ontario's energy needs in the most efficient way possible. LPMA proposed a definition for IRP as an "energy sector wide planning process that evaluates and compares all available energy demand-side and supply-side options."¹⁶, which would extend to maximizing the utilization of both natural gas and electricity assets, as part of the energy transition.

FRPO objected to Enbridge Gas's reference to "long-term system constraints/needs" within its definition of IRP, submitting that IRP can also encompass bridging mechanisms that are short- and medium-term solutions. Pollution Probe also defined IRP as being inclusive of short- and medium-term planning decisions.

Findings

The OEB acknowledges and thanks the many parties who participated in this proceeding. The parties provided diverse perspectives as to how to proceed with the development of alternatives to infrastructure builds. The studies by ICF Canada, Energy Futures Group and Guidehouse assisted the OEB in understanding the progress of IRP in other jurisdictions, and were taken into consideration in developing the IRP Framework. IRP in the natural gas sector has been initiated in only a few jurisdictions, and where work is underway it appears to still be in early stages.

Decision and Order July 22, 2021

¹⁵ OEB Act, s.2¹⁶ LPMA Argument, p. 2

Need for, and Form of, IRP Framework

Some parties submitted that it was premature to develop an IRP Framework, while others suggested that a detailed and comprehensive IRP Framework would allow for more efficient developments to replace infrastructure construction. The OEB has concluded that given the direction in many OEB decisions over the years requiring Enbridge Gas to undertake a more thorough consideration of alternatives, the OEB must provide direction on the approvals Enbridge Gas requested and respond to the issues raised by several parties, in an IRP Framework. The OEB is establishing a first-generation IRP Framework with the expectation that enhancements and improvements will be made in the future on the basis of the experience gained in Ontario with pilot projects and other IRP activities, drawing on successes achieved in other jurisdictions, and future policy direction. A first-generation IRP Framework including applicable definitions is provided in Appendix A. The Framework is a companion document to this Decision and Order regarding IRP for Enbridge Gas.

The IRP Framework provides direction to Enbridge Gas on topics to be covered in an IRP Plan and the OEB's requirements as Enbridge Gas considers and develops IRP Plans to meet its system needs. If Enbridge Gas has reasons for a specific IRP Plan to deviate from the Framework, it should justify why deviations from the Framework requirements are appropriate.

The IRP Framework has been established for Enbridge Gas; however, it should also be used as a resource to guide EPCOR Natural Gas Limited Partnership (ENGLP) when it examines infrastructure investments and potential alternatives. The OEB expects that this IRP Framework for Enbridge Gas will be a starting point for consideration of an IRP Framework that would be appropriate for ENGLP.

How the IRP Framework will address the specific elements of Enbridge Gas's IRP proposal is discussed in subsequent chapters of this Decision and Order.

Definition and Scope of IRP for Enbridge Gas

The OEB finds that the OEB staff definition of IRP is a generally sound basis on which to develop this first-generation IRP Framework.

The OEB is establishing the following definition of IRP.

Integrated Resource Planning is a planning strategy and process that considers Facility Alternatives and IRP Alternatives (including the interplay of these options) to address the system needs of Enbridge Gas's regulated operations and identifies and implements the alternative (or combination of alternatives) that is in the best interest of Enbridge Gas and its customers, taking into account reliability and safety, cost-effectiveness, public policy, optimized scoping, and risk management.

Some parties suggested that IRP should be focused on energy requirements and not just natural gas. The OEB agrees with Enbridge Gas that this first-generation IRP Framework should focus on the needs of its natural gas customers. Natural gas investment planning is already very complex, and it is premature to attempt to move to integrated energy planning or attempt to anticipate the future energy transition. Work is underway on an update to Ontario's long-term energy planning framework¹⁷ which might provide policy direction regarding the integration of gas and electricity in assessing energy options.

The OEB has established other definitions which are necessary to the IRP Framework. These are similar to the definitions used by the OEB in its Decision on Issues List and Procedural Order No. 2,¹⁸ but have been updated to be consistent with the details of the final IRP Framework.

- **IRP Assessment Process:** The process used by Enbridge Gas to determine the preferred solution to meet specific system needs, including consideration of Facility Alternatives and IRP Alternatives.
- Facility Alternative: A potential infrastructure solution considered under the IRP Assessment Process in response to a specific system need of Enbridge Gas. In this IRP Framework, the term is synonymous with a traditional or conventional facility project. This would typically include a hydrocarbon line (as defined in the *OEB Act*) developed by Enbridge Gas, and ancillary infrastructure. Facility Alternatives determined by Enbridge Gas to be the preferred solution to meet the system need will often require approval from the OEB through a Leave to Construct application. For clarity, non-traditional solutions to system needs that include infrastructure developed by Enbridge Gas, such as injection of

¹⁷ Environmental Registry notice ERO 019-3007, January 27, 2021

¹⁸ Decision on Issues List and Procedural Order No.2, July 15, 2020, p. 6

compressed or renewable natural gas, or storage of natural gas within the distribution or transmission system, are considered to be IRP Alternatives and not Facility Alternatives.

- IRP Alternative (IRPA): A potential solution other than a Facility Alternative considered in Enbridge Gas's IRP Assessment Process in response to a specific system need of Enbridge Gas. IRPAs determined by Enbridge Gas to be the preferred solution to meet the system need (alone, in combination with other IRPAs, or in combination with a Facility Alternative) would likely be brought forward for approval from the OEB through an IRP Plan.
- **IRP Plan:** A plan filed by Enbridge Gas for OEB approval in response to a specific system need, that includes one or more IRPAs.

6 GUIDING PRINCIPLES

Enbridge Gas requested "approval of reliability and safety, cost effectiveness, public policy and optimized scoping as appropriate guiding principles to inform and influence how Enbridge Gas implements IRP."¹⁹

Enbridge Gas indicated that approved guiding principles for IRP would be valuable in providing direction and guidance in the implementation of IRP Plans, and in determining how to deal with unforeseen items. Enbridge Gas submitted that, individually and collectively, its proposed guiding principles were consistent with the OEB's statutory objectives in relation to natural gas.²⁰

Specific Guiding Principles

Enbridge Gas proposed the following wording for these guiding principles²¹:

- <u>Reliability and Safety</u> In considering IRPAs as part of system planning processes, Enbridge Gas's system design principles cannot be compromised, and the reliable and safe delivery of firm contracted peak period natural gas volumes to Enbridge Gas's customers must remain of paramount importance.
- <u>Cost Effectiveness</u> IRPAs must be cost-effective (competitive) compared to other facility and non-facility alternatives, including taking into account impacts on Enbridge Gas ratepayers.
- <u>Public Policy</u> IRP will be considered in a manner to ensure that it is supportive of and aligned with public policy, where appropriate.
- <u>Optimized Scoping</u> Recognizing that reviewing IRPAs for every forecasted infrastructure project would be extremely time intensive, binary screening should be undertaken to confirm which forecast need(s) should undergo an IRP assessment and to ensure a focus at the outset on efficient and effective IRPA investment.

Most parties commenting on this issue agreed with the importance of establishing guiding principles for the IRP Framework, with the exception of Pollution Probe.²²

¹⁹ <u>Argument-in-Chief</u>, p. 13

²⁰ OEB Act, s.2

²¹ Argument-in-Chief, p. 6

²² Pollution Probe recommended the guiding principles be rejected in favour of establishing foundational objectives of increased accountability, increased transparency and performance measurement.

Commenting parties supported the proposed guiding principles on reliability and safety,²³ and on cost-effectiveness.

On the proposed guiding principle on public policy, CME submitted that the relevant public policy goals should be taken from the OEB's statutory objectives, a position which was supported by Enbridge Gas. GEC suggested rewording this guiding principle to require "Alignment with other governmental policy objectives", which Enbridge Gas did not support, stating that this could lead to confusion as to what "other" government policies are relevant, and which are paramount.²⁴

Parties expressed some concerns with Enbridge Gas's proposed guiding principle on optimized scoping. Parties generally agreed that some form of scoping was necessary, but expressed concerns regarding how this principle might be applied in practice to unduly screen out potential IRPAs.

OEB staff proposed to broaden and modify the optimized scoping guiding principle to:

 <u>Planning and Regulatory Efficiency</u> - To focus on efficient and effective IRPA investment, resources are allocated to IRP activities in proportion to their expected impact, at all steps of IRP.

In addition to the guiding principles proposed by Enbridge Gas, several parties proposed additional guiding principles.

OEB staff and GEC both proposed a principle on risk minimization, which included minimizing the economic risk associated with meeting system needs and reliability requirements.²⁵ OEB staff's proposed principle also indicated that risks and rewards are to be allocated appropriately between Enbridge Gas and its customers.

OEB staff proposed a new principle on stakeholder perspectives, such that "IRP takes into consideration the perspectives of stakeholders regarding how best to meet system needs, including the perspectives of stakeholders and potentially affected Indigenous groups from the specific geographic area relevant to a system need".

FRPO proposed a guiding principle regarding procedural fairness and reasonableness, to ensure evaluation of IRPAs was conducted on a level playing field, which could

 ²³ FRPO supported the proposed guiding principle of reliability and safety, but expressed concern that this should not be used selectively to bias utility ownership of assets over reliable third-party assets.
²⁴ Enbridge Gas Reply Argument, p. 26

²⁴ Enblidge Gas Reply Argument, p. 20

²⁵ GEC's proposed principle also noted reliability risk.

include stakeholders seeking the OEB's assistance to obtain information from Enbridge Gas if required. Enbridge Gas expressed concern that unencumbered access to any and all utility information would lead to additional regulatory burden.

Finally, GEC proposed three additional guiding principles: "equitable consideration of all viable resource options", "alignment of utility interests with IRP goals" and "timely and accountable assessment of alternatives".

Findings

The OEB approves the adoption of guiding principles for the IRP Framework on reliability and safety, cost-effectiveness, public policy, optimized scoping, and risk management. These principles are consistent with the OEB's statutory objectives for natural gas.

The OEB has determined that guiding principles are essential to the establishment of a robust IRP Framework. The IRP Framework cannot anticipate all situations that might occur in the consideration of alternatives to infrastructure builds. The guiding principles will assist in consistent direction for IRP, particularly in these early years. Similarly, Enbridge's Gas Supply Plan is underpinned by guiding principles that inform the creation and assessment of that plan. IRP Plans filed with the OEB should include a section to discuss how these guiding principles have been addressed.

The OEB concludes that there is widespread support for the guiding principles that address reliability/safety and cost effectiveness.

The OEB finds that the guiding principle for public policy should be driven by the OEB's statutory objectives and provincial and federal laws and regulations. While Enbridge Gas and the OEB may also consider other relevant provincial and federal policies, it is acknowledged that the OEB's statutory objectives must have primacy in the event of any conflict with such policies.

The OEB concludes that it is appropriate to include Enbridge Gas's proposed optimized scoping principle in the guiding principles. The optimized scoping principle is directed to establishing an efficient process, which the OEB agrees is essential particularly at this early stage of implementation. Further discussion of concerns regarding how Enbridge Gas will apply this principle in practice will be addressed in section 8.2 ("Binary Screening Criteria"). The addition of effectiveness proposed by OEB staff can be covered under the guiding principle on cost-effectiveness.

OEB staff and GEC proposed to add a guiding principle on risk minimization. Concern was raised by Enbridge Gas that the risk of IRPAs can be materially different from the risk of an infrastructure build. With experience in implementing IRPAs, Enbridge Gas will be better equipped to assess the risk and to take mitigating actions for IRPAs. The issue of who should bear the risk also received considerable attention. At a strategic level, the OEB recognizes the IRPAs could have different risk profiles and concludes that it is appropriate for the IRP Framework to include a principle on risk management, similar to the risk minimization principle proposed by OEB staff:

 <u>Risk management</u> - Economic risks associated with both Facility Alternatives and IRPAs in meeting system needs are evaluated and appropriately mitigated. Risks and rewards are allocated appropriately between Enbridge Gas and its customers.

The allocation of IRP risks is discussed in chapter 9 ("Allocation of IRP Risks"). Aside from this principle on risk management, the OEB has determined that additional guiding principles proposed by OEB staff, FRPO, and GEC are not required.

OEB staff proposed to add a guiding principle on stakeholder perspectives. The OEB considers stakeholdering an important element of the IRP process. However, it does not require a separate guiding principle.

Regarding FRPO's proposed guiding principle on procedural fairness and reasonableness, the IRP Framework must ensure that stakeholders have an opportunity to participate in an effective manner. Therefore, this proposed guiding principle is not required.

Regarding the three additional principles proposed by GEC, the OEB finds that while these are all relevant considerations, they are best handled as part of specific elements of the IRP Framework rather than being established as guiding principles. These topics will be considered further when the proposed elements of the IRP Framework are discussed.

The final guiding principles are as follows:

 <u>Reliability and safety</u> – In considering IRPAs as part of system planning processes, Enbridge Gas's system design principles cannot be compromised, and the reliable and safe delivery of firm contracted peak period natural gas volumes to Enbridge Gas's customers must remain of paramount importance.

- <u>Cost-effectiveness</u> IRPAs must be cost-effective (competitive) compared to Facility Alternatives and other IRPAs, including taking into account impacts on Enbridge Gas customers.
- <u>Public policy</u> IRP will be considered in a manner to ensure that it is supportive of and aligned with public policy, and in particular the OEB's statutory objectives for the natural gas sector.
- <u>Optimized scoping</u> Recognizing that reviewing IRPAs for every forecast infrastructure project would be extremely time intensive, binary screening should be undertaken, to confirm which forecast need(s) should undergo evaluation of IRPAs, and to ensure a focus at the outset on efficient and effective IRPA investment.
- <u>Risk management</u> Economic risks associated with both Facility Alternatives and IRPAs in meeting system needs are evaluated and appropriately mitigated. Risks and rewards are allocated appropriately between Enbridge Gas and its customers.

7 TYPES OF IRPAS

Enbridge Gas requested approval for Enbridge Gas to use a wide variety of IRPAs to meet an identified need/constraint (including allowing for consideration of a variety of ownership, operation and/or procurement scenarios).²⁶

The range of IRPAs Enbridge Gas proposed²⁷ included gas supply-side alternatives (such as compressed natural gas and renewable natural gas, and commercial or market-based alternatives such as peaking supply, third-party assignments, or exchanges), demand-side alternatives (demand response and targeted energy efficiency, gas-fired heat pumps), and non-gas alternatives, in particular, electricity (e.g. geothermal, electric heat pumps) and potentially district energy and power-to-gas. All of these have the potential to address system needs by reducing peak demand in constrained areas of the natural gas distribution or transmission system.

Demand-side IRPAs:

In its initial IRP proposal, Enbridge Gas submitted that IRP should be reviewed and treated separately from its DSM Plan, although Enbridge Gas did not request a specific approval on this topic as part of its Argument-in-Chief in this IRP proceeding. The impact of activity in Enbridge Gas's DSM Plans is already incorporated into Enbridge Gas's demand forecasts, which then informs identification of system needs; however, Enbridge Gas indicated that active use of demand-side solutions in the context of infrastructure planning should be done through the IRP Framework, not the DSM Plan. In a letter dated December 1, 2020, the OEB invited Enbridge Gas to file a new multiyear DSM plan for the post-2021 period. This letter indicated that the OEB would decide on the relationship between the IRP Framework and utility DSM plans in this IRP proceeding, including the extent to which Enbridge Gas will be expected to meet the objective of creating opportunities to actively defer or avoid infrastructure projects within its DSM plan.²⁸ Subsequently, Enbridge Gas has filed an application for its next DSM Plan (2022 to 2027), which is currently before the OEB and does not include any geotargeted energy efficiency programming, pending any direction arising from the IRP Framework.²⁹

²⁶ <u>Argument-in-Chief</u>, p. 16

²⁷ Exhibit B, pp. 21-29, Argument-in-Chief, p. 18

 ²⁸ <u>OEB Letter, Re: Post-2020 Natural Gas Demand Side Management Framework</u>, December 1, 2020
²⁹ Multi-Year Demand Side Management Plan (2022 to 2027), EB-2021-0002, <u>Application and Evidence</u>, Exhibit C, Tab 1, Schedule 2

Within the IRP Framework, Enbridge Gas proposed that demand-side solutions considered as IRPAs could include enhanced targeted energy efficiency programs and demand response programs. Enhanced targeted energy efficiency programs would focus on achieving a high penetration in a specific geographical area to reduce peak period system demands. This could include supplemental targeted funding or incentives to customers in constrained areas for existing energy efficiency programs that are already offered franchise-wide through the DSM Plan, or entirely new energy efficiency programs, including efficiency measures such as gas-fired heat pumps.

Demand response programs are designed to incent or oblige the customer to reduce or shift energy usage during peak periods. They can be controlled by the utility or the customer and can be voluntary or contractually binding. Demand response programs are well-established in the electricity sector, and natural gas demand response programs are being undertaken by utilities pursuing IRP in New York State.

Somewhat similar in nature to demand response programs are interruptible rates. Customers on interruptible rates pay a lower rate in exchange for the ability of Enbridge Gas to curtail delivery if capacity is not available on the system. Interruptible volumes are not included in Enbridge Gas's design day assumptions. Therefore, increased use of interruptible rates could potentially reduce the amount of firm peak demand Enbridge Gas is obligated to serve, helping address a system need. For this reason, Enbridge Gas indicated that it does consider interruptible rates to be a type of IRPA. Enbridge Gas already offers interruptible rates to its Contract Rate customers (larger commercial, institutional and industrial customers). However, Enbridge noted that customers have been moving away from interruptible rates as they value certainty of supply over cost reduction.

No parties opposed the inclusion of demand-side IRPAs within the IRP Framework.

OEB staff submitted that demand-side IRPAs should receive a high priority in the IRP Framework, and that active deferral or avoidance of specific system needs is appropriate to address within the IRP Framework, not the post-2021 DSM Plan. OEB staff also submitted that storage (throughout Enbridge Gas's transmission and distribution system, or potentially on the customer side), although not explicitly mentioned in Enbridge Gas's list of potential IRPAs, should be considered as a solution to meet system needs.

Several parties (FRPO and OSEA) submitted that Enbridge Gas should consider enhancements to increase adoption of interruptible rates. In reply, Enbridge Gas indicated that it would investigate the drivers for recent declines in the use of interruptible services, and could potentially file revised interruptible and firm seasonal services/rates to make them more attractive to customers as part of its 2024 rebasing application.

Supply-side Gas IRPAs

Enbridge Gas also noted several supply-side natural gas solutions that could be considered as IRPAs and alternatives to pipeline construction. Injection of compressed natural gas into the pipeline system in a constrained area, or renewable natural gas sourced within the constrained area, could be potential alternatives to pipeline construction/expansion to meet a system need.

No parties objected to the consideration of the supply-side solutions proposed by Enbridge Gas. FRPO submitted that more consideration needed to be given to marketbased supply-side alternatives and commercial transactions. FRPO submitted that through appropriate contractual arrangements requiring delivery of natural gas to specific points on Enbridge Gas's system, the capability of existing pipeline infrastructure (including non-Enbridge Gas pipelines including the TCPL mainline) could be harnessed to avoid or defer the need for Enbridge Gas to build new pipeline infrastructure.

Non-Gas IRPAs, including Electricity

Enbridge Gas sought approval to use non-gas alternatives, including electricity-based solutions, as IRPAs, and specifically requested confirmation from the OEB as to whether or not non-gas alternatives can be considered. Potential non-gas alternatives could include electric air source heat pumps, geothermal systems, and district energy systems. Enbridge Gas acknowledged that these would be new activities that go beyond gas distribution.

Enbridge Gas noted that it is permitted to undertake a broad range of activities within the utility corporation, where such activities are related to energy conservation, promotion of cleaner energy sources and ground source heat pumps, through its Undertakings to the Lieutenant Governor in Council, as supplemented by Orders in Council issued by the government of Ontario.

The ability for Enbridge Gas to undertake an activity does not necessarily mean that it is considered a rate-regulated activity, which is based on whether the activity is done as part of the sale of natural gas or the transmission, distribution and storage of gas, which requires an OEB order under s. 36 of the OEB Act. For example, in a decision regarding Enbridge Gas's application for a Renewable Natural Gas Enabling Program, the OEB

determined that a proposed Renewable Natural Gas Upgrading service was a permitted activity for Enbridge Gas through its Undertakings, but would not be rate-regulated, as it was not done as part of the sale of gas or the transmission, distribution or storage of gas.³⁰

Enbridge Gas submitted that, in the context of IRP, these non-gas activities would be directed at providing an alternative to distribution (or transmission or storage) facilities, and should be considered a rate-regulated activity, similar to the infrastructure being delayed or avoided.

Parties differed as to whether Enbridge Gas should be allowed to pursue non-gas activities. Parties such as ED, GEC, LPMA, and Pollution Probe supported broad consideration of IRPAs. ED and GEC specifically supported electric heat pumps, and ED and OEB staff noted that there was some precedent for Enbridge Gas considering fuel switching measures in the context of demand-side management activities in previous DSM Frameworks.

Parties expressing concerns around an expanded scope of IRPAs including non-gas activities (CME, IGUA, OEB staff, OGVG) generally argued that these activities may fall outside of the OEB's authority to set rates for the sale of gas or the transmission, distribution, and storage of gas under section 36 of the OEB Act. These activities could potentially involve disconnecting existing natural gas customers or avoiding the connection of new natural gas customers. Parties argued that this is not the proper role for a regulated gas distributor, and natural gas customers should not pay the costs to connect customers to electricity. OEB staff submitted that some applications of non-gas IRPAs may fall within the definition of section 36, but that this would likely be limited, and should not encompass providing energy services such as electricity to new customers who would not be connecting to Enbridge Gas's natural gas network.

In reply, Enbridge Gas indicated that if it is not permitted to offer non-gas IRPAs to customers who are not gas distribution customers, then this would greatly limit the ability of IRP efforts to respond to system expansion needs, which, by their nature, involve the connection of new customers. If Enbridge Gas is not able to offer non-gas IRPAs to such customers, Enbridge Gas submitted that it is very likely that IRP will not be a feasible alternative to meet the system expansion need.

³⁰ <u>Decision and Order, Application for the Renewable Natural Gas Enabling Program</u> (EB-2017-0319), October 18, 2018, pp. 10-11

GEC and OGVG suggested that, if the OEB determines that it is not appropriate for Enbridge Gas to offer electricity IRPAs, Enbridge Gas should still be required to include non-gas IRPAs in its assessment of alternatives, and, if the electric alternative is determined to be preferable, Enbridge Gas should be required to work with electricity sector entities (e.g. distributors) to facilitate the IRPA. Enbridge Gas submitted that this went beyond the scope of the proceeding, and is not feasible.

OEB staff indicated that the question of whether an alternative energy solution from a provider other than Enbridge Gas, such as an electricity distributor, was preferable could be addressed indirectly, at least for system expansion projects. This would be done by ensuring that any proposed Enbridge Gas system expansion projects were required to pass the E.B.O. 134/188 economic tests (discussed in section 8.3 ("Two-Stage Evaluation Process")), including whether the preferred approach is for Enbridge Gas to take no action. With these tests, system reinforcement costs are accounted for and may result in the requirement for customer contributions. OEB staff suggested that in areas with high system reinforcement costs, these provisions may lead potential customers to choose a different energy supply technology instead of connecting to the natural gas distribution network.

Role of Market Providers in Delivering IRPAs

Parties raised concerns about unfair competition with non-regulated providers, particularly if Enbridge Gas was allowed to offer electricity IRPAs such as geothermal or air source heat pumps, and if it was determined that Enbridge Gas would be allowed to capitalize some costs, and receive a regulated rate of return with an associated revenue requirement. This matter is discussed in chapter 12 (" IRPA Cost Recovery and Accounting Treatment Principles").

Enbridge Gas indicated that, in cases where a demand-side IRPA or an electricity IRPA involves equipment or activities already provided by the competitive market, it would look to this market to assist in providing solutions. For supply-side solutions, Enbridge Gas indicated that its role would depend on the nature of the supply-side solution, but that market-based solutions would be considered.

Short-Term IRPAs

Several parties including FRPO encouraged Enbridge Gas to consider shorter-term solutions to temporarily address a system constraint. Enbridge Gas acknowledged that a "bridging solution" to meet the need on a short-to-medium-term basis might be

appropriate. However, Enbridge Gas stressed that a more permanent solution would be needed for the longer term.

Menu/Listing of IRPAs

Several parties, including Energy Probe, FRPO, and OEB staff, indicated that a listing or menu of IRPAs being considered by Enbridge Gas would be useful.

OEB staff suggested that Enbridge Gas should be required to develop and maintain a document on the best available information on IRPAs, filed with Enbridge Gas's annual IRP report. OEB staff suggested that the information provided could include the types of IRPAs, estimates of cost, peak demand savings, status in Ontario, potential role and relevance to Enbridge Gas's system, and learnings from pilot projects and other jurisdictions. OEB staff submitted that this would assist Enbridge Gas and other parties as a starting point for consideration of IRPAs for specific system needs and assist the OEB in its review of Enbridge Gas's consideration of alternatives in Leave to Construct/IRP Plan applications. Enbridge Gas agreed that a proposed record of information on available demand-side IRPAs would be a useful addition to the annual IRP Report; however, Enbridge Gas suggested that supply-side options were too situation-specific to include in the report.

Findings

Enbridge Gas is seeking OEB approval to use a wide variety of demand-side and supply-side IRPAs to meet identified needs/constraints.

Enbridge Gas has considerable experience with implementing demand-side solutions such as energy efficiency programs as part of its DSM Plans; however, the programs and measures in DSM Plans have been focused on reducing overall franchise-wide natural gas use for customers and increasing energy efficiency, rather than directed to targeted peak demand reduction to address system needs.

The OEB agrees that demand-side programming, including geotargeted energy efficiency, and demand response programs, should be part of the IRP Framework. The demand-side IRPAs are expected to target specific constrained areas and (among other objectives) encourage customers to reduce peak consumption. In regard to the December 1, 2020 letter and the relationship between the IRP Framework and DSM Plans, the OEB finds that potential merging of DSM energy efficiency with programs aimed at reducing peak demand to meet system needs is premature. Historically, the programs and measures in DSM Plans have been focused on reducing overall franchise-wide natural gas use for customers and increasing energy efficiency, rather

than directed to targeted peak demand reduction to address system needs. The approved IRP Framework will provide opportunities to gain experience on demand-side programming that focuses on reducing peak demand. This experience is needed prior to any effort to merge DSM and IRP programming.

Regarding interruptible rates, ongoing rate design and customer adoption of current rates is part of normal operating process and should not need to be incented through an IRP Plan for Enbridge Gas to make enhancements. The OEB directs Enbridge Gas to study its interruptible rates to determine how they might be modified to increase customer adoption of this alternative service. This initiative is expected to help reduce peak demand, and the study should be filed as part of the next rate rebasing application. While approval of interruptible rates to meet a system need/constraint should be considered in an IRP Plan in combination with demand-side or supply-side alternatives.

Supply-side IRPAs, including market-based supply side alternatives, should also be considered, as should natural gas storage.

The OEB finds all of the above options appropriate to the extent that they are costeffective, and risk has been evaluated and appropriately mitigated. For both demand side and supply-side IRPAs, the OEB supports Enbridge Gas procuring equipment or activities through the competitive market, where feasible and cost-effective. The OEB has concluded that Enbridge Gas should consider both combination IRP Plans (that may include multiple supply-side or demand-side IRPAs or an IRPA in combination with a Facility Alternative) and bridging solutions in its IRP Assessment Process if the bridging solution provides the best alternative in the near term, while exploring longer term solutions.

Enbridge Gas also proposed non-gas IRPAs, specifically electricity-based alternatives. The OEB has concluded that as part of this first-generation IRP Framework, it is not appropriate to provide funding to Enbridge Gas for electricity IRPAs. This may be an element of IRP that will evolve as energy planning evolves, and as experience is gained with the IRP Framework.

Enbridge Gas can also seek opportunities to work with the IESO or local electricity distributors to facilitate electricity-based energy solutions to address a system need/constraint, as an alternative to IRPAs or facility projects undertaken by Enbridge Gas. However, the OEB is not establishing this as a requirement for Enbridge Gas. While in the longer term, there may be an opportunity to have integrated energy resource planning with the optimal fuel choice between all energy sources, the OEB

concludes that this would be an excessively challenging requirement during this firstgeneration IRP Framework. As discussed in chapter 5 ("IRP Framework and Definition of IRP"), directing integrated energy planning between gas and electricity is premature and remains an aspirational goal. Within the Ontario government's review of the longterm energy planning framework, approaches to selecting optimal energy choices may be assessed.

The guidance on IRPAs in the IRP Framework is based on broad categories of alternatives. The OEB concludes that a document on best available information for demand-side alternatives would promote more timely development of IRP Plans and directs Enbridge Gas to include a listing in its annual IRP Report. The OEB agrees with Enbridge Gas that supply-side alternatives require case-by-case examination and therefore are not required to be included in the listing.
8 IRP ASSESSMENT PROCESS

Enbridge Gas requested approval of a prescribed process, consisting of the four steps described below, to determine whether to pursue IRPAs for an identified need/ constraint.

- 1. Identification of Constraints
- 2. Binary Screening Criteria
- 3. Two-Stage Evaluation Process

4. Periodic Review

Enbridge Gas provided an illustrative process plan describing how it would incorporate its IRP proposal into its existing planning processes, as shown in Figure 1 below.³¹



Figure 1 – Enbridge Gas proposed IRP process

³¹ Argument-in-Chief, p. 17

Review of Enbridge Gas's IRP Assessment Determinations

Enbridge Gas indicated that it would use the four-step IRP Assessment Process to determine the best approach to meeting system needs. Enbridge Gas proposed that the OEB would not explicitly oversee or approve Enbridge Gas's determinations in the IRP Assessment Process, until Enbridge Gas brought forward either an application for approval of an IRP Plan or a Leave to Construct application for approval of a facility project.

Several parties agreed with this approach. However, many parties submitted that there should be an opportunity for the OEB and stakeholders to review Enbridge Gas's decisions to not pursue IRP solutions for an identified need/constraint, as a result of its IRP Assessment Process, prior to a project-specific application.

Findings

The OEB is not requiring Enbridge Gas to seek approval for its determinations in the IRP Assessment Process prior to project-specific applications (for an IRP Plan approval or a Leave to Construct approval). In a project-specific application (Leave to Construct or IRP Plan), Enbridge Gas is required to demonstrate that it has followed the IRP Assessment Process, including the results of the analysis at each stage of the process.

However, the OEB is sympathetic to the concerns raised by parties, and has determined the most efficient approach to address this request is to use the annual IRP reporting proposed by Enbridge Gas, discussed in chapter 14 ("Monitoring and Reporting"). Within its annual IRP report, Enbridge Gas is to report on the results of its IRP Assessment Process, including reporting on those system needs where a negative result at step two (binary screening) or step 3 (technical/economic evaluation) resulted in a determination by Enbridge Gas for no further assessment of IRPAs. The IRP Technical Working Group will also be expected to review a draft of Enbridge Gas's annual IRP report, with the review coordinated by OEB staff. Material concerns that remain unresolved within the Technical Working Group will be brought to the attention of the OEB. This process is described in greater detail in chapter 10 ("Stakeholder Outreach and Engagement Process"). The risk that this approach will result in the OEB having no option but to approve a less than optimal project, and who should bear the consequences of this risk, is discussed in chapter 9 ("Allocation of IRP Risks").

8.1 IRP Assessment Process Step 1: Identification of Constraints

Enbridge Gas proposed that its asset management process would identify potential system needs/constraints up to ten years in the future, and describe these in annual updates to the Asset Management Plan (AMP). The AMP is currently filed each year as part of Enbridge Gas's rate adjustment proceedings. The AMP process addresses all utility assets within Enbridge Gas's regulated operations.³² Under Enbridge Gas's proposal, IRP (and the consideration of IRPAs) would not be triggered by gas supply planning needs.³³

Enbridge Gas indicated that this ten-year horizon would permit time to consider whether an IRP Plan could meet the identified system needs and, if so, to develop, evaluate and implement an IRP Plan in time to determine whether it is likely to meet the need or constraint.

Enbridge Gas indicated that the consideration of the potential role of IRP Plans for meeting each system need identified during this step, and the current status of IRP Plan consideration, would be documented in Enbridge Gas's AMP. An updated version of this information would be provided each year.³⁴ Enbridge Gas proposed that the first version of the AMP reflecting this updated process would be filed in Fall 2022.

Parties were generally supportive of Enbridge Gas's proposed approach to identifying system needs/constraints and documenting the current status of consideration of IRP Plans to meet these needs within the AMP on an annual basis. Regarding the scoping of needs identification for the purposes of IRP, OEB staff supported the scoping of IRP to address infrastructure needs, not gas supply planning needs.

OEB staff proposed that the information filed within each AMP should include a list of identified system needs, and for each system need, the status of IRP Plan consideration in regards to meeting the need. This should include the result of the initial binary screening (section 8.2, "Binary Screening Criteria"), and details as to whether and why IRP Plans had been screened out at subsequent steps, with supporting rationale. Enbridge Gas accepted this suggestion.

³² <u>AMP 2021-2025</u>, section 1.1

³³ Exhibit I. Staff.2

³⁴ Enbridge Gas's 2021-2025 Asset Management Plan covered a five-year period, but Enbridge Gas has indicated that it will increase the scope of future AMPs back to 10 years, in support of longer-term planning initiatives such as IRP. <u>Exhibit I.Staff.6a</u>

Demand Forecast

Enbridge Gas's demand forecast is a critical input to the AMP and the needs identification process. Peak period demand, and growth in peak period demand, is the main driver of the system needs that are identified in Enbridge Gas's AMP, at least for the types of needs where IRP Plans are likely to be considered.³⁵

These system needs are identified based on Enbridge Gas's demand forecast, and in particular, its design day demand forecast, which forecasts Enbridge Gas's requirements in order to meet customer needs on the day of the year with highest demand.

Forecasting design day demand involves many variables, including weather projections, modeling of the annual consumption and temporal demand profile of Enbridge Gas customers, and assumptions regarding any projected increase (or decrease) in the number of Enbridge Gas customers.³⁶

Enbridge Gas did not propose any changes to its existing demand forecasting methodology in this proceeding.

Many parties raised concerns with Enbridge Gas's demand forecasting methodology and assumptions; in particular, whether the assumptions in Enbridge Gas's forecast regarding future natural gas demand were consistent with public policy objectives and actions to transition to a lower-carbon energy future. This energy transition is likely to involve reducing greenhouse gas emissions from the energy sector through a combination of lower-carbon energy sources (which could include lower-carbon sources of natural gas or other gaseous fuels such as hydrogen, and alternative energy sources such as electrification) and reduction in energy demand through efficiency and conservation. The role Enbridge Gas will play in this transition, as well as the speed at which this transition will occur, are uncertain.

Parties noted that, if natural gas demand from customers is lower than forecast due to this energy transition, then projected system needs (whether they are to be met by a facility project or an IRP Plan) may not materialize, introducing a risk of stranded or underutilized assets.

³⁵ Exhibit I.Staff.5(a)

³⁶ See Enbridge Gas's <u>5 Year Gas Supply Plan</u> and <u>Exhibit I.4.Staff(a)</u> for more details on Enbridge Gas's demand forecasting methodology.

Environmental Defence and GEC submitted that Enbridge Gas should be directed to consider the potential impacts of decarbonization on gas demand through scenario or sensitivity analysis, and Environmental Defence stated that Enbridge Gas's planning implicitly assumes a 0% probability of declining gas demand. SEC recommended that the OEB require Enbridge Gas to consider stranded asset risk associated with possible declining natural gas demand in its AMP that will be filed in its next rebasing application, primarily through scenario analysis. GEC also submitted that the IRP Framework should require regular assessment of the accuracy of demand forecasts.

Anwaatin recommended that Enbridge Gas take account of the broader policy and regulatory context around greenhouse gas emissions reductions in developing its demand forecast, including the federal government's intent to implement a price on greenhouse gas emissions that will continue to rise to \$170/tonne CO₂e by 2030, instead of assuming that the price will remain at \$50/tonne CO₂e after 2022. This proposed emissions pricing increase has been announced, but not yet implemented in law, by the Government of Canada.³⁷ The issue of carbon pricing is also pertinent to cost-effectiveness analysis, discussed in section 8.3 ("Two-Stage Evaluation Process").

In addition to the concerns raised about incorporating decarbonization considerations into demand forecasts, the EFG report filed by GEC/ED suggested that Enbridge Gas's forecast and design day demand inputs may be overly conservative.³⁸

OEB staff submitted that the details of the demand forecast methodology do not need to be addressed in the IRP Framework, but did submit that the IRP Framework should require Enbridge Gas to file the supporting ten-year demand forecast that underpins its identification of system constraints, as part of its annual AMP updates. OEB staff also suggested that questions on the demand forecasting methodology could potentially be considered at rebasing, including whether Enbridge Gas's demand forecast is compatible with the existing guidance in the Filing Requirements for Natural Gas Rate Applications.³⁹

Enbridge Gas agreed with OEB staff that the demand forecasting methodology could be considered at rebasing, and did not support any of the suggestions from other parties for mandatory changes to the demand forecasting approach as part of the IRP Framework.

³⁷ Government of Canada, "<u>A Healthy Environment and a Healthy Economy</u>", p. 26

³⁸ EFG Report (Exhibit M2.GEC-ED), pp. 35-36

³⁹ Ontario Energy Board, *Filing Requirement for Natural Gas Rate Applications*, February 16, 2017.

Findings

For this first-generation IRP Framework, the OEB finds the process proposed by Enbridge Gas to identify system constraints or needs is acceptable. Recording potential system needs/constraints up to ten years in the future in the AMP will allow time for a detailed examination of IRPAs. The OEB agrees with Enbridge Gas's proposal that the first version of the AMP reflecting this updated process be filed in Fall 2022.

The OEB directs that the AMP include information about Enbridge Gas's system needs. This includes providing the status of consideration of IRP Plans in regard to meeting system needs, the result of the binary screening, and details on the evaluation. The AMP should also identify any material changes to the demand forecast, relative to the demand forecast that was assessed as part of the most recent rebasing application. As discussed in chapter 14 ("Monitoring and Reporting"), Enbridge Gas will be expected to include relevant information from the AMP, including the most recent results of its IRP Assessment Process for system needs, within its annual IRP report.

The OEB expects that for projects brought to the OEB for approval (both Leave to Construct projects and IRP Plans), the system need will have previously been identified in the AMP (although the preferred project to meet the system need may not have been determined at that time). For any previously unidentified needs, Enbridge Gas will need to provide an explanation as to why the project is needed at this time.

Despite concern raised by some parties about the demand forecast, the OEB has determined that a more comprehensive review of Enbridge Gas's demand forecasting methodology is not needed at this time. Detailed examination of the ten-year demand forecast methodology is appropriately done at Enbridge Gas's next rebasing application, at which time the AMP will be filed as evidence. The OEB also notes that an analysis of the historical accuracy of Enbridge Gas's demand forecast is required by section 2.3.2 of the <u>Filing Requirements for Natural Gas Rate Applications</u>, and thus it is appropriate to file this information at its next rebasing application.

8.2 IRP Assessment Process Step 2: Binary Screening Criteria

Enbridge Gas proposed to apply five binary screening criteria to system needs/constraints identified in the AMP to determine whether further IRP evaluation is appropriate. Enbridge Gas submitted that it is necessary to establish the appropriate scope and scale of system constraints/needs that should qualify for IRP assessment, and that undertaking the full IRP planning process for every forecasted system constraint/need would be a substantial incremental administrative cost burden. Suitable screening criteria would allow IRP efforts to be focused on appropriate projects with the highest likelihood of success. Enbridge Gas also noted that expert evidence filed in this proceeding showed that binary screening is performed in other jurisdictions undertaking gas and electric IRP.

Enbridge Gas indicated that facility expansion/reinforcement projects, where growth is the main driver, will be the area where IRP will be most effectively applied. Enbridge Gas defines facility expansion/reinforcement projects as projects designed to meet system needs arising from the addition of new customers to the system or from the increasing load/demands of existing customers, and are projects that support the transmission and distribution of natural gas at the system level as opposed to projects that are required to connect a specific customer.⁴⁰ However, Enbridge Gas indicated that IRP should also be considered for larger pipeline replacement and relocation projects, as there may be opportunities to reduce the size of the replacement.⁴¹

System needs where IRP is not screened out through this binary screening would next move to the two-stage IRP evaluation process, described in section 8.3, "Two-Stage Evaluation Process".

Most parties accepted or agreed with the general intent to use screening criteria. CME and OEB staff noted that Enbridge Gas should use judgement in applying the criteria, if there are cases where it believes that further IRP consideration may be appropriate, even if the system need did not strictly pass the screening criteria.

Specific screening criteria

Enbridge Gas indicated that, after excluding system needs in the AMP that do not pertain to gas-carrying assets (buildings, fleet, IT, etc.), it would apply five binary screening criteria to identified system needs/constraints to determine whether further IRP evaluation is appropriate. Binary screening would exclude a system need from further IRP consideration.

These criteria were modified by Enbridge Gas throughout the proceeding. The final binary criteria proposed by Enbridge Gas, along with additional considerations, are described below.⁴²

⁴⁰ Exhibit I.Staff.7

⁴¹ Exhibit JT 2.11

⁴² Exhibit J1.4

Emergent safety issues: If an identified system constraint/need is determined to require a facility project in order for Enbridge Gas to ensure its continued ability to offer safe and reliable service or to meet an applicable law, it would not be a candidate for IRP analysis. An example of such a system constraint/need, and an emergent safety issue, would be if an existing pipeline sustained unanticipated damage and needed to be replaced as quickly as possible to ensure the safety of local communities and the Company's broader transmission and distribution systems. Enbridge Gas has acknowledged that longer-term safety related system constraints/needs may be appropriate for an IRPA solution and would be considered on a case-by-case basis.

Enbridge Gas's proposed wording for this criterion evolved during the proceeding, in response to concerns from parties that many or most system needs could be classified as safety issues, and hence, screened out from further IRP consideration. Enbridge Gas's final proposed wording clarified that only system needs that were emergent safety issues would be excluded from IRP consideration using this criterion. Some parties submitted that, even with these revisions, the proposed wording was too broad or subjective.

Timing: If an identified system constraint/need must be met in under 3 years, an IRPA cannot be implemented and its ability to resolve the identified system constraint/need cannot be verified in time. Therefore, an IRP analysis is not prudent. Exceptions to this criterion, could include: (i) Supply-side solutions like CNG; (ii) Bridging or market-based alternatives in combination with other IRPAs, where such exceptions/IRPAs can address a more imminent constraint/need.

Enbridge Gas indicated that it expects most system needs to be identified more than three years in advance through its long-range planning process.⁴³ However, it noted that, at the outset of the IRP Framework, this will not be the case, as there will be a certain number of near-term needs that are known, but which have not yet been subject to the IRP Framework.

Customer-specific builds: If an identified system constraint/need has been underpinned by a specific customer's (or group of customers') clear determination for a facility option and either the choice to pay a Contribution in Aid of Construction or to contract for long-term firm services delivered by such facilities (including new

⁴³ Exhibit I.Staff.8d

subdivision or small main extensions) then it is not appropriate to conduct IRP analysis for those projects.

Some parties submitted that this criterion may not guarantee that a specific customer's preference for a facility project over an IRPA will not impose costs on other Enbridge Gas customers, and that if other customers do incur costs, Enbridge Gas should be required to consider IRPAs.

Environmental Defence specifically recommended that new subdivisions and small main extensions should not be excluded from further IRP consideration, as they are highly cost-effective opportunities for IRPAs.

CME and OEB staff submitted that Enbridge Gas should play a role in informing customers of potential IRPAs that might reduce their Contribution in Aid of Construction (by reducing the size and cost of the facility project).

Community expansion: If a facility project has been driven by policy and related funding to explicitly deliver natural gas into communities to help bring heating costs down, then it is not appropriate to conduct an IRP analysis. Where Government grants are not identified for the specific purpose of growing natural gas access, then IRP could be considered for community expansion provided IRPAs such as district energy systems were included in scope.

Enbridge Gas clarified that this was limited to specific projects named in O. Reg. 24/19 (Expansion of Natural Gas Distribution Systems).⁴⁴ O. Reg. 24/19 was made under the OEB Act (as amended by the *Access to Natural Gas Act*),⁴⁵ and supports the Government of Ontario's Natural Gas Expansion Program, which is intended to help expand access to natural gas to areas of Ontario that currently do not have access to the natural gas distribution system. O. Reg. 24/19 lists specific projects as being eligible for a maximum amount of rate reduction, which is collected from all gas customers, to fund a portion of the system expansion costs. On June 9, 2021, the Government of Ontario announced an additional 28 projects were selected for funding in the second phase of the Natural Gas Expansion Program, and O. Reg. 24/19 was amended to add these projects.⁴⁶

⁴⁴ Exhibit I.Staff.8f

⁴⁵ Access to Natural Gas Act, 2018, S.O. 2018, c. 15 - Bill 32

⁴⁶ Government of Ontario, "<u>Ontario Expands Access to Natural Gas in Rural, Northern and Indigenous</u> <u>Communities</u>", June 9, 2021.

Several parties submitted that the availability of project funding under O. Reg. 24/19 should not prevent Enbridge Gas from considering IRPAs. GEC and SEC encouraged consideration of lower-cost non-gas alternatives (which could potentially be delivered by parties other than Enbridge Gas) that would completely eliminate the need for a natural gas connection, while Anwaatin and LPMA noted the possibility of an IRPA that would reduce the size and cost of the facility project to connect these communities.

Pipeline replacement and relocation projects: If a facility project is being advanced for replacement or relocation of a pipeline and the cost is less than \$10 million, then that project is not a candidate for IRP analysis. Enbridge Gas acknowledges that for large pipeline replacement and relocation projects, there may be opportunities to reduce their size through consideration of IRPAs in the future. Accordingly, the Company would investigate such opportunities in the future on a case-by-case basis, taking into account the broader impacts of downsizing (e.g. creation of system bottlenecks or integrity and inspection concerns). The Company does not believe that IRP will be appropriate for smaller scale pipeline replacement projects (less than \$10 million cost), as the cost savings that would result from downsizing pipeline size will not be significant enough to support consideration of IRPAs.

Originally, Enbridge Gas proposed to screen out all replacement and relocation projects from further IRP analysis, but this proposal evolved over the course of the hearing. The \$10 million threshold proposed by Enbridge Gas aligns with the proposed change to O. Reg. 328/03 under the *Ontario Energy Board Act, 1998*, that, if implemented, would raise the cost threshold as to which pipeline projects require Leave to Construct approval from \$2 million to \$10 million.⁴⁷

Some parties expressed concerns that a \$10 million threshold may be too high and would screen out a large number of system needs from further IRP evaluation.

GEC submitted that this criterion should not be used to screen out replacement and relocation projects where pipeline size or capacity is being increased. Enbridge Gas agreed with this proposal.

⁴⁷ <u>Environmental Registry proposal 019-3041</u>. On July 16, 2021, a second proposal (<u>Environmental</u> <u>Registry proposal 019-4029</u>) was posted, seeking comments on the specific proposed regulatory amendments.

Findings

The OEB concludes that the establishment of screening criteria to select which system needs require IRP assessment is appropriate.

The OEB agrees that there must be a focus on those situations where there is a reasonable expectation that an IRPA could efficiently and economically meet the system need. The OEB notes that other jurisdictions have used initial screening for IRP suitability including criteria such as minimum lead time required and minimum project costs.

The OEB has determined that the following criteria will be appropriate for the firstgeneration IRP Framework. With more experience, there may be an opportunity to modify these criteria in the future.

Emergent Safety Issues

The first criterion deals with urgent or imminent issues. The OEB agrees with Enbridge Gas that the safety and reliability of the gas system is paramount. Removing constraints that jeopardize this system performance does not allow time for the development and assessment of an IRP Plan.

i. Emergent Safety Issues – If an identified system constraint/need is determined to require a facility project for Enbridge Gas to offer safe and reliable service or to meet an applicable law, an IRP evaluation is not required. An example of such a system constraint/need, and an emergent safety issue, would be if an existing pipeline sustained unanticipated damage and needed to be replaced as quickly as possible to ensure the safety of local communities and Enbridge Gas's broader transmission and distribution systems. Longer-term safety related system constraints/needs may be appropriate for an IRP Plan and should be considered on a case-by-case basis.

<u>Timing</u>

It takes time to assess and implement an IRP Plan along with demonstration that the constraint is being mitigated. Once a ten-year AMP consistent with the IRP Framework has been in place for several years, there should be fewer situations where a timing criterion is needed; however, for this first-generation IRP Framework, the OEB is establishing a timing criterion. The OEB notes that the use of supply-side options might be possible to meet an identified need within a shorter period.

ii. Timing – If an identified system constraint/need must be met in under three years, an IRP Plan could not likely be implemented and its ability to resolve the identified system constraint could not be verified in time. Therefore, an IRP evaluation is not required. Exceptions to this criterion could include consideration of supply-side IRPAs and bridging or market-based alternatives where such IRPAs can address a more imminent need.

Customer-Specific Builds

Where the customer fully pays for the incremental infrastructure costs associated with a facility project, in the form of a Contribution in Aid of Construction, the OEB finds that consideration of an IRP Plan will not be required.⁴⁸ However, the OEB encourages Enbridge Gas to discuss DSM opportunities with customers to potentially reduce the size of the build.

iii. Customer-Specific Builds – If an identified system need has been underpinned by a specific customer's (or group of customers') clear request for a facility project and either the choice to pay a Contribution in Aid of Construction or to contract for long-term firm services delivered by such facilities, then an IRP evaluation is not required.

Community Expansion & Economic Development

Given the goal of the Ontario Government's Access to Natural Gas legislation⁴⁹ to extend gas service to designated communities, the OEB will not require Enbridge Gas to develop an IRP Plan or consider alternatives to the infrastructure facilities to meet this need. However, the OEB encourages Enbridge Gas to discuss DSM opportunities with customers to potentially reduce the size of the build.

iv. **Community Expansion & Economic Development** – If a facility project has been driven by government legislation or policy with related funding explicitly aimed at delivering natural gas into communities, then an IRP evaluation is not required.

⁴⁸ The incremental costs recovered through a Contribution in Aid of Construction are set at an amount that reduces the capital cost of a project for Enbridge Gas ratepayers such that the project becomes economically feasible, which generally requires a profitability index greater than or equal to one.
⁴⁹ Access to Natural Gas Act, 2018, S.O. 2018, c. 15 - Bill 32

Pipeline Replacement and Relocation Projects

The OEB has determined that a minimum cost of the facility project is required to justify the time and effort to conduct an IRP evaluation and potentially develop an IRP Plan. The OEB finds that projects under \$2 million should be screened out unless the government makes regulatory changes establishing a \$10 million threshold for OEB Leave to Construct approvals, in which case, the criteria should use \$10 million to determine if an IRP evaluation is appropriate.

v. **Pipeline Replacement and Relocation Projects** – If a facility project is being advanced for replacement or relocation of a pipeline and the cost is less than the minimum project cost that would necessitate a Leave to Construct approval, then an IRP evaluation is not required.

8.3 IRP Assessment Process Step 3: Two-Stage Evaluation Process

For system needs progressing past the initial IRP binary screening, Enbridge Gas proposed determining whether to proceed with an IRP Plan through a two-stage evaluation.⁵⁰ First, Enbridge Gas would determine whether potential IRPAs could meet the identified constraint/need. If yes, then Enbridge Gas would compare one or more IRP Plans to the baseline Facility Alternative, using a Discounted Cash Flow-plus (DCF+) economic test, to determine the optimum solution to meet the system need.

Enbridge Gas indicated that the two-stage evaluation process would commence sufficiently far in advance of the date that the constraint/need must be met in order to allow for time for an IRP Plan to be developed, approved, implemented and monitored for effectiveness in advance of the date when a facility project would be required.

Stage 1: Technical Evaluation

The first stage would look at the technical viability of potential IRPAs to reduce peak demand to the degree required to meet the identified system need, using best available information to determine whether an IRP Plan including one or more IRPAs would be a viable option. Enbridge Gas noted that to address the lack of experience with IRPAs and the associated risk of under delivery of peak period savings, it may need to employ a derating factor (i.e., assuming less than 100% of the forecast peak demand reduction

⁵⁰ Argument-in-Chief, pp. 27-31

from the IRPAs would be delivered). This would lead to Enbridge Gas oversubscribing the amount of IRPAs, in order to have adequate assurance of expected results.

Parties had few comments on the first stage of the evaluation process and were generally supportive. Enbridge Gas confirmed that it will consider all feasible and available IRPAs when conducting the stage one technical evaluation, and indicated that its information on best available information on IRPAs included with its annual IRP report would aid with this consideration.

Several parties commented on Enbridge Gas's intent to use derating factors and questioned the need for oversubscription to IRPAs, or submitted that treating this aspect of risk related to IRPAs but not addressing other economic risks associated with facility projects was one-sided. GEC submitted that as experience is gained with IRPAs, the derating factor should be adjusted to more accurately reflect the risk. OEB staff submitted that the reliability and economic risks associated with both IRPAs and Facility Alternatives should be quantified within the subsequent economic evaluation, to the degree possible.

Stage 2: Economic Evaluation

Enbridge Gas proposed that the economic evaluation would consist of a three-phase DCF+ evaluation to compare the IRP Plan(s) to the baseline Facility Alternative. This test would be based on the three-phase economic test that Enbridge Gas is required to use to assess the costs and benefits of potential transmission system expansions, under the parameters established by the *Report of the Board on the Expansion of the Natural Gas System in Ontario* (the E.B.O. 134 report). The principles of this test are summarized in the OEB's *Filing Guidelines on the Economic Tests for Transmission Pipeline Applications*.⁵¹

In the context of IRP, Enbridge Gas calls this a DCF+ test.

• Phase 1 assesses the economic benefits and costs from the utility perspective, and indicates whether the project is likely to result in future increases to utility rates.

⁵¹ A recent example of how this three-phase test (including the concept of summing the results of the three phases) has been used for transmission system expansions can be seen for the proposed Dawn-Parkway expansion project (EB-2019-0159): <u>Application and Evidence</u>, Exhibit A, Tab 8. Enbridge Gas has also provided a hypothetical example of how this test could work in comparing facility projects and IRPAs in <u>Exhibit JT 2.15</u>.

- Phase 2 assesses the incremental economic benefits and costs incurred by • customers from the IRP Plan(s) or Facility Alternative(s).
- Phase 3 assesses the incremental societal benefits and costs. •

The categories of benefits and costs that Enbridge Gas proposes to include in each phase are shown in Table 2.52

| Benefit/Cost | Phase 1 | Phase 2 | Phase 3 |
|--|---------------------|------------|---------|
| Benefits | | | |
| Incremental Revenues | Х | | |
| Avoided Utility Infrastructure Costs ² | Х | | |
| Avoided Customer Infrastructure Costs ³ | | Х | |
| Avoided Utility Commodity/Fuel Costs ⁴ | Х | | |
| Avoided Customer Commodity/Fuel Costs ⁵ | | Х | |
| Avoided Operations & Maintenance | Х | | |
| Avoided Greenhouse Gas Emissions | | Х | |
| Other External Non-Energy Benefits | | | Х |
| Costs | | 1 | |
| Incremental Capital Expenditure ¹ | Х | | |
| Incremental Operations & Maintenance ¹ | Х | | |
| Incremental Taxes | Х | | |
| Incremental Utility Commodity/Fuel Costs ⁴ | Х | | |
| Incremental Customer Commodity/Fuel Costs ⁵ | | Х | |
| Incremental Greenhouse Gas Emissions | | Х | |
| Incremental Customer Costs | | Х | |
| Other External Non-Energy Costs | | | Х |
| Notes: | | 1 | |
| (1) Capital and Operations & Maintenance is inclusive of program(2) Avoided or reduced infrastructure capital costs of the utility (expected) | | | |
| (z) \neg volued of reduced initial during capital costs of the utility (e | .y., smaller ularne | erei hihe) | |

Table 2: Discounted Cash Flow-Plus Test Costs and Benefits

(3) Avoided or reduced infrastructure capital costs of the customer (e.g., reduced Contribution in Aid of Construction)

(4) Avoided or incremental fuel costs of the utility (e.g., compressor fuel and unaccounted for gas)

(5) Avoided or incremental fuel costs of the customer (e.g., lower/higher natural gas use, lower/higher electricity use)

52 Exhibit JT 2.2

A net present value would be calculated for each phase. Results from each phase would be presented separately for transparency, but would also be summed together.

The DCF+ results for the IRP Plan(s) and the baseline Facility Alternative would be compared to one another, to determine which alternative is optimal. IRP Plans that included some combination of IRPA and facility project could also be tested using this approach.

While economics would be a factor in the final decision as to how best meet a system need, Enbridge Gas indicated that other considerations (safety, public policy, reliability) that are potentially difficult to quantify would also play a role in the final decision as to which IRPA or facility project is selected.

The primary alternative economic approach discussed in this hearing was a Total-Resource Cost-plus (TRC+) test. This is a single-phase test that is used in Ontario to assess the cost-effectiveness of DSM programs, by measuring the energy-related benefits and costs of DSM programs experienced by both the gas utility system and participants in DSM programs, as well as an adder that accounts for non-energy benefits associated with DSM programs.⁵³ Similar to the TRC+ test is the Societal Cost Test, which Con Edison has proposed to use as its cost-effectiveness test to evaluate IRP activities in New York State.⁵⁴ The Societal Cost Test is also a single-phase test that assesses all energy and non-energy related costs and benefits from a societal perspective.

Parties were split between the merits of a DCF+ test or TRC+ test.

Enbridge Gas expressed a preference for the three-phase DCF+ test, as opposed to an "all-in-one" test such as the TRC+ test, because the TRC+ test on its own does not provide any indication of the rate impact or potential for cross-subsidization of the IRP Plans and Facility Alternatives considered (information that is provided in phase 1 of the proposed DCF+ test). Enbridge Gas also noted that while the TRC+ test is used in Ontario to measure the cost-effectiveness of energy efficiency type programs, it has little or no experience using a TRC+ test to evaluate facility projects in the context of

⁵³ Ontario Energy Board, <u>Demand Side Management Framework for Natural Gas Distributors</u> (2015-2020), s.9

⁵⁴ Con Edison, <u>Proposal For Use of a Framework to Pursue Non-Pipeline Alternatives to Defer or</u> <u>Eliminate Capital Investment in Certain Traditional Natural Gas Distribution infrastructure</u>, September 15, 2020, p. 24

meeting system needs, in contrast to Enbridge Gas's extensive experience using the DCF test.

Enbridge Gas's proposal indicated that the results of all three phases of the DCF+ test would be summed together, with the overall results used to determine which alternative is optimal.

The submissions of many of the other parties supporting the DCF+ test indicated that the first phase of the DCF+ test (which assesses the economic benefits and costs from the utility perspective, and identifies whether the project is likely to result in future increases to utility rates) should be given primacy in the economic evaluation. These parties submitted that the test selected needs to focus on solutions that meet the system constraint and that benefit all Enbridge Gas customers paying postage stamp transmission and distribution rates. They expressed the concern that the TRC+ test could require Enbridge Gas customers to pay more for an IRP Plan than they would otherwise have to pay for a pipeline solution that meets the same need. This is because an IRP Plan could score favourably on the TRC+ test, even if the benefits go primarily to customers participating in an IRPA (e.g., a geotargeted energy efficiency program) or to society as a whole, not to all Enbridge Gas customers. APPRO noted (in supporting a DCF+ approach) that phase 1 of the DCF+ test served a gating function, protecting Enbridge Gas customers from this outcome. Similarly, IGUA submitted that to the extent that an IRPA drives a higher cost than the baseline utility infrastructure which it is intended to avoid, it should not be approved, even if its overall societal benefit is calculated to be superior to that of the baseline utility solution.

Several parties argued that the TRC+ test is more appropriate, based on three main points. First, no other jurisdiction uses a test similar to the DCF+ test to compare facility and non-facility options (including demand-side options). Second, the TRC+ test is the best way to evaluate the overall cost-effectiveness of alternatives taking into account all relevant factors, including potential commodity cost savings to customers and greenhouse gas emissions reductions (which can be considered in phases 2 or 3 of the DCF+ test, but not in the first phase). Third, it is not logical to assess demand-side IRPAs using a different economic test than the OEB currently uses to evaluate Enbridge Gas's DSM activities under the DSM Framework.

Several parties also raised methodological concerns with Enbridge Gas's proposal to add the results of the three phases of the DCF+ test together.

Some parties supporting a TRC+ test indicated that it could be appropriate to include a secondary test (similar to the DCF+ phase 1) to assess ratepayer impact considerations of IRP Plans and Facility Alternatives.

Further Work on Economic Evaluation Methodology

All parties, whether supporting a DCF+ or TRC+ economic test, agreed that further work should be done regarding the specifics of using the preferred test for comparing IRPAs and Facility Alternatives. Guidehouse indicated in testimony that the existing tests leave a lot of gaps and uncertainties about how they would be applied to IRP. Enbridge Gas accepted Guidehouse's recommendation that parties work to complete a Benefit Cost Analysis Handbook or supplemental guide to E.B.O 134 to improve the comprehensiveness of the DCF+ test for economic evaluations, and that this would be an appropriate activity for the IRP Technical Working Group.

Some parties raised specific considerations regarding the treatment of costs and benefits. Several parties proposed that Enbridge Gas value avoided greenhouse gas emissions based on the assumption that this value will continue to rise over time, instead of assuming that the price will remain at \$50/tonne CO₂e after 2022, as is currently in law. This could include (but would not necessarily be limited to) the federal government's intent to implement a price on greenhouse gas emissions that will continue to rise to \$170/tonne CO₂e by 2030. Enbridge Gas indicated that it could accommodate adding a scenario to its DCF+ analysis that would include different carbon pricing assumptions, although it may not necessarily agree with other parties as to how the results of such an alternative scenario would be used in determining the preferred solution.

OEB staff and several other parties made additional suggestions for specific items that should be included in the economic test. OEB staff submitted that the economic test should include impacts on Enbridge Gas's gas supply costs and should also quantify reliability and economic risk if possible. Enbridge Gas submitted that it would take these suggestions into consideration, but including these types of details in the IRP Framework is a level of granularity that is not necessary or possible at this time.

Cross-Subsidization Concerns For Projects Benefiting New Customers

Several parties, whether favouring a TRC+ test or DCF+ test to compare IRPAs and Facility Alternatives, indicated that the existing E.B.O. 188 and E.B.O. 134 tests should continue to be required as economic tests to assess whether to proceed with system expansion projects to serve new customers. As noted above, the E.B.O. 134 test is a

three-phase test used as an economic test for transmission system expansions, that Enbridge Gas has modeled its DCF+ test on. The E.B.O. 188 test⁵⁵ is used as an economic test for a proposed distribution system expansion and only includes the first phase of the DCF test.

OEB staff noted that Enbridge Gas's economic feasibility policies⁵⁶ supporting the E.B.O. 188 guidelines enable Enbridge Gas to require a customer contribution, in the form of a Contribution in Aid of Construction, System Expansion Surcharge, or Temporary Connection Surcharge, to address cross-subsidization concerns between new and existing customers. These customer contributions can improve the net present value and profitability index of a project under the E.B.O. 188 test (DCF phase 1). OEB staff submitted that this approach could also be used for IRPAs. OEB staff submitted that Enbridge Gas should review its economic feasibility policies to ensure that the system reinforcement costs used as inputs are based on a forward-looking approach that accounts for system needs/constraints identified in the AMP, and submit the revised policies in its rebasing application. Enbridge Gas indicated that it would consider including this update into its economic feasibility policies to be presented for approval at rebasing, but did not believe that this needed to be ordered by the OEB or included in the IRP Framework.

Findings

Technical Evaluation

The OEB concludes that it is appropriate for Enbridge Gas to undertake a technical evaluation to first determine if the IRPAs considered can meet the need, prior to doing an economic evaluation. The OEB accepts that Enbridge Gas may use derating factors or oversubscription of IRPAs to address uncertainty regarding forecast savings. These derating factors may be relevant to both the technical and economic evaluations. The OEB has also determined that Enbridge Gas should include in its request for OEB approval of specific IRP Plans both the level of oversubscription and the supporting rationale.

⁵⁵ The E.B.O. 188 test is described in the OEB's <u>Guidelines for Assessing and Reporting on Natural Gas</u> <u>System Expansion in Ontario</u>

⁵⁶ The most recent version of these policies can be found <u>in EB-2020-0094</u>, <u>Exhibit C</u>, Tab 2, Schedules 1 and 2 for the EGD and Union rate zones.

Economic Evaluation

The OEB concludes that the DCF+ test, including its focus on rate impacts (as identified in phase 1 of the DCF+ test), should be the economic evaluation test used in the IRP Framework. The OEB agrees that the test selected should be the one that best aligns with the goal and purpose of IRP planning, which is to address the system needs of Enbridge Gas's regulated operations and identify and implement the solution that is in the best interest of Enbridge Gas and its customers. The purposes of DSM and IRP are distinct from each other. The OEB has determined that the primary objective of Enbridge Gas's post-2021 DSM Plan should be to assist customers in making their homes and businesses more efficient in order to better manage their energy bills.⁵⁷ DSM is aimed at reducing annual natural gas usage, and IRP is aimed at reducing peak demand in specific geographic areas to replace infrastructure investment with an IRPA investment. Given the separate purpose, it is reasonable that a different economic test should be applied in the IRP Framework than in the DSM Framework. The OEB finds that an IRP Plan is attempting to reduce the longer-term cost to all Enbridge Gas customers, accordingly it is important to have an evaluation test that looks at impacts from the gas customer perspective. That is also consistent with the OEB's statutory objectives.

Where the two-stage evaluation process reveals that an IRP Plan is the best alternative to meet an identified need/constraint, then Enbridge Gas is encouraged to make application to the OEB for approval of the IRP Plan, and then implement and monitor the IRP Plan and make adjustments as appropriate. The OEB finds that Enbridge Gas should be given some discretion in selecting an alternative to meet a system need that does not have the highest score on phase 1 of the DCF+ test, as there may be considerations or factors that are important in phases 2 or 3, or are difficult to quantify. However, Enbridge Gas would require full justification of their proposal if they recommend a higher cost alternative.

Further Work on Economic Evaluation Methodology

The OEB accepts the categories of benefits and costs proposed by Enbridge Gas for the three phases of the DCF+ test (shown in Table 2) for the use of this test in the IRP Framework. The OEB recognizes that the DCF+ test could be improved to better identify and define the costs and benefits of Facility Alternatives and IRPAs, and clarify how these costs and benefits should be considered within the DCF+ test. This could

⁵⁷ <u>OEB Letter, Re: Post-2020 Natural Gas Demand Side Management Framework</u>, December 1, 2020

include expanding the inputs to recognize increasing carbon costs, the risk that a constraint remains unresolved, and impact on gas supply costs. The OEB directs Enbridge Gas to study improvements to the DCF+ test for IRP. Enbridge Gas is encouraged to consult with the IRP Technical Working Group and to use the IRP pilot projects as a testing ground for an enhanced DCF+ test. In particular, the OEB considers it appropriate for the Technical Working Group to consider how different carbon pricing scenarios should be used in the DCF+ calculation. The OEB directs that Enbridge Gas file an enhanced DCF+ test for approval as part of the first non-pilot IRP Plan.

Cross-Subsidization Concerns for Projects Benefiting New Customers

The E.B.O. 134 and 188 tests were designed to determine whether a natural gas distribution or transmission expansion project was compatible with the OEB's objective to facilitate rational expansion of transmission and distribution systems. The OEB concludes that the results of the DCF+ test that will be required in the IRP Framework will be of similar assistance in determining whether a proposed IRP Plan to serve new customers is compatible with this objective.

This emphasis on cost-effectiveness and avoiding cross subsidization between new customers and existing customers led to the consideration of customer contributions, in the form of a Contribution in Aid of Construction, System Expansion Surcharge, or Temporary Connection Surcharge for infrastructure projects. The OEB concludes that these same charges could be applied to an IRP Plan where the IRP Plan is being proposed for the benefit of new customers, to reduce cross-subsidization and improve the net present value and profitability index of an IRP Plan in part 1 of the DCF+ test.

8.4 IRP Assessment Process Step 4: Periodic Review

Enbridge Gas indicated that where circumstances change (for example, the nature or timing of an identified need/constraint alters materially, or significant policy changes are announced by government or the OEB), it would review its IRP determinations and report on the outcome of its re-evaluation within the AMP and/or annual reporting. Under changes with system-wide implications and importance, Enbridge Gas suggested that a discussion with the IRP Technical Working Group might occur to review the change.

Several parties submitted that Enbridge Gas should inform the OEB and stakeholders at the time such changes were identified, with the potential for further review. Enbridge Gas opposed this suggestion, and indicated that, in its initial IRP evaluation process, it

would be reporting on and engaging with stakeholders on a periodic basis at a higher level, not on a project-by-project basis, and that the same approach was appropriate when circumstances change and decisions are revisited.

Enbridge Gas also clarified that, in regard to modifications to approved IRP Plans, it proposed to seek approval from the OEB for outright cessation of an approved IRP Plan, but would not seek OEB approval to spend less than previously approved amounts.

Findings

The OEB recognizes that material changes may occur that could impact Enbridge Gas's determination as to how best to meet a system need. These may include changes occurring when implementing an IRP Plan after receiving project approval. The OEB believes that updates of this nature are encompassed in the information that the OEB is requiring Enbridge Gas to include as part of its annual IRP report (see chapter 14, "Monitoring and Reporting"). If Enbridge Gas plans to increase its spending on an approved IRP Plan by more than 25%, it will need to request OEB approval for the change, as discussed in chapter 13 ("Future IRP Plan Applications").

9 ALLOCATION OF IRP RISKS

There are risks associated with the development of an IRP Plan and the selection of projects to address constraints. The OEB has identified three significant categories of risk that need to be addressed in developing the IRP Framework.

First, has the IRP Assessment Process accurately assessed the system constraint and evaluated alternative IRPAs or infrastructure builds (Plan Accuracy)? Second, if an IRPA is recommended and approved, will it deliver the reduction to load required to eliminate the constraint (Success of IRP Plan Implementation)? Finally, will the potential stranding of assets currently considered for pipeline infrastructure also apply to IRPAs if the load does not materialize (Potential Stranding of Assets)?

Plan Accuracy

The lack of a comprehensive assessment of alternatives to infrastructure builds has been a risk identified several times in recent OEB Leave to Construct decisions. Several parties raised a concern that by the time Enbridge Gas brings forward an application for a facility project or IRP Plan there may be limited options for the OEB if it concludes Enbridge Gas has not chosen the best option to meet a system need. There is a risk that it would no longer be possible to implement alternative options without compromising safety or reliability. Enbridge Gas indicated that this risk will be low if Enbridge Gas follows its proposed planning framework, including its IRP Assessment Process, annual status updates to its AMP, and consideration of stakeholder feedback.

Enbridge Gas acknowledged that it bears the risk that the OEB might not approve an as-filed Leave to Construct application if the OEB determines that an IRP Plan would have been a better approach. Several parties submitted that, in this circumstance, the OEB may approve something less than full cost recovery.

Success of IRP Plan Implementation

Enbridge Gas submitted that it should not bear the risk that an approved IRP Plan may not succeed in creating the forecast peak demand reduction, as IRP is a new activity, and it is being pursued for the benefit of Enbridge Gas's ratepayers.⁵⁸

Enbridge Gas submitted that if an IRP Plan does not meet expectations, and therefore it needs to be expanded, or where facilities need to be built notwithstanding the IRP Plan,

⁵⁸ <u>Argument-in-Chief</u>, p. 18

then the costs of the additional activities should also be paid by ratepayers. Enbridge Gas argued that, due to the greater uncertainty associated with IRP, if it is at risk for lower-than-expected results from IRP Plans, then it will essentially be penalized for pursuing IRP.

Environmental Defence supported the general principle that Enbridge Gas should not end up bearing more risk for IRP Plans than it does for traditional infrastructure projects.

Several parties disagreed with the treatment of risk allocation for IRP Plans as framed by Enbridge Gas, with these parties indicating that Enbridge Gas should bear some risk for the performance of IRP Plans, as it does for facility projects. Some parties tied this to Enbridge Gas's request to earn a rate of return on IRP Plan costs (chapter 12, "IRPA Cost Recovery and Accounting Principles"), indicating that earning a rate of return should require Enbridge Gas to assume a degree of risk. In reply, Enbridge Gas argued that taking the risk of whether an IRP Plan will deliver all the forecast peak demand reductions is not the same as taking the risk that a facility will operate as designed. Enbridge Gas submitted that IRP is a new activity and the peak demand reductions that may be achieved through IRP Plans are much less certain than what will be achieved through facility investments.

Other parties indicated that the risk Enbridge Gas bears for IRP Plan implementation can be addressed through the OEB's prudence review of actual incurred IRP Plan costs. OEB staff submitted that the OEB's prudence review could also take into consideration whether Enbridge Gas had taken appropriate action to adjust its investments in approved IRP Plans as needed, based on its implementation, evaluation and monitoring of "in-flight" IRP Plans. OEB staff suggested that the IRP Framework could acknowledge that there may be a greater degree of performance and cost risk associated with IRP as a new activity, in comparison with facility projects, and that the OEB would take this into account in its prudence review.

Potential Stranding of Assets

SEC raised the potential for stranded assets with IRPAs approved through an IRP Plan. In developing facility projects or IRP Plans, SEC submitted that Enbridge Gas should ensure that they address the risk that assets will be stranded, including active steps to mitigate that risk, and scenario analysis to ensure that the plans will remain robust in the face of that risk.

Findings

Plan Accuracy

The OEB acknowledges the concern that previous Leave to Construct applications have not adequately considered alternatives to the infrastructure build. This IRP Framework and the planned pilots are expected to reduce the risk of inadequate consideration of alternatives. The IRP Assessment Process (including needs identification, binary screening, and evaluation of alternatives), stakeholdering, and experience gained through pilots should result in more prudent and effective integrated resource system planning.

The OEB finds that Enbridge Gas is making considerable effort to improve its planning process, and this is expected to reduce the risk of not developing alternatives that are superior to facility projects where appropriate.

As noted in chapter 8 ("IRP Assessment Process"), the OEB is not requiring Enbridge Gas to seek approval for the results of its IRP Assessment Process prior to project-specific applications for approval of an IRP Plan or a Leave to Construct. Enbridge Gas has considerable experience with Leave to Construct applications, including circumstances in which conditions of approval or modifications made to the original request have been required by the OEB. Furthermore, the OEB retains the authority to deny recovery of costs if it determines that Enbridge Gas was not prudent in considering alternatives, and Enbridge Gas acknowledged this possibility.

Success of IRP Plan Implementation

The OEB finds that prudently incurred costs associated with an approved IRP Plan will be eligible for cost recovery.

The OEB acknowledges that there may be a greater degree of performance and cost risk associated with IRPAs and IRP Plans in comparison with facility projects. Enbridge Gas has extensive experience with the successful implementation of facility projects, and the nature of these types of projects means that the outcome is largely in Enbridge Gas's control. There is less experience in addressing system constraints using IRPAs like geotargeted DSM or demand response, and these IRPAs depend on consumer behaviour for success. The OEB expects to take this into consideration in its prudence review. However, where Enbridge Gas does not act prudently and in accordance with an approved IRP Plan, then it may be at risk for recovery of some portion of IRP investments that are deemed imprudent.

As Enbridge Gas gains experience with IRP Plans and IRPAs, the risk of nonperformance is expected to diminish. When seeking cost recovery, the explanation of what was done to mitigate the risk, and what portion of the risk should be allocated to customers (e.g., by allowing recovery of cost overruns), will require careful review by the OEB.

Potential Stranding of Assets

The risk of stranded assets is a concern for both infrastructure builds and for IRPAs. The OEB has limited experience with the treatment of stranded assets. The examination of the treatment of stranding of assets in other jurisdictions and the findings of the Technical Working Group on this topic might help provide a better understanding of stranded assets and options to allocate the costs between Enbridge Gas and its customers. At this time, the OEB will continue to emphasize the demonstration of prudence by Enbridge Gas, at both the system planning and project planning levels, when addressing the allocation of stranded costs.

10 STAKEHOLDER OUTREACH AND ENGAGEMENT PROCESS

Enbridge Gas requested approval of a proposed three-component stakeholdering process, including a purpose-specific stakeholder Technical Working Group to support IRPA development and to identify and discuss new IRP solutions and IRP avoided costs and benefits.⁵⁹

Enbridge Gas's proposed three-component process includes:

- 1. <u>Gathering of Stakeholder Engagement Data and Insight</u>: Seeking insights from stakeholders and various market participants by working within existing stakeholder engagement channels, on an ongoing basis, to mitigate incremental expenses and leverage existing relationships.
- 2. <u>Stakeholder Days</u>: Annual regional stakeholder events focused on IRP to discuss plans and progress with IRP, including specific discussion of needs/constraints identified in the AMP and the plans to address such items through IRP. These would be held on an annual basis shortly after Enbridge Gas files its AMP update within Phase 2 of the annual rates proceeding.
- 3. <u>Targeted Engagement</u>: Project-specific consultation dealing with specific IRPAs or IRP Plans (identified for a specific need in a specific geographic region), with stakeholders from the specific geographic area relevant to the IRPA. Enbridge Gas also noted that it intends to consult with any potentially impacted Indigenous group in relation to proposed IRP Plans, IRPAs and Leave to Construct applications. Project-specific consultation would be done in advance of seeking project approval from the OEB.

Enbridge Gas's stakeholdering proposal includes a commitment to record comments from stakeholders and Indigenous groups participating in components 2 and 3 and the responses from Enbridge Gas to these comments, which would be filed in any subsequent IRP Plan/Leave to Construct application.

In addition, Enbridge Gas supported the creation of a purpose-specific Technical Working Group comprised of interested parties to have discussions regarding IRP issues of more general interest. Topics that might be addressed include potential IRPAs, determination of the best approach to consider avoided costs and benefits for IRPAs and Facility Alternatives, and the development of natural gas IRP in other

⁵⁹ <u>Argument-in-Chief</u>, p. 14

jurisdictions. A first area of focus for the Technical Working Group would be to provide input on the consideration and implementation of IRP pilot projects. Enbridge Gas proposed that it would lead the Technical Working Group.

Enbridge Gas indicated that it does not support any approach to stakeholdering that would give stakeholders a "vote" in system planning decisions.

Three Component Stakeholder Approach

Views were mixed on Enbridge Gas's proposed stakeholdering approach. Many parties supported Enbridge Gas's proposed approach. Those parties that believed Enbridge Gas's stakeholdering approach to be insufficient generally indicated a preference for greater stakeholder involvement (e.g. the ability to ask interrogatories, OEB adjudication in the event of disputes) in Enbridge Gas's determinations regarding specific planning decisions, such as screening out IRPAs for system needs, prior to seeking approval from the OEB for specific projects. In reply, Enbridge Gas indicated that it does not agree with stakeholder proposals for more regulatory process and ongoing OEB oversight throughout the stakeholdering process. The OEB's findings regarding the OEB role in planning decisions made by Enbridge Gas prior to applications are discussed in chapter 8 ("IRP Assessment Process").

Anwaatin raised issues specific to engagement and consultation with Indigenous peoples, including Duty to Consult requirements. These issues are discussed separately in chapter 11 ("Indigenous Engagement and Consultation").

Several parties provided suggestions designed to ensure that all interested stakeholders, including low-income customer representatives, were aware of Enbridge Gas's stakeholdering activities and were able to participate. In reply, Enbridge Gas agreed to creating a list of interested parties and ensuring that all such parties receive notice of stakeholdering activities. Enbridge Gas suggested that an IRP dedicated web page would be the most efficient way to inform stakeholders.

OEB staff supported Enbridge Gas's proposal to keep a written record of consultation activities to inform future project-specific decisions. Pollution Probe suggested that the IRP webpage could also include similar information (aligning with IESO practices), such as presentations and meeting minutes. Enbridge Gas indicated that it was open to this proposal.

Technical Working Group

Most parties supported the establishment of an IRP Technical Working Group, but indicated a preference for the OEB to lead the group, similar to the approach used with the OEB's Demand-Side Management Evaluation Advisory Committee. In its reply argument, Enbridge Gas disagreed, indicating that the purpose of the proposed IRP Technical Working Group was to provide <u>Enbridge Gas</u> with guidance and perspective from expert advisors to determine the appropriate direction and approach for IRP process and decisions.

OEB staff and SEC made recommendations for the focus of the Technical Working Group that were similar to Enbridge Gas's proposal. OEB staff listed the following topics on which the Technical Working Group could potentially provide input to the OEB and Enbridge Gas:

- Consideration and implementation of IRP pilot projects
- Cost-benefit considerations regarding IRPAs
- Learnings on specific types of IRPAs, and IRP implementation in other jurisdictions
- Accounting treatment of IRPA costs

GEC submitted that the Technical Working Group should be mandated to make recommendations to the OEB for changes to the IRP Framework where the Technical Working Group determines such changes are needed.

Some parties proposed a different role for the Technical Working Group (or additional groups) with more focus on contributing to or reviewing the specific system planning determinations of Enbridge Gas. For example, EFG's expert evidence recommended a model similar to the Vermont System Planning Committee, which has a greater emphasis on reviewing specific system needs and determining the optimal solution, including voting rights to document positions on issues. GEC proposed that the Technical Working Group would review all IRP screening decisions and report annually to the OEB. Enbridge Gas objected to these proposals, indicating that they inappropriately seek to transfer oversight and direction for IRP system planning decisions from Enbridge Gas to stakeholders.

Some parties made recommendations for membership on the Technical Working Group (in addition to membership of Enbridge Gas and OEB staff), with suggestions including

representatives of Indigenous customers, environmental groups, consumers, lowincome customers, the IESO or electricity distributors/transmitters, and IRPA service providers.

Findings

The OEB has determined that the three components of Enbridge Gas's proposed Stakeholder Engagement Process will provide valuable input into Enbridge Gas's IRP activities and shall be incorporated in the IRP Framework. The OEB also directs the establishment of a website by Enbridge Gas to facilitate the broad sharing of information on IRP stakeholdering efforts.

In addition to the three component stakeholder process, the OEB will also establish an IRP Technical Working Group led by OEB staff. This will be similar to the widely endorsed and successful Demand-Side Management Evaluation Advisory Committee. Leadership by OEB staff will promote objectivity and impartiality. The IRP Technical Working Group will have an objective of providing input on IRP issues that is of value to both Enbridge Gas in implementing IRP, and to the OEB in its oversight of the IRP Framework. The IRP Technical Working Group is being established for the first-generation IRP Framework; continuation of a Technical Working Group for next generations will be reassessed based on the needs at that time. It is expected that IRP will become a routine matter of planning within Enbridge Gas over time.

OEB staff will establish a terms of reference and select the membership. The OEB expects that the first priorities will be consideration and implementation of the IRP pilot projects, and enhancements or additional guidance in applying the DCF+ evaluation methodology. The OEB agrees with the suggestion that IRP progress in other jurisdictions should continue to be monitored. This may be a consideration for the Technical Working Group once the initial priorities have been addressed.

The IRP Technical Working Group will also be expected to review a draft of Enbridge Gas's annual IRP report, with the review coordinated by OEB staff. Enbridge Gas should provide a draft of the annual IRP report to the IRP Technical Working Group far enough in advance of its planned filling to the OEB to allow the Technical Working Group to the OEB should be filed by OEB staff in the same proceeding in which Enbridge Gas's annual IRP report is filed. The Technical Working Group report should include any comments on Enbridge Gas's annual IRP report, including material concerns that remain unresolved within the Technical Working Group, and may also describe other activities undertaken by the Technical Working Group in the previous year.

One topic that should be addressed by the IRP Technical Working Group in the future is the recommendation of IRP metrics for the OEB's consideration, as noted in chapter 14 ("Monitoring and Reporting"). Other topics could include the treatment of stranded assets in other jurisdictions, as noted in chapter 9 ("Allocation of IRP Risks").

As Enbridge Gas noted, under the Ontario regulatory model, Enbridge Gas is the natural gas system operator with the sole responsibility to make final system planning decisions and to advance IRP Plans and/or Leave to Construct applications. Enbridge Gas does not support the Technical Working Group having "voting rights" and the OEB agrees with this position. While Enbridge Gas is expected to consider any input provided by the Technical Working Group, the Technical Working Group will not have "voting rights" that bind Enbridge Gas with regards to its system planning decisions.

Enbridge Gas submitted that parties included in the IRP Technical Working Group should have relevant demonstrable technical expertise that relates to and informs the activities to be addressed by the IRP Technical Working Group. The OEB agrees with this recommendation. The OEB directs that membership should include Enbridge Gas, OEB staff, independent experts, and experienced non-utility stakeholders. Membership may also include the Independent Electricity System Operator, if appropriate. Beyond this, the OEB is not establishing requirements for representation of specific interests on the Technical Working Group, as recommended by some parties. Selection should be based on the value that potential members can bring to implementing and improving the IRP Framework and Enbridge Gas's IRP activities under the Framework. The IRP Technical Working Group will need to be kept to a manageable size to ensure timely and effective consultation. The OEB expects there should be no more than 10 people.

The OEB has concluded that establishing the Technical Working Group is a priority and must be established shortly after this IRP Framework is issued. OEB staff will establish the IRP Technical Working Group, including a terms of reference, and the initial selection of Working Group members, by the end of 2021.

11 INDIGENOUS ENGAGEMENT AND CONSULTATION

Anwaatin submitted that, in the development of its IRP proposal, Enbridge Gas failed to carry out Indigenous consultation and engagement. Anwaatin requested that the OEB find that Enbridge Gas failed to comply with the Indigenous People's Policy⁶⁰ of Enbridge Inc. (the parent company of Enbridge Gas) in relation to the proposed IRP Framework, and require it to do so. In reply, Enbridge Gas submitted that, in its view, the duty to consult was not triggered by the IRP proposal itself as the OEB's decision in this proceeding does not contemplate conduct that may adversely impact asserted or established Aboriginal or treaty rights.⁶¹ Enbridge Gas also submitted that, regardless of whether the duty to consult has been triggered by this proceeding or whether Aboriginal consultation is required, Anwaatin has been a full participant in the current proceeding, and Enbridge Gas has carefully considered its views.

Going forward, Anwaatin requested that the OEB direct Enbridge Gas to conduct Indigenous-specific engagement in advance pursuant to each of the three stakeholdering components to ensure that there is an opportunity for Enbridge Gas to engage proactively in a considered and meaningful two-way dialogue with affected Indigenous communities.⁶² Anwaatin also submitted that Enbridge Gas's stakeholder outreach and engagement process should demonstrate a stronger adherence and commitment to the Indigenous Peoples Policy, the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples, and the duty to consult and accommodate.

In response to Anwaatin's submissions, Enbridge Gas submitted that it is committed to engaging with Indigenous peoples, in accordance with its Indigenous Peoples Policy and the duty to consult and accommodate, where applicable and where the procedural aspects have been delegated to Enbridge Gas. Enbridge Gas indicated that it would specifically consult with Indigenous communities with the potential to be affected by any IRPA investments selected, in accordance with the duty to consult.

Enbridge Gas also stated that it would follow the process for Indigenous consultation set out in the OEB's *Environmental Guidelines for the Location, Construction and Operation of Hydrocarbon Pipelines and Facilities in Ontario* (the <u>Environmental Guidelines</u>) for both facility and non-facility alternatives. OEB staff submitted that it was not clear whether all of the provisions of the Environmental Guidelines are a good fit for non-

⁶⁰ Available online at:

https://www.enbridge.com/~/media/Enb/Documents/About%20Us/indigenous_peoples_policy.pdf?la=en ⁶¹ Enbridge Gas reply argument, pp. 15-16

⁶² Anwaatin submission, pp. 14-19

facility alternatives (including the Indigenous consultation chapter of these Guidelines, which includes a significant role for the Ministry of Energy, Northern Development and Mines that may not apply to non-facility projects).⁶³

Findings

The OEB does not find that Enbridge Gas failed to comply with the Indigenous People's Policy⁶⁴ of Enbridge Inc. The Enbridge Inc. policy limits the consultation to projects that may occur on lands traditionally used by Indigenous Peoples. More importantly, with respect to the duty to consult with Indigenous Peoples, the OEB's role is to determine if the duty has been triggered, and if so, whether the duty has been satisfied. It is not the OEB's role to enforce the implementation of a utility's internal policies that may not have been developed to satisfy external requirements.

Anwaatin submitted that the duty to consult is not limited to projects that have an immediate impact on land and resources but extends to "strategic, higher level decisions", such as the proposed IRP Framework. The OEB recognizes that the duty to consult may arise with respect to high-level managerial or policy decisions. However, this would require an identifiable potential adverse impact to an Aboriginal or treaty right. Neither Anwaatin, nor any other party, have identified any specific Aboriginal or treaty rights that could be adversely impacted through the creation of this IRP Framework.

In its decision in Enbridge Gas's RNG Enabling proceeding,⁶⁵ the OEB found that the duty to consult did not apply under the test set out in the Carrier Sekani case.⁶⁶ In coming to that conclusion, the OEB noted that there were no projects or even areas for future development being approved. Similarly, in this Decision and Order on the IRP Framework, no projects have been defined and no approval is being given for the

⁶³ OEB staff argument, pp. 39-40

⁶⁴ Available online at:

https://www.enbridge.com/~/media/Enb/Documents/About%20Us/indigenous_peoples_policy.pdf?la=en 65 <u>Application for the Renewable Natural Gas Enabling Program</u>, EB-2017-0319, Decision and Order, October 18, 2018

⁶⁶ In *Carrier Sekani*, the Supreme Court of Canada summarized the three elements that are required for the Duty of Consult to be triggered. Briefly these are: the Crown must have real or constructive knowledge of a claim to the resource or land; there must be Crown conduct or a Crown decision that engages a potential Aboriginal right; the claimant must show a causal relationship between the proposed government conduct or decision and a potential for adverse impacts on pending Aboriginal claims or rights. *Rio Tinto Alcan Inc. v. Carrier Sekani Tribal Council*, 2010 SCC 43, paragraphs 40 to 45.

development of an IRP Plan. Once again, the OEB does not find any direct material impact that this Decision and Order will have on any Aboriginal or treaty rights.

The IRP Framework is being established by the OEB with input from many stakeholders including an Indigenous representative intervenor. Anwaatin has actively participated in this proceeding and made a submission on the issues and perspectives of Indigenous Peoples. The views presented have been heard and actively considered by the OEB.

Anwaatin also requested that the OEB direct Enbridge Gas to conduct Indigenous specific engagement in advance of each of the three IRP stakeholdering components to ensure that there is a meaningful two-way dialogue with affected Indigenous communities. The OEB finds this request to be too broad, and will not require Indigenous-specific engagement as a mandatory element for each of the three stakeholdering components in the IRP Framework in every case. Enbridge Gas has indicated that it will make efforts to accommodate participation of Indigenous groups within its stakeholder engagement process and work with these groups as appropriate to address any concerns. The OEB endorses this approach and expects that Indigenous engagement will take place in cases where material Indigenous interests are engaged.

There is insufficient information on the record at this time to determine which Indigenous communities would be impacted by specific system needs and the potential solutions (IRP Plans or facility projects), and what impact, if any, the individual IRP Plans might have on Aboriginal or treaty rights. In addition to any broader stakeholder engagement with Indigenous groups, Enbridge Gas is required to conduct consultation with respect to any potential impacts to Aboriginal or treaty rights in relation to proposed IRP Plans (which may include the individual IRPAs considered) and Leave to Construct applications. Any concerns can be considered on a case-by-case basis when an IRP Plan or a Leave to Construct application comes before the OEB for approval.

When Enbridge Gas requests approval for an IRP Plan or a Leave to Construct, it will be necessary for Enbridge Gas to follow the requirements in the Environmental Guidelines regarding Indigenous consultation, if applicable.

12 IRPA COST RECOVERY AND ACCOUNTING TREATMENT PRINCIPLES

Enbridge Gas requested approval of like-for-like treatment of IRPA investments, such that longer term investments in IRP Plans will be capitalized as rate base, with cost recovery similar to the facility investments that they are replacing at the time of inservice (with IRPA costs amortized over their useful lives).⁶⁷

Enbridge Gas submitted that it is reasonable and appropriate to treat costs (capital expenditures and operating expenditures) associated with planning, implementing, administering, measuring and verifying the effectiveness of its investments in IRPAs in the same manner as the costs for the facility expansion/reinforcement projects that IRP would defer, avoid or reduce, by capitalizing these costs to rate base.

Enbridge Gas defined three categories of costs associated with IRP implementation and identified its proposed cost treatment for each category:⁶⁸

- Incremental IRP administrative costs required to meet the increased workload related to IRP. Enbridge Gas proposed that incremental IRP administrative costs be included in the Operating, Maintenance, and Administrative (OM&A) costs of its revenue requirement. While Enbridge Gas indicated that it is difficult to say with certainty what additional resources will be required at this time to support IRP, Enbridge Gas estimated that it will need roughly 12 to 15 additional full-time equivalents to integrate IRP into its planning processes, complete the incremental stakeholdering, assess identified system constraints for IRPA(s), and complete necessary IRP Monitoring and Reporting.⁶⁹
- <u>IRPA Project costs</u> including the planning, implementing, administering, measuring and verifying the effectiveness of specific investments in IRPAs.
 Enbridge Gas proposed that the IRPA project-related costs be capitalized to rate base, and eligible for cost recovery once a project is in-service.
- <u>Ongoing operational and maintenance costs</u> including the regular costs incurred to operate and maintain a specific IRPA investment after the project is in-service. Enbridge Gas proposed that the costs related to the ongoing operating maintenance of an IRPA be included in Enbridge Gas's OM&A costs of its

⁶⁷ <u>Argument-in-Chief</u>, p. 14

⁶⁸ Exhibit I.Staff.22

⁶⁹ Exhibit I.GEC.6

revenue requirement.

Enbridge Gas indicated that it believes existing accounting guidance is generally clear regarding the distinction of these cost categories, but that additional clarity could be sought if needed in the context of a specific IRP Plan application.⁷⁰ Enbridge Gas submitted that the details of which specific costs qualify to be treated as capital investments, and what asset life applies, could be addressed in an IRP Plan application. However, the IRP Framework should indicate the general principles that should apply to the cost treatment of IRP investments.

For some IRPAs, Enbridge Gas will make an investment in assets that it will own and operate, or programs that it will deliver. For other IRPAs, for example equipment or services available from the competitive market, Enbridge Gas will make an enabling payment to a service provider but will not own or operate any tangible asset. In those cases, Enbridge Gas proposed to treat the cost of the enabling payments or incentives made as a regulatory asset that would be added to rate base.⁷¹ This could potentially apply to both demand-side and supply-side IRPAs. Enbridge Gas indicated that if capitalization might not be a workable approach for specific IRPAs (perhaps shorter-term solutions), it could bring forward an alternative accounting treatment within the context of an IRP Plan application.⁷² Enbridge Gas acknowledged that its proposal to capitalize IRPA costs is different than the treatment of energy efficiency costs in the DSM Framework (which allows Enbridge Gas to recover costs on an annual basis with the possibility of a performance-based shareholder incentive, but does not include capitalization of costs) but submitted that this difference is appropriate because of the different purposes of DSM and IRP.

Enbridge Gas indicated that it follows U.S. Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (GAAP), which allows regulated entities to capitalize costs that would otherwise be expensed, if Enbridge Gas can demonstrate that it is probable that the costs will be recovered through future revenues derived from rates approved by the OEB (e.g. through a rate order). In this case, Enbridge Gas believes that regulatory rate base and audited financial statements would be aligned.⁷³

Enbridge Gas indicated that it believes the cost recovery aspect of its IRP proposal could proceed independently of the ongoing OEB policy consultations on Utility

⁷⁰ <u>Technical Conference Transcript, Day 2</u>, p. 205.

⁷¹ Transcript from day 3 of oral hearing, pp. 37-41, Argument-in-Chief, p. 38

⁷² Transcript from day 3 of oral hearing, pp. 104-108

⁷³ Exhibit J 3.7; Transcript from day 3 of oral hearing, pp. 145-147
Remuneration and Responding to Distributed Energy Resources.⁷⁴ On March 23, 2021, the OEB combined these consultations under the new title Framework for Energy Innovation (FEI): Distributed Resources and Utility Incentives (EB-2021-0118).⁷⁵ The OEB issued a letter about FEI after the record closed for this proceeding. This letter indicated that near-term workstreams will be focused on usage and integration of distributed energy resources, although the letter indicated that issues relating to utility remuneration would likely be considered in subsequent phases.⁷⁶

Many parties supported the principle of Enbridge Gas's proposal for like-for-like cost treatment and agreed that this would remove a disincentive for Enbridge Gas to pursue IRP. Expert evidence from Guidehouse and EFG also supported the general principle of like-for-like treatment of IRPA investments. Guidehouse noted that Consolidated Edison in New York State is proposing a similar approach to capitalizing its future investments in IRPAs.

However, some parties argued that deciding on the capitalization treatment at this stage was premature, and that the OEB should wait until reviewing specific IRP Plan applications to decide on the capitalization treatment. Several parties indicated that their support for Enbridge Gas to earn a rate of return was conditional on the OEB's treatment of risk for IRP Plans. For example, CME proposed that ratepayers should only pay for investments from which they are deriving a benefit, and that the OEB could assess Enbridge Gas's potential recovery of those investments on the 'used and useful' test basis, to protect ratepayers from having to pay for unproductive or useless assets, if the IRP Plan did not deliver the benefits that were forecast.⁷⁷

Several other parties (APPRO, LPMA, SEC) opposed Enbridge Gas's proposal and raised concerns that placing assets in rate base can create an unfair playing field with non-regulated providers of IRPAs. This concern was also raised in letters of comment submitted by the Ontario Geothermal Association and Diverso Energy, specifically with regard to the potential for Enbridge Gas to own and put into rate base geothermal systems as an IRPA.

⁷⁴ <u>Technical Conference Transcript, Day 2</u>, p. 206

⁷⁵ Letter Re: Framework for Energy Innovation: Distributed Resources and Utility Incentives (EB-2021-0118), March 23, 2021

⁷⁶ Letter Re: Framework for Energy Innovation: Distributed Resources and Utility Incentives (EB-2021-0118), May 10, 2021

⁷⁷ CME Final Argument, pp. 18-21

SEC argued that normal accounting treatment for IRP costs should be followed, although exceptions could be granted on a case-by-case basis. SEC also noted that there was a potential risk of stranded assets applied to costs in rate base, for either IRPAs or facility projects. FRPO noted that while a utility company receives the benefits of being a monopoly provider with an opportunity to make a return on capital investments, there are utility costs that are incurred to provide safe and reliable service which are paid for in rates as expenses but do not generate additional return. FRPO indicated that solutions such as the Parkway Delivery Obligations have reduced facility investment and have been in place for years without Enbridge Gas receiving shareholder incentives or capitalization, and that capitalizing all IRPA costs would not be appropriate.

Enbridge Gas noted several objections to the suggestion that IRP costs should generally be expensed. First, it could lead to volatile rates, particularly in the first years of IRP implementation. Second, it could cause intergenerational inequity. Third, it ignores that other jurisdictions have adopted like-for-like treatment and capitalization of non-wires/non-pipes solutions. Finally, expensing IRP costs provides no incentive to the utility for pursuing IRP. When the utility engages in its traditional role of providing safe and reliable service, it is compensated for its capital investments. Enbridge Gas submitted that it is not a balanced approach to direct the utility to pursue alternate activities from those of its traditional role while at the same time indicating that there will be no compensation for pursuing the alternate activities that are being prescribed.

Additional/Alternative Incentive Mechanisms

The expert evidence of Guidehouse and EFG discussed the possibility of additional or alternative incentive mechanisms for Enbridge Gas to pursue IRP. Enbridge Gas indicated that it was open to considering additional incentives, but that it was not proposing such incentives as part of its IRP proposal, and that, in its view, the simplest way to create a level playing field between IRPAs and facility investment projects was to ensure that Enbridge Gas is equally incented between the two types of investments, through the proposed treatment to rate base IRPA costs. Should the OEB wish to prioritize investments in IRPAs, Enbridge Gas submitted that it could consider adding an incentive above rate of return (e.g. based on the net benefits achieved, in comparison with a facility project). However, this topic of incentives could be studied at a future date.⁷⁸

⁷⁸ Exhibit B, pp. 33-34, Exhibit I.Staff.25

Parties commenting on this topic generally did not support additional incentives for IRP, or felt it premature to include them in the IRP Framework at this time.

Enbridge Gas's position on incentives was tied to its proposal that it be eligible for recovery of all prudently incurred costs associated with IRPAs, and that ratepayers bear the performance risk associated with IRPAs. Enbridge Gas noted that, if the IRP Framework requires Enbridge Gas to bear additional risk associated with IRPAs, then Enbridge Gas would expect that commensurate adjustment to its allowed return on equity and/or incentives for such investments would be necessary to account for the heightened risk profile taken on by Enbridge Gas.⁷⁹

Findings

The OEB finds that IRPA project costs, similar to the costs for infrastructure builds, should be eligible for inclusion in rate base where Enbridge Gas owns and operates the IRPA. Enbridge Gas should include in the project costs any physical assets acquired and costs directly attributable to the project consistent with how fixed assets are currently capitalized under US GAAP. Until rebasing, the associated revenue requirement of these project costs will be recorded in a capital costs deferral account for recovery annually or at rebasing as requested by Enbridge Gas.

Where Enbridge Gas proposes to make an enabling payment to a competitive service provider and does not own or operate the asset, these costs, if approved, will be included in the category of ongoing operational and maintenance costs and recovered as operating expenses. Notwithstanding concerns expressed about a potential unfair playing field with non-regulated providers of IRPAs, the OEB requires that Enbridge Gas select the most efficient and cost-effective option for its customers, between Enbridge Gas ownership and third-party ownership with an enabling payment. Until rebasing, these operating costs will be recorded in an operating costs deferral account for recovery annually or at rebasing as requested by Enbridge Gas. Incremental IRP administrative costs and other ongoing operational and maintenance costs will also be treated as expenses and recorded in this account.

The OEB finds that the inclusion in rate base for owned and operated IRPAs in this firstgeneration IRP Framework is preferred given its relative simplicity.

The consultations under the FEI are at an early stage with the development of terms of reference and initial meetings for the FEI working group. While the FEI consultation is

⁷⁹ Exhibit I.EP.6

likely to address matters of utility remuneration in subsequent phases, the firstgeneration IRP Framework will proceed before any determinations have been made. The OEB is therefore providing guidance on the approach to recovery of costs for the first-generation IRP Framework.

The IRPA project costs eligible for inclusion in rate base will attract the same cost of capital as other rate based assets for Enbridge Gas. The depreciation period for the IRPA assets will align with the expected useful life of the asset, which will likely be the time over which the underlying IRPA is expected to provide peak load reduction.

Details about how these principles will be applied to specific IRPAs and IRP Plans will be determined in the IRP Plan applications. As part of an IRP Plan application, Enbridge Gas should provide details on which IRP Plan costs it believes are eligible for inclusion in rate base, versus those that should be considered operating expenses, with supporting rationale. Details on recovery of IRP Plan costs through the IRP Costs deferral accounts, including the number of deferral accounts, elements to be included in the deferral accounts and method of recovery of approved deferral account costs are covered in chapter 15 ("IRP Costs Deferral Accounts").

The OEB concludes that it is premature to develop an incentive mechanism or offer additional incentives as part of the first-generation IRP Framework. As more is learned though the pilots, the FEI, or experience in other jurisdictions, consideration of incentives may be part of the assessment of an IRP Plan on a case-by-case basis. This would require a detailed assessment of the risk of the IRPA compared to the risk premium already included in the approved return on equity.

13 FUTURE IRP PLAN APPLICATIONS

Enbridge Gas requested a new OEB approvals process, similar to the Leave to Construct approvals process used for facility projects, to review and approve a proposed IRP Plan designed to meet an identified need/constraint.⁸⁰

Enbridge Gas indicated that it is seeking to establish similar assurances for investments in natural gas IRPA(s) as the OEB Act (under sections 90 and 91) affords natural gas utilities through Leave to Construct applications for facility projects, assuming associated costs of investment in IRPA(s) have been incurred prudently.⁸¹

Legal Basis for IRP Plan Approval and Required Information

Under section 90 of the OEB Act⁸², an order from the OEB is required for leave to construct hydrocarbon pipelines that meet certain criteria relating to size, length, cost, or operating pressure. This legislative requirement is the basis for the existing Leave to Construct approval and parties agreed that it does not apply to IRP Plans.

Enbridge Gas indicated that the new IRP Plan approval could presumably be made under section 36 of the OEB Act, on the premise that the investments being made are in place of natural gas infrastructure and are aimed at ensuring that Enbridge Gas continues to provide safe, reliable gas delivery service to its customers. Section 36 of the OEB Act requires that sales of gas or charges for the transmission, distribution or storage of gas must be in accordance with an order of the OEB.

Enbridge Gas proposed to make IRP Plan applications to the OEB in the future in all instances where the total cost of IRP Plans exceeds the cost threshold that triggers a mandatory Leave to Construct approval for pipeline projects. This threshold is currently \$2 million, although the Ontario government has proposed a change to the relevant regulation that would increase the threshold to \$10 million.⁸³ IRP Plan applications below this threshold would be at Enbridge Gas's discretion, but Enbridge Gas indicated that it would likely seek OEB approval of all IRP Plans (including IRP pilot projects), at least in the initial stages of IRP.

⁸⁰ <u>Argument-in-Chief</u>, p. 14

⁸¹ Argument-in-Chief, p. 41

 ⁸² Section 91 of the OEB Act provides that before constructing a hydrocarbon line to which section 90 does not apply, an application may be made to the OEB for an order granting leave to construct.
 ⁸³ Environmental Registry Proposals <u>019-3041</u>, <u>019-4029</u>. The materiality threshold is specified in O.Reg. 328/03 under the OEB Act.

Enbridge Gas indicated that it expects that its IRP Plan application would include information similar to what is found in a Leave to Construct application, including purpose, need and timing type evidence (such as the forecast need/constraint being addressed, description of the IRPAs, forecast impacts from the IRPAs, costs of the IRPAs, and implementation timing), discussion of alternatives (why the IRP Plan was selected), land and environmental issues (where relevant), Indigenous consultation (as appropriate) and conditions of approval.⁸⁴ Enbridge Gas indicated that, while the IRP Plan approval would not itself be the mechanism for cost recovery, it might be appropriate for the OEB to invite submissions on Enbridge Gas's proposed cost allocation treatment within the IRP Plan approval process, because that could influence the positions of parties. Enbridge Gas proposed that the default cost allocation approach as would have been used for the facility project that would otherwise have been needed.

Most commenting parties agreed with or did not oppose the proposal for a new IRP Plan approval and agreed that section 36 of the OEB Act provided the OEB with the necessary authority for this approval, particularly if (as recommended by OEB staff and APPRO) the application addressed issues such as the proposed approach to cost recovery and cost allocation and provided information on expected bill impacts. OEB staff also supported Enbridge Gas's proposal that the default approach to rate class allocation for an IRP Plan should be the same as would have been used for the facility project that would otherwise have been needed.

In its reply submission, Enbridge Gas agreed that this information should be included in an IRP Plan application, and submitted that the OEB could approve the cost consequences of a proposed IRP Plan under section 36 of the OEB Act, with that approval operating as an endorsement of the underlying IRP Plan.

Anwaatin disagreed, raising concerns that the IRP Plan approval is currently not authorized by sections 36, 90, 91, or 92 of the OEB Act.⁸⁵

In addition to the information on cost recovery and cost allocation, OEB staff recommended adding a record of stakeholder and Indigenous groups engagement, as well as a proposed approach to evaluation and monitoring in each application for IRP Plan approval.

⁸⁴ <u>Argument-in-Chief</u>, pp. 40-41

⁸⁵ Anwaatin Inc. Final Argument, pp. 19-20

Adjustments to IRP Plans

Enbridge Gas requested flexibility to adjust an approved IRP Plan without further OEB review except where the costs being adjusted are 25% or greater of the total approved cost.

Several parties disagreed with this proposal. Energy Probe and APPRO suggested a lower cost overrun threshold was appropriate.

OEB staff supported providing Enbridge Gas with flexibility to adjust its investments in approved IRPAs, noting that this was consistent with the expert evidence filed by Guidehouse. Guidehouse recommended that the IRP Framework provide utilities with flexibility to adjust program designs, budgets, implementation plans, and other processes to quickly adapt IRP programs, and noted that this flexibility had been provided by the New York State Public Services Commission for Con Edison's Smart Solutions Program.⁸⁶

However, OEB staff did not support the specific requirement for Enbridge Gas to return to the OEB when the costs being adjusted are 25% or greater of the original cost. OEB staff suggested that including this requirement as part of the Framework implied that cost increases that are less than 25% of the original cost would likely be approved when Enbridge Gas seeks cost recovery. OEB staff instead proposed that Enbridge Gas should have broad latitude to adjust its investments in approved IRP Plans, with the prudence of these adjustments to be reviewed when Enbridge Gas sought cost recovery. Under this approach, Enbridge Gas would always have the option of applying to the OEB to amend an approved IRP Plan if it wanted additional certainty regarding the likelihood of cost recovery.

Incrementality of IRP Plan Costs

OEB staff noted that some IRP Plans may be alternatives to facility projects that would have been implemented during the current deferred rebasing term, and as such, the associated costs would not necessarily be incremental, and would therefore not be eligible for cost recovery.

Enbridge Gas agreed that where an IRP Plan takes the place of a facility project that would have occurred during the current deferred rebasing term, then the associated costs are not necessarily entirely incremental (though they could be eligible for

⁸⁶ <u>Guidehouse report</u>, p. 17, 61

Incremental Capital Module treatment). However, Enbridge Gas submitted that where an IRP Plan takes the place of a facility project that would not have been implemented until after the end of the current deferred rebasing period, the associated IRP Plan costs are incremental and eligible for cost recovery in the future through the IRP Costs deferral account.

Findings

The OEB is establishing a new approval process for IRP Plans, as part of the IRP Framework. Regarding its approval authority, the OEB relies on section 36 of the *OEB Act* to approve the cost consequences of a proposed IRP Plan, with an IRP Plan approval operating as an endorsement of the underlying IRP Plan. The costs would then be recovered, subject to a prudence review, through the IRP Costs deferral accounts annually and/or at Enbridge Gas's next rebasing application, as discussed in more detail in chapter 15 ("IRP Costs Deferral Accounts").

OEB staff submitted that as Enbridge Gas gains more experience with IRPAs, it may be the case that an explicit IRP Plan approval would no longer be required, and Enbridge Gas's proposed spending on IRPAs could be reviewed solely within the context of Enbridge Gas's rate applications. The OEB agrees that there may be an evolution in the approval process as more experience is gained. However, the OEB finds that during this first-generation IRP Framework, it is appropriate to give Enbridge Gas assurance of preapproval of an IRP Plan to proceed. An IRP Plan approval will be mandatory if the forecast costs of the IRP Plan exceed the minimum project cost (currently \$2 million, proposed to increase to \$10 million) that would necessitate a Leave to Construct approval for a pipeline project. The OEB acknowledges that there may be a greater degree of uncertainty associated with IRP as a new activity, in comparison with facility projects, accordingly a preapproval of the IRP Plans is appropriate.

The OEB concludes that the information proposed by Enbridge Gas, with the additions proposed by OEB staff, and a section discussing how the guiding principles for the IRP Framework have been addressed, should be submitted with an IRP Plan approval request. Having a full understanding of not only the IRP Plan and its costs, but also about how those costs will be recovered and the resulting bill impacts, will be helpful to stakeholders and the OEB. The OEB expects that an approach to cost allocation will be part of an IRP Plan approval. The OEB agrees with Enbridge Gas that the approach to allocating costs for the facility project that is being avoided, deferred, or reduced by the IRP Plan will serve as an important reference point for the approach to cost allocation for IRP Plans.

As noted in chapter 12 ("IRPA Cost Recovery and Accounting Treatment Principles"), the information regarding cost recovery should include details on which IRP Plan costs Enbridge Gas proposes for inclusion in rate base, versus those that should be considered operating expenses, together with supporting rationale. This should also include a proposed in-service date, and any considerations that may apply regarding when the IRP Plan should be considered to be in-service such that Enbridge Gas is eligible for cost recovery.

Enbridge Gas proposed that whenever adjustments to an IRP Plan are expected to lead to cost differences of 25% or more of the total OEB approved costs for individual IRPA investments, then Enbridge Gas would apply to the OEB for approval to make the adjustments, but would otherwise have flexibility to adjust the IRP Plan without further OEB review. This flexibility is consistent with the recommendations of Guidehouse as well as its observations of flexibility offered to utilities in New York State. For this first-generation IRP Framework where there is less experience with IRPAs, the OEB agrees to the 25% threshold requirement for seeking approval of changes through an adjustment to an IRP Plan. When seeking recovery of actual IRP Plan costs, Enbridge Gas will need to demonstrate that it has been prudent in managing its actions and resulting costs, as is typical for all requests for cost recovery. As discussed in chapter 9 ("Allocation of IRP Risks"), Enbridge Gas will need to fully demonstrate the prudence of their actions particularly with regard to the risks of successful implementation of IRP Alternatives and the potential for assets becoming stranded.

As discussed in chapter 15 ("IRP Costs Deferral Accounts"), the OEB is establishing deferral accounts to record incremental costs associated with IRP, including IRP Plan costs, during the current deferred rebasing term. The OEB expects that an IRP Plan approval would address the issue of whether IRP Plan costs during this period are considered to be incremental. An IRP Plan application should identify whether Enbridge Gas intends to seek recovery of all or part of the IRP Plan costs, including Enbridge Gas's rationale as to why these costs are incremental to activities included in existing rates. Whether there will be amendments to these deferral accounts after rebasing will be determined in the rebasing application, taking into consideration what IRP costs have been included in base rates.

The OEB expects that IRP Plan costs would qualify for recovery, subject to a prudence review, as part of the annual deferral account review or during the next rebasing application, The OEB acknowledges that IRP Plan costs may be eligible for recovery sooner than a facility project (unless the facility project met the criteria for an Incremental Capital Module). This is an incentive to encourage IRPA investments.

14 MONITORING AND REPORTING

Enbridge Gas requested approval of the proposed annual IRP reporting from Enbridge Gas that will address IRP integration into existing planning processes, IRPA effectiveness, IRP pilot projects planned or underway, IRP stakeholdering and IRPA implementation.⁸⁷

Enbridge Gas proposed that the annual IRP report would include a summary of IRP stakeholdering, updates on IRP pilot projects, updates on incorporating IRP into AMP, status updates on potential and approved IRP Plans, and summaries of in-flight IRPAs, including expenditures and actual peak demand/energy savings compared to forecast.

Enbridge Gas indicated that the annual IRP report could be filed with the OEB as part of either its annual Rates application or Non-Commodity Deferral Account Clearance and Earnings Sharing Mechanism application.

Most parties commenting on this issue agreed with the proposal for an annual IRP report and that the items were generally appropriate.

Several parties indicated that it was important that the annual IRP report be subject to stakeholder review, likely through an OEB proceeding. OEB staff suggested that the annual IRP Report be filed in the proceeding where Enbridge Gas proposes to clear the IRP Costs deferral account. Enbridge Gas agreed with that suggestion. Energy Probe requested that Enbridge Gas clarify whether the annual IRP report would be filed for information only or would be approved by the OEB. In reply, Enbridge Gas stated that stakeholders would have the opportunity to ask interrogatories about the annual IRP Report in the proceeding where it is filed, but that it is not necessary or appropriate for the OEB to issue an "approval" for the annual IRP Report. GEC submitted that an annual report from the Technical Working Group should also be part of the IRP reporting.

Several parties also commented on the issue of whether metrics or a scorecard for IRP should be part of the annual IRP reporting. Pollution Probe recommended that the OEB set an initial minimal set of scorecard metrics, while LPMA and APPRO suggested that metrics be established in the context of developing IRP Plans or pilot projects. In reply, Enbridge Gas submitted that it was premature to develop a scorecard or metrics for IRP activities in general, but that Enbridge Gas would not object to specific metrics to

⁸⁷ <u>Argument-in-Chief</u>, p. 15

monitor the performance of IRP Plans or pilot projects, which would be determined in an IRP Plan approval.

Findings

The OEB agrees with the key elements of the annual IRP Report proposed by Enbridge Gas including the following:

- A summary of IRP stakeholdering activities from the past year
- A summary of IRP engagement or consultation activities with Indigenous peoples
- Updates on IRP pilot projects underway
- Updates on incorporating IRP into asset management planning
- Updates on status of potential IRP Plans
- Updates on status of approved IRP Plans, including details of adjustments made by Enbridge Gas
- Annual and cumulative summaries of actual peak demand reductions/energy savings generated by each IRP Plan to-date, including comparisons to the initial forecast reduction/energy savings and the actual amount of expenditure on each IRP Plan to-date
- Any other IRP-related matters established by the OEB

As part of its update on incorporating IRP into asset management planning, or its update on the status of potential IRP Plans, Enbridge Gas should include the most recent results of its IRP Assessment Process for system needs, including reporting on those system needs where a negative binary screening or technical/economic evaluation resulted in no further assessment of IRPAs, as discussed in chapter 8 ("IRP Assessment Process"). Reporting from the Technical Working Group is discussed on chapter 10 ("Stakeholder Outreach and Engagement Process").

As discussed in chapter 7 ("Types of IRPAs"), the OEB has also determined that the annual IRP report should include a summary of best available information on demand-side IRPAs.

The OEB also requires that the annual IRP report provide information on any efforts taken to explore the use of interruptible rates for meeting system needs, including how customers have been provided the opportunity to consider this option.

The OEB finds that the proposed timing for submission of the annual IRP report as part of the proceeding where Enbridge Gas proposes to clear the IRP Costs deferral accounts (which will be Enbridge Gas's Non-Commodity Deferral Account Clearance and Earnings Sharing Mechanism application) is appropriate, because it will assist in the consideration of the costs recorded in the IRP Costs deferral accounts, and will be an efficient approach. The annual IRP report and the report from the IRP Technical Working Group (discussed in chapter 10 ("Stakeholder Outreach and Engagement Process")) are to be filed for information regardless of whether Enbridge Gas is seeking approval to clear any balances in the IRP Costs deferral accounts.

The OEB does not intend to approve the annual IRP report. Any decisions with respect to the annual IRP Report in the immediate proceeding in which it is filed would be related to findings on the disposition of amounts in the deferral accounts. The annual IRP report could inform OEB decisions in future proceedings, including approvals for IRP Plans, adjustments above 25% to approved IRP Plans, approvals for Leave to Construct projects, or future iterations of the IRP Framework.

The OEB finds the suggested introduction of metrics or a scorecard for IRP is premature. For a subsequent period, the Technical Working Group should recommend metrics for the OEB's consideration.

15 IRP COSTS DEFERRAL ACCOUNTS

Enbridge Gas requested approval of an IRP Costs deferral account which will track all incremental IRP-related costs not included in base rates (capital, operating and administrative costs) during the current deferred rebasing term, for the years 2021, 2022, and 2023.⁸⁸ Enbridge Gas submitted that the costs of assessing, planning, stakeholdering, procuring, implementing, and evaluating the performance of IRPAs and IRP pilot projects are incremental costs not included in Enbridge base rates during the current deferred rebasing term.⁸⁹

Enbridge Gas indicated that both incremental administrative costs and project costs associated with a specific IRP Plan (including IRP pilot projects) could be tracked in the IRP Costs deferral account.

Incremental IRP administrative costs, as discussed in chapter 12 ("IRPA Cost Recovery and Accounting Principles"), would include costs to integrate IRP into Enbridge Gas's planning processes, complete the incremental stakeholdering, assess identified system constraints for IRPAs, and complete necessary IRP Monitoring and Reporting. Enbridge Gas estimated that it will need roughly 12 to 15 additional full-time equivalents for these tasks.

Project costs for IRP Plans could include the planning, implementing, administering, measuring, and verifying the effectiveness of specific investments in IRPAs, as well as ongoing operational and maintenance costs including the regular costs incurred to operate and maintain a specific IRPA investment after the project is in-service.

Enbridge Gas proposed to seek clearance of the IRP Costs deferral account on an annual basis as part of its Non-Commodity Deferral Account Clearance and Earnings Sharing Mechanism application.

Enbridge Gas expects to be rebasing its rates for the 2024 year. Enbridge Gas indicated that the IRP Costs deferral account may still be needed beyond 2023 to track IRP program costs not included in base rates in 2024 and through the next deferred rebasing term.

No party opposed the establishment of an IRP Costs deferral account, but OEB staff and several other parties expressed some concern that not all IRP-related costs may be

⁸⁸ Argument-in-Chief, p. 15

⁸⁹ <u>Argument-in-Chief</u>, p. 44

incremental. OEB staff submitted that if IRP Plans are being developed as alternatives to facility projects that would have been implemented during the current deferred rebasing term, then IRP Plan project costs may not be incremental, as they may be replacing activities that were already funded through rates. IGUA submitted that the establishment of a deferral account should not guarantee or predetermine the nature or quantum of costs.

Findings

The OEB approves the establishment of two IRP Costs deferral accounts for the period from 2021 to 2023. The OEB is establishing an IRP Operating Costs Deferral Account for all IRP OM&A costs that will be considered operating expenses, and an IRP Capital Costs Deferral Account for IRP Plan project costs that will be eligible for recovery of capital-related revenue requirement impacts. The IRP Operating Costs Deferral Account for the OM&A costs should include incremental general administrative IRP costs, and incremental ongoing evaluation, operating and maintenance costs for specific approved IRP Plans. As noted in chapter 12 ("IRPA Cost Recovery and Accounting Principles"), these costs would also include enabling payments to service providers that are part of IRP Plans.

IRP Plan project costs where Enbridge Gas owns and operates the IRPA will be eligible for inclusion in rate base with an associated capital-related revenue requirement. These project costs should be recorded in a tracking account (the IRP Capital Costs Deferral Account) that will facilitate the calculation of the revenue requirement consistent with US GAAP for these project assets.

The OEB is not requiring sub-accounts for specific IRP Plans, at least at this time. However, in both IRP Costs deferral accounts, Enbridge Gas should track costs at a sufficiently detailed level or category to assist in a prudence review of the costs incurred, which would include tracking costs at the level of each approved IRP Plan separately. If Enbridge Gas believes that sub-accounts would be useful to facilitate the approach to rate class allocation and disposition, this can be addressed as part of the IRP Plan application.

Costs in the IRP Operating Costs Deferral Account for general IRP administrative costs, may be brought forward for disposition without any prior approval. Costs in this account related to specific projects (e.g. project operating and maintenance costs, enabling payments to competitive service providers) should not be brought forward for disposition until an IRP Plan has been approved. When an IRP Plan has been approved and the project is considered to be "in-service", Enbridge Gas is also eligible to seek cost

recovery of the project's capital-related revenue requirement through the IRP Capital Costs Deferral Account.

The balances brought forward for disposition in the IRP Costs deferral accounts should be based on actual expenditures. The balance for the IRP Capital Costs Deferral Account will include the revenue requirement impacts associated with project costs eligible for inclusion in rate base. The application to clear any balance in the IRP Capital Costs Deferral Account should describe the reasons for any variance between actual costs and the forecast costs that were included in an IRP Plan approval.

The OEB agrees with OEB staff that the prudence of recorded costs and the extent to which IRP costs are incremental to existing operations or projects funded by rates can be determined at the time of clearance of the IRP Costs deferral accounts. The clearance of this account will also address the approach to allocating IRP costs by rate class. For costs associated with specific IRP Plans, incrementality and rate class allocation will be addressed as part of the IRP Plan approval, with the prudence of actual costs to be addressed at the time of clearance.

The OEB concludes that allowing Enbridge Gas to request recovery of balances that are eligible for disposition in the two IRP Costs deferral accounts either on an annual basis or at rebasing is appropriate. The OEB agrees that Enbridge Gas's Non-Commodity Deferral Account Clearance and Earnings Sharing Mechanism application, which addresses disposition of the balances in a large number of deferral and variance accounts for Enbridge Gas on an annual basis, is an appropriate proceeding to address disposition of the balance in the IRP Costs deferral accounts.

The OEB directs Enbridge Gas to prepare a Draft Accounting Order for the two IRP Costs deferral accounts, consistent with the direction in this decision.

16 IRP PILOT PROJECTS

Enbridge Gas requested approval to develop and initiate two pilot projects by the end of 2022 – one of which will apply the new IRP Framework through development and implementation of an IRP Plan to meet an identified need/constraint (with an IRPA or combination of IRPAs to be determined) and the other of which will test a promising IRPA such as Demand Response, along with AMI, if possible.⁹⁰ Enbridge Gas indicated that the pilots would allow Enbridge Gas to test all or most of the components of the IRP proposal, from needs identification to binary screening to IRPA evaluation to project development and OEB approval to implementation and monitoring. Costs associated with pilot projects would be recorded in the proposed IRP Costs deferral account.⁹¹

Enbridge Gas indicated that it planned to engage with stakeholders and Indigenous groups before making a determination about what IRP pilot projects to pursue and also expected that the proposed Technical Working Group would provide input.

Enbridge Gas indicated that a reasonable timeline to identify, design, and deploy the IRP pilot projects would see initial steps beginning within three months of the issuance of the OEB's IRP Framework, with deployment by the end of 2022.

Enbridge Gas indicated that it would likely seek approval from the OEB for its proposed IRP pilot projects through IRP Plan applications.⁹²

Enbridge Gas submitted that it may be appropriate to wait until information is gained through these pilot projects before proceeding to implement further IRP Plans.

As part of its evidence, Enbridge Gas also filed a report on a pilot project in Ingleside, Ontario, that assessed the impacts and costs of using geotargeted DSM to reduce peak demand, and tested the use of automated meter reading technology to collect and evaluate hourly demand data.⁹³

There was widespread support and agreement by stakeholders that pilot projects would be an important and necessary component of the IRP Framework. In addition, evidence

⁹⁰ Argument-in-Chief, p. 15

⁹¹ Enbridge Gas also proposed that some of the funding for IRP pilot projects could potentially come from the balance in the Tax Variance Deferral Account. However, in its decision on the disposition of that account balance, the OEB denied that proposal. EB-2020-0134, <u>Decision and Order</u>, May 6, 2021, p. 11 ⁹² <u>Argument-in-Chief</u>, p. 40

⁹³ Enbridge Gas Reply Argument, Exhibit C, Appendix A, filed December 11, 2020

filed by all expert witnesses indicated that pilot projects had played an important role for other jurisdictions pursuing IRP (in the natural gas and electricity sectors).

Several parties provided suggestions as to how to improve learnings from the pilots. EFG's expert testimony (supported by ED and GEC) was that both Enbridge Gas's previous and proposed new pilots were too narrow, and a broader approach should be used to maximize learnings about IRP. EFG recommended that Enbridge Gas pursue multiple approaches (utility-run and procurement-driven) and multiple types of IRPAs.⁹⁴ OEB staff encouraged Enbridge Gas to consider EFG's suggestions, and also supported Enbridge Gas's comments that any future IRP pilot project should be sited in an area that includes a broader diversity of customer types and complexities so as to better test deployment. LIEN and VECC requested that Enbridge Gas situate IRP pilot projects in areas that include diverse customer types (including low-income customers).

In reply, Enbridge Gas indicated that it will be important to situate IRP pilot projects in areas that are representative of its service territory, taking into account where future system constraints are likely to be encountered. OSEA requested that the OEB consider requiring Enbridge Gas to prepare a summary report on Enbridge Gas's ongoing review of demand response pilot projects in other jurisdictions. Pollution Probe recommended one pilot based on targeted DSM, and one based on an alternative energy technology, with pilots to be undertaken in alignment with willing municipalities.

OEB staff submitted that the nature and details of the IRP pilot projects should be determined following consultation with stakeholders and the IRP Technical Working Group. OEB staff proposed that an application for approval of the IRP pilot projects be filed within 12 months of the issuance of the IRP Framework. In reply, Enbridge Gas indicated that it would aim to meet this proposed timeline, but was not able to commit, given uncertainties.

OEB staff did not support Enbridge Gas's proposal that it needs to wait for results from pilot projects before developing other IRP Plans, if Enbridge Gas determines that an IRP Plan is the best approach to meeting a system need with technologies and/or resources it is already familiar with, such as DSM.

SEC supported pilot projects and indicated that the pilots would inform Enbridge Gas's further consideration of IRP within its rebasing application. As a corollary, SEC submitted that the OEB should establish a moratorium on new facility projects between

⁹⁴ <u>Presentation to the OEB</u>, Energy Futures Group, Presentation Day, February 19, 2021, pp. 29-30

now and rebasing, with the only exception being projects that Enbridge Gas can demonstrate are too urgent to wait for the rebasing application, and are not reasonably likely to be affected by IRP analysis.

In reply, Enbridge Gas clarified that it would identify and develop IRP Plans, but that it was too early to decide whether it would proceed to implementation, pending pilot results. Enbridge Gas disagreed with the moratorium on new facility projects proposed by SEC, stating that this would create a backlog in addressing constraints.

Findings

The OEB notes that there was universal support for Enbridge Gas's proposal to develop and implement two IRP pilot projects, and the OEB agrees with this approach. The pilots were seen as an effective approach to understand and evaluate how IRP can be implemented to avoid, delay or reduce facility projects. The use of pilot projects to better understand the development of IRP and IRPAs was generally used in other jurisdictions.

The OEB expects that the IRP pilot projects will be selected and deployed by the end of 2022 as proposed by Enbridge Gas. The detailed consideration of IRP pilot projects should commence shortly after the issuance of the IRP Framework with input being sought from the IRP Technical Working Group described in chapter 10 ("Stakeholder Outreach and Engagement Process").

The OEB finds that it is unnecessary for this decision to provide detailed direction on the pilot projects and recommends that the nature of the pilots should be responsive to the opportunities that arise. Enbridge Gas should then apply to the OEB for approval of the IRP pilot projects providing the information and following the approach described in the chapter 13 ("Future IRP Plan Applications").

While the OEB understands Enbridge Gas's reasoning behind waiting for the conclusion of the pilot projects before developing other IRP Plans, this should not be a barrier to addressing a system need through a non-pilot IRP Plan, if an exceptional time-limited opportunity arises prior to the completion of the pilots. The OEB does not agree with SEC that Enbridge Gas should defer all infrastructure builds until rebasing, when information from the pilots is available. The OEB shares Enbridge Gas's concern that this could create a backlog in addressing any constraints. The OEB also notes that the government of Ontario's policy concerning expansion of natural gas infrastructure to communities currently unserved by natural gas supports the ongoing construction of infrastructure builds in those communities.

Enbridge Gas should share key learnings from the pilots by reporting to the OEB and stakeholders through the annual IRP report, and more frequent updates to the IRP Technical Working Group, as needed. This experience will facilitate the development of other IRP Plans and identify areas for enhancement to the IRP Framework.

The IRP pilot project costs are to be tracked in the IRP Costs deferral accounts, and recovery can be requested annually for prudently incurred costs.

Enbridge Gas is encouraged to use the IRP pilot projects as a testing ground for an enhanced DCF+ test as discussed in section 8.3 ("Two-Stage Evaluation Process").

17 AMI ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

Enbridge Gas requested that the IRP Framework include an indication of the OEB's support for the role of Advanced Metering Infrastructure (AMI) as an important enabler of successful IRP and IRPAs.⁹⁵ As defined by Enbridge Gas, AMI is an integrated system of meters, end points, communications networks, and data management systems that enables two-way communication between utilities and customer meters. AMI would enable more frequent data collection of actual gas consumption at the customer level (e.g., hourly data instead of monthly).

Enbridge Gas indicated that AMI will allow for the collection of the hourly data that it requires to not only target IRPAs effectively but also to monitor and verify their effectiveness to ensure that the IRPAs are performing as expected and to ensure peak period demand reductions are materializing. Without AMI, Enbridge Gas indicated that it will need to rely on system modelling to assess IRPAs, which will drive the need to overbuild the IRPA, as well as robust additional evaluation, measurement, and verification work, both of which drive up costs for IRPA(s).⁹⁶

Enbridge Gas did not request approval for AMI funding within this proceeding but indicated that it is considering requesting broad deployment of AMI in the future in a separate proceeding, likely its 2024 rebasing application.⁹⁷ Enbridge Gas also indicated that it may request approval to target key geographic areas for AMI deployment where future constraints are identified and where AMI might be useful in evaluating IRPAs' effectiveness.

Most parties (with the exception of OSEA) did not support Enbridge Gas's request that AMI be noted as an important enabler of IRP, although several acknowledged that AMI could provide information that would be valuable in IRP implementation.

Parties submitted that Enbridge Gas had not provided sufficient evidence or a compelling business case for AMI and expressed concerns that an endorsement of AMI would be premature, particularly if it influenced specific AMI-related funding requests which Enbridge Gas might make to the OEB in the future.

Parties also noted that other monitoring solutions, such as metering at strategic points in the distribution system, may be preferable or more cost-effective than metering at the

⁹⁵ Argument-in-Chief, p. 15

⁹⁶ Exhibit B, pp. 35-36. See also Exhibit I.Staff.4(f)

⁹⁷ Argument-in-Chief, pp. 47-49

level of individual customers, depending on the specifics of an IRP Plan. OEB staff submitted that the expected benefits of monitoring and metering technologies to enable more effective consideration, implementation, and evaluation of IRPAs in meeting system needs should be considered along with their costs.

Several parties commented that pilot projects could be used to assess the value of AMI, which could include an approach comparing IRP with and without AMI.

Findings

The OEB concludes that there is insufficient information to determine if AMI is a costeffective enabler of IRP and IRPAs such as demand response. Using the more conservative derating factors (or IRPA oversubscription) that Enbridge Gas proposed during this early stage of IRP might be a more efficient way to gain experience and ensure that peak period demand reductions are achieved. Metering at strategic points in the distribution system, as suggested by several parties, might also be worth exploration. Enbridge Gas can provide a business case with additional rationale for AMI, either as part of a specific IRP Plan application, or as part of its next rebasing application.

18 IMPLEMENTATION

A final "Integrated Resource Planning Framework for Enbridge Gas" is attached as Appendix A to this Decision and Order. The Framework is a companion document to this Decision and Order regarding IRP for Enbridge Gas. Enbridge Gas is expected to begin integrating IRP into its existing planning processes, in a manner consistent with the IRP Framework, effective immediately.

Specific milestones for Enbridge Gas in the IRP Framework include:

- Filing an annual IRP report as part of its Non-Commodity Deferral Account Clearance and Earnings Sharing Mechanism application
- Filing its first version of the Asset Management Plan reflecting the updated IRP Assessment Process in Fall 2022
- Selecting and deploying IRP pilot projects by the end of 2022
- As part of its next rebasing application, filing a study on interruptible rates to determine how they might be modified to increase customer adoption of this alternative service in order to help reduce peak demand
- As part of its next rebasing application, filing an analysis of the historical accuracy of Enbridge Gas's demand forecast, as required by section 2.3.2 of the <u>Filing Requirements for Natural Gas Rate Applications</u>

In addition, OEB staff shall establish the IRP Technical Working Group, including a terms of reference and the initial selection of Technical Working Group members, by the end of 2021. The OEB expects that the first priorities of the Technical Working Group will be the IRP pilot projects, and enhancements or additional guidance in applying the DCF+ evaluation methodology in the context of IRP.

Enbridge Gas shall file a draft accounting order for the establishment of the IRP Operating Costs Deferral Account, and IRP Capital Costs Deferral Account as described in chapter 15 ("IRP Costs Deferral Accounts").

The OEB has also scheduled a process for intervenor costs.

19 ORDER

THE ONTARIO ENERGY BOARD ORDERS THAT:

- 1. The guidance provided in this Decision and Order, including the document "Integrated Resource Planning Framework for Enbridge Gas" in Appendix A, is effective immediately.
- 2. Enbridge Gas Inc. shall file a draft accounting order for the IRP Costs deferral accounts consistent with this Decision and Order by **August 12, 2021**.
- 3. OEB staff and intervenors may file any comments on the draft accounting order by no later than **August 26, 2021**. No cost awards will be granted for this procedural step.
- 4. Intervenors shall file with the OEB, and forward to Enbridge Gas Inc., their respective cost claims by **August 26, 2021**.
- 5. Enbridge Gas Inc. shall file with the OEB, and forward to intervenors, any objections to the claimed costs by **September 9, 2021**.
- 6. Intervenors shall file with the OEB, and forward to Enbridge Gas Inc., any responses to any objections for cost claims by **September 16, 2021**.
- 7. Enbridge Gas Inc. shall pay the OEB's costs incidental to this proceeding upon receipt of the OEB's invoice.

Parties are responsible for ensuring that any documents they file with the OEB, such as applicant and intervenor evidence, interrogatories and responses to interrogatories or any other type of document, **do not include personal information** (as that phrase is defined in the *Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act*), unless filed in accordance with rule 9A of the OEB's <u>Rules of Practice and Procedure</u>.

Please quote file number, **EB-2020-0091** for all materials filed and submit them in searchable/unrestricted PDF format with a digital signature through the <u>OEB's online</u> <u>filing portal</u>.

- Filings should clearly state the sender's name, postal address, telephone number and e-mail address
- Please use the document naming conventions and document submission standards outlined in the <u>Regulatory Electronic Submission System (RESS)</u> <u>Document Guidelines</u> found at the <u>Filing Systems page</u> on the OEB's website
- Parties are encouraged to use RESS. Those who have not yet <u>set up an</u> <u>account</u>, or require assistance using the online filing portal can contact <u>registrar@oeb.ca</u> for assistance

All communications should be directed to the attention of the Registrar at the address below and be received by end of business, 4:45 p.m., on the required date.

With respect to distribution lists for all electronic correspondence and materials related to this proceeding, parties must include the Case Manager, Michael Parkes at <u>michael.parkes@oeb.ca</u> and OEB Counsel, Michael Millar at <u>michael.millar@oeb.ca</u>.

Email: registrar@oeb.ca

Tel: 1-877-632-2727 (Toll free)

DATED at Toronto July 22, 2021

ONTARIO ENERGY BOARD

Original Signed By

Christine E. Long Registrar



July 22, 2021

Integrated Resource Planning Framework for Enbridge Gas

EB-2020-0091 (Appendix A)

2300 Yonge Street, 27th floor, P.O. Box 2319, Toronto, ON, M4P 1E4 2300, rue Yonge, 27^e étage, C.P. 2319, Toronto (Ontario) M4P 1E4

T 416-481-1967 1-888-632-6273 **F** 416-440-7656 **OEB.ca**



TABLE OF CONTENTS

| 1 | INTRODUCTION AND PURPOSE |
|-----|---|
| 2 | DEFINITIONS4 |
| 3 | GUIDING PRINCIPLES5 |
| 4 | TYPES OF IRPAS6 |
| 5 | IRP ASSESSMENT PROCESS8 |
| 5.1 | IRP ASSESSMENT PROCESS STEP 1: IDENTIFICATION OF CONSTRAINTS |
| 5.2 | IRP ASSESSMENT PROCESS STEP 2: BINARY SCREENING CRITERIA9 |
| 5.3 | IRP ASSESSMENT PROCESS STEP 3: TWO-STAGE EVALUATION PROCESS |
| 5.4 | IRP ASSESSMENT PROCESS STEP 4: PERIODIC REVIEW |
| 6 | STAKEHOLDER OUTREACH AND ENGAGEMENT PROCESS15 |
| 6.1 | STAKEHOLDER ENGAGEMENT PROCESS15 |
| 6.2 | TECHNICAL WORKING GROUP15 |
| 7 | INDIGENOUS ENGAGEMENT AND CONSULTATION |
| 8 | IRPA COST RECOVERY AND ACCOUNTING TREATMENT PRINCIPLES 18 |
| 9 | FUTURE IRP PLAN APPLICATIONS |
| 10 | MONITORING AND REPORTING |
| 11 | IRP COSTS DEFERRAL ACCOUNTS |
| 12 | IRP PILOT PROJECTS |

1 INTRODUCTION AND PURPOSE

This document describes the first-generation Integrated Resource Planning (IRP) Framework for Enbridge Gas. Within the energy sector generally, integrated resource planning usually refers to a planning process that evaluates and compares both supplyside and demand-side options to meeting an energy system need, and may also refer to consideration of multiple energy sources, and co-ordination or integration between multiple energy service providers. A definition of IRP specific to Enbridge Gas's operations is provided in chapter 2 ("Definitions").

This IRP Framework is a companion document to the OEB's July 22, 2021 Decision and Order on Enbridge Gas's Integrated Resource Planning proposal (EB-2020-0091), regarding IRP for Enbridge Gas. While the IRP Framework is intended to be fully consistent with the Decision and Order, in case of any discrepancy, the wording in the Decision and Order will prevail. The expectation is that enhancements and improvements will be made in the future on the basis of the experience gained in Ontario with pilot projects and other IRP activities, drawing on successes achieved in other jurisdictions, and future policy direction.

The IRP Framework provides direction to Enbridge Gas on topics to be covered in an IRP Plan (defined in chapter 2 ("Definitions")), and the OEB's requirements as Enbridge Gas considers IRP to meet its system needs. If Enbridge Gas has reasons for a specific IRP Plan to deviate from the IRP Framework, it should justify why deviations from the Framework requirements are appropriate.

The IRP Framework has been established for Enbridge Gas; however, it should also be used as a resource to guide EPCOR Natural Gas Limited Partnership when it examines infrastructure investments and potential alternatives.

2 DEFINITIONS

The following terms are defined in the IRP Framework:

- Integrated Resource Planning: A planning strategy and process that considers Facility Alternatives and IRP Alternatives (including the interplay of these options) to address the system needs of Enbridge Gas's regulated operations, and identifies and implements the alternative (or combination of alternatives) that is in the best interest of Enbridge Gas and its customers, taking into account reliability and safety, cost-effectiveness, public policy, optimized scoping, and risk management.
- **IRP Assessment Process:** The process used by Enbridge Gas to determine the preferred solution to meet specific system needs, including consideration of Facility Alternatives and IRP Alternatives.
- Facility Alternative: A potential infrastructure solution considered under the IRP Assessment Process in response to a specific system need of Enbridge Gas. In this IRP Framework, the term is synonymous with a traditional or conventional facility project. This would typically include a hydrocarbon line (as defined in the *OEB Act*) developed by Enbridge Gas, and ancillary infrastructure. Facility Alternatives determined by Enbridge Gas to be the preferred solution to meet the system need will often require approval from the OEB through a Leave to Construct application. For clarity, non-traditional solutions to system needs that include infrastructure developed by Enbridge Gas, or storage of natural gas within the distribution or transmission system, are considered to be IRP Alternatives and not Facility Alternatives.
- IRP Alternative (IRPA): A potential solution other than a Facility Alternative considered in Enbridge Gas's IRP Assessment Process in response to a specific system need of Enbridge Gas. IRPAs determined by Enbridge Gas to be the preferred solution to meet the system need (alone, in combination with other IRPAs, or in combination with a Facility Alternative) would likely be brought forward for approval from the OEB through an IRP Plan.
- **IRP Plan:** A plan filed by Enbridge Gas for OEB approval in response to a specific system need, that includes one or more IRPAs.

3 GUIDING PRINCIPLES

The OEB has adopted the following guiding principles for IRP. IRP Plans filed with the OEB should include a section to discuss how these guiding principles have been addressed.

- <u>Reliability and safety</u> In considering IRPAs as part of system planning processes, Enbridge Gas's system design principles cannot be compromised, and the reliable and safe delivery of firm contracted peak period natural gas volumes to Enbridge Gas's customers must remain of paramount importance.
- <u>Cost-effectiveness</u> IRPAs must be cost-effective (competitive) compared to Facility Alternatives and other IRPAs, including taking into account impacts on Enbridge Gas customers.
- <u>Public policy</u> IRP will be considered in a manner to ensure that it is supportive of and aligned with public policy, and in particular the OEB's statutory objectives for the natural gas sector.
- <u>Optimized scoping</u> Recognizing that reviewing IRPAs for every forecast infrastructure project would be extremely time intensive, binary screening should be undertaken, to confirm which forecast need(s) should undergo evaluation of IRPAs, and to ensure a focus at the outset on efficient and effective IRPA investment.
- <u>Risk management</u> Economic risks associated with both Facility Alternatives and IRPAs in meeting system needs are evaluated and appropriately mitigated. Risks and rewards are allocated appropriately between Enbridge Gas and its customers.

4 TYPES OF IRPAS

Demand-side programming may include IRPAs such as geotargeted energy efficiency programs, and demand response programs (which incent or oblige the customer to reduce or shift energy usage during peak periods). Demand-side IRPAs are expected to target specific constrained areas and (amongst other things) encourage customers to reduce peak consumption.

Interruptible rates can also be used to reduce peak demand. While approval of interruptible rates would be considered in a rebasing rate application, the impact of interruptible rates to meet a system need/constraint should be considered in an IRP Plan in combination with demand-side or supply-side alternatives.

Supply-side IRPAs could include injection of compressed natural gas into the pipeline system in a constrained area, or renewable natural gas sourced within the constrained area. Supply-side IRPAs may also include market-based supply side alternatives. This could include contractual arrangements requiring delivery of natural gas to specific points on Enbridge Gas's system that harness the capability of existing pipeline infrastructure (including non-Enbridge Gas pipelines) to avoid or defer the need for Enbridge Gas to build new pipeline infrastructure.

As part of this first-generation IRP Framework, the OEB has determined that it is not appropriate to provide funding to Enbridge Gas for electricity IRPAs. Enbridge Gas can seek opportunities to work with the Independent Electricity System Operator or local electricity distributors to facilitate electricity-based energy solutions to address a system need/constraint, as an alternative to IRPAs or facility projects undertaken by Enbridge Gas. The OEB is not establishing this as a requirement.

For both demand-side and supply-side IRPAs, Enbridge Gas should look to procure equipment or activities through the competitive market, where feasible and cost-effective.

Enbridge Gas should consider both combination IRP Plans (that may include multiple supply-side or demand-side IRPAs or an IRPA in combination with a Facility Alternative) and bridging solutions in its IRP assessment process if the bridging solution provides the best alternative in the near term, while exploring longer term solutions.

To support the analysis of IRPAs and promote more timely development of IRP Plans, Enbridge Gas shall provide a document on best available information for demand-side IRPAs. This will be provided with Enbridge Gas's annual IRP report discussed in chapter 10 ("Monitoring and Reporting").

5 IRP ASSESSMENT PROCESS

Enbridge Gas will use a four-step IRP Assessment Process to determine the best approach to meeting system needs, including whether to pursue IRPAs for an identified need/constraint. In a project-specific application (Leave to Construct or IRP Plan), Enbridge Gas is required to demonstrate that it has followed this process including the results of the analysis at each stage of the process.

1. Identification of Constraints

- 2. Binary Screening Criteria
- 3. Two-Stage Evaluation Process

4. Periodic Review

The OEB expects that Enbridge will integrate its IRP Assessment Process into its annual planning.

Within its annual IRP report, Enbridge Gas shall report on the results of its IRP Assessment Process, including reporting on those system needs where a negative result at step two (binary screening) or step three (technical/economic evaluation) resulted in a determination by Enbridge Gas for no further assessment of IRPAs.

5.1 IRP Assessment Process Step 1: Identification of Constraints

Enbridge Gas shall identify potential system needs/constraints up to ten years in the future, and describe these in annual updates to the Asset Management Plan (AMP) to allow time for a detailed examination of IRPAs. The AMP is currently filed each year as part of Enbridge Gas's rate adjustment proceedings. The AMP process addresses all utility assets within Enbridge Gas's regulated operations.

An updated version of the AMP will be filed each year. The information filed within each AMP should include:

- a list of identified system needs
- the status of IRP Plan consideration for each system need
- the result of the initial binary screening
- details as to whether and why IRP Plans have been screened out at subsequent steps, with supporting rationale

• any material changes to the demand forecast, relative to the demand forecast that was assessed as part of the last rebasing application

The OEB expects that, for projects brought to the OEB for approval (both Leave to Construct projects and IRP Plans), the system need will have previously been identified in the AMP (although the preferred project to meet the system need may not have been determined at that time). For any previously unidentified needs, Enbridge Gas will need to provide an explanation as to why the project is needed at this time.

5.2 IRP Assessment Process Step 2: Binary Screening Criteria

The IRP Framework will include screening criteria, in order to focus on those situations where there is a reasonable expectation that an IRPA could efficiently and economically meet the system need.

Enbridge Gas will apply these binary screening criteria to identified system needs/constraints (as identified in step 1) to determine whether further IRP evaluation is appropriate. Binary screening would thus exclude some system needs from further IRP consideration. System needs where IRP is not screened out through this binary screening would next move to the two-stage IRP evaluation process.

The OEB has established the following screening criteria for the first-generation IRP Framework.

Emergent Safety Issues

The first criterion deals with urgent or imminent issues. The safety and reliability of the gas system is paramount. Removing constraints that jeopardize this system performance does not allow time for the development and assessment of an IRP Plan.

i. **Emergent Safety Issues** – If an identified system constraint/need is determined to require a facility project for Enbridge Gas to offer safe and reliable service or to meet an applicable law, an IRP evaluation is not required. An example of such a system constraint/need, and an emergent safety issue, would be if an existing pipeline sustained unanticipated damage and needed to be replaced as quickly as possible to ensure the safety of local communities and Enbridge Gas's broader transmission and distribution systems. Longer-term safety related system constraints/needs may be appropriate for an IRP Plan and should be considered on a case-by-case basis.

<u>Timing</u>

It takes time to assess and implement an IRP Plan along with demonstration that the constraint is being mitigated. Once a ten-year AMP consistent with the IRP Framework has been in place for several years, there should be fewer situations where a timing criterion is needed; however, for this first-generation IRP Framework, the OEB is establishing a timing criterion. The use of supply-side options might be possible to meet an identified need within a shorter period.

ii. **Timing** – If an identified system constraint/need must be met in under three years, an IRP Plan could not likely be implemented and its ability to resolve the identified system constraint could not be verified in time. Therefore, an IRP evaluation is not required. Exceptions to this criterion could include consideration of supply-side IRPAs and bridging or market-based alternatives where such IRPAs can address a more imminent need.

Customer-Specific Builds

Where the customer fully pays for the incremental infrastructure costs associated with a facility project, in the form of a Contribution in Aid of Construction, consideration of an IRP Plan is not required.¹ However, Enbridge Gas is encouraged to discuss demandside management (DSM) opportunities with customers to potentially reduce the size of the build.

iii. **Customer-Specific Builds** – If an identified system need has been underpinned by a specific customer's (or group of customers') clear request for a facility project and either the choice to pay a Contribution in Aid of Construction or to contract for long-term firm services delivered by such facilities, then an IRP evaluation is not required.

Community Expansion & Economic Development

Given the goal of the Ontario Government's Access to Natural Gas legislation² to extend gas service to designated communities, Enbridge Gas is not required to develop an IRP Plan or consider alternatives to the infrastructure facilities to meet this need. However, Enbridge Gas is encouraged to discuss DSM opportunities with customers to potentially reduce the size of the build.

¹ The incremental costs recovered through a Contribution in Aid of Construction are set at an amount that reduces the capital cost of a project for Enbridge Gas ratepayers such that the project becomes economically feasible, which generally requires a profitability index greater than or equal to one. ² Access to Natural Gas Act, 2018, S.O. 2018, c. 15 - Bill 32

iv. **Community Expansion & Economic Development** – If a facility project has been driven by government legislation or policy with related funding explicitly aimed at delivering natural gas into communities, then an IRP evaluation is not required.

Pipeline Replacement and Relocation Projects

A minimum cost of the facility project that would be built to meet a system need (in the absence of IRP) is required to justify the time and effort to conduct an IRP evaluation and potentially develop an IRP Plan. Projects under \$2 million should be screened out unless the government makes regulatory changes establishing a \$10 million threshold for OEB Leave to Construct approvals, in which case, the criteria should use \$10 million to determine if an IRP evaluation is appropriate.

v. **Pipeline Replacement and Relocation Projects** – If a facility project is being advanced for replacement or relocation of a pipeline and the cost is less than the minimum project cost that would necessitate a Leave to Construct approval, then an IRP evaluation is not required.

5.3 IRP Assessment Process Step 3: Two-Stage Evaluation Process

For system needs progressing past the initial IRP binary screening, Enbridge Gas will determine whether to proceed with an IRP Plan through a two-stage evaluation. First, Enbridge Gas will determine whether potential IRPAs could meet the identified constraint/need. If yes, then Enbridge Gas will compare one or more IRP Plans to the baseline Facility Alternative, using a Discounted Cash Flow-plus (DCF+) economic test, to determine the optimum solution to meet the system need. It is expected that the two-stage evaluation process would commence sufficiently far in advance of the date that the constraint/need must be met in order to allow for time for an IRP Plan to be developed, approved, implemented and monitored for effectiveness in advance of the date when a facility project would be required.

Stage 1: Technical Evaluation

The first stage will look at the technical viability of potential IRPAs to reduce peak demand to the degree required to meet the identified system need, using best available information (including information on IRPAs from Enbridge Gas's annual IRP report), to determine whether an IRP Plan including one or more IRPAs would be a viable option. Enbridge Gas may use derating factors (i.e., assuming less than 100% of the forecast

peak demand reduction from the IRPAs would be delivered) or oversubscription of IRPAs to address uncertainty regarding forecast savings. These derating factors may be relevant to both the technical and economic evaluations. In any subsequent application for OEB approval of specific IRP Plans, Enbridge Gas should identify both the level of oversubscription and the supporting rationale.

Stage 2: Economic Evaluation

The economic evaluation used to compare the IRP Plan(s) to the baseline Facility Alternative will consist of a three-phase DCF+ evaluation, including a focus on rate impacts, as identified in phase 1 of the DCF+ test.

The DCF+ test will be based on the three-phase economic test that Enbridge Gas is required to use to assess the costs and benefits of potential transmission system expansions, under the parameters established by the <u>Report of the Board on the</u> <u>Expansion of the Natural Gas System in Ontario</u> (the E.B.O. 134 report). The principles of this test are summarized in the OEB's <u>Filing Guidelines on the Economic Tests for</u> <u>Transmission Pipeline Applications</u>. In the IRP Framework, the DCF+ test will include the following phases:

- Phase 1 assesses the economic benefits and costs from the utility perspective, and indicates whether the project is likely to result in future increases to utility rates.
- Phase 2 assesses the incremental economic benefits and costs incurred by customers from the IRP Plan(s) or Facility Alternative(s).
- Phase 3 assesses the incremental societal benefits and costs.

A Net Present Value will be calculated for each phase. Results from each phase will be presented separately for transparency, but will also be summed together.

The DCF+ results for the IRP Plan(s) and the baseline Facility Alternative will be compared to one another to determine which alternative is optimal. IRP Plans that included some combination of IRPA and facility project can also be tested using this approach.

Enbridge Gas has some discretion to select an alternative to meet a system need that does not have the highest score on phase 1 of the DCF+ test, as there may be considerations or factors that are important in phases 2 or 3, or are difficult to quantify. However, this will require justification if Enbridge Gas recommends a higher cost alternative.
use)

The OEB accepts the categories of benefits and costs proposed by Enbridge Gas for the three phases of the DCF+ test (shown in Table 1) for the use of this test in the IRP Framework.

| Benefit/Cost | Phase 1 | Phase 2 | Phase 3 |
|--|---|---|---------|
| Benefits | | - | |
| Incremental Revenues | х | | |
| Avoided Utility Infrastructure Costs ² | Х | | |
| Avoided Customer Infrastructure Costs ³ | | Х | |
| Avoided Utility Commodity/Fuel Costs ⁴ | Х | | |
| Avoided Customer Commodity/Fuel Costs ⁵ | | Х | |
| Avoided Operations & Maintenance | Х | | |
| Avoided Greenhouse Gas Emissions | | Х | |
| Other External Non-Energy Benefits | | | Х |
| Costs | | | |
| Incremental Capital Expenditure ¹ | Х | | |
| Incremental Operations & Maintenance ¹ | Х | | |
| Incremental Taxes | Х | | |
| Incremental Utility Commodity/Fuel Costs ⁴ | Х | | |
| Incremental Customer Commodity/Fuel Costs ⁵ | | Х | |
| Incremental Greenhouse Gas Emissions | | Х | |
| Incremental Customer Costs | | Х | |
| Other External Non-Energy Costs | | | Х |
| Notes: (1) Capital and Operations & Maintenance is inclusive of program (2) Avoided or reduced infrastructure capital costs of the utility (e (3) Avoided or reduced infrastructure capital costs of the custome Construction) (4) Avoided or incremental fuel costs of the utility (e.g., compress (5) Avoided or incremental fuel costs of the customer (e.g., lower | g., smaller diame er (e.g., reduced (or fuel and unace | eter pipe) Contribution in Aid counted for gas) | |

Table 1: Discounted Cash Flow-Plus Test Costs and Benefits

Further work will be needed to refine the use of the DCF+ test in the context of IRP. The DCF+ test could be improved to better list and define the costs and benefits of Facility Alternatives and IRPAs, and clarify how these costs and benefits should be considered within the DCF+ test. This could include expanding the inputs to recognize increasing carbon costs, the risk that a constraint remains unresolved, and impact on gas supply costs. Enbridge Gas shall study improvements to the DCF+ test for IRP, and is encouraged to consult with the IRP Technical Working Group and to use the IRP pilot

projects as a testing ground for an enhanced DCF+ test. In particular, the IRP Technical Working Group should consider how different carbon pricing scenarios should be used in the DCF+ calculation. The OEB directs that Enbridge Gas file an enhanced DCF+ test for approval as part of the first non-pilot IRP Plan.

5.4 IRP Assessment Process Step 4: Periodic Review

Material changes may occur that could impact Enbridge Gas's determination as to how best to meet a system need. These may include changes occurring when implementing an IRP Plan after receiving project approval. Examples could include where the nature or timing of an identified need/constraint alters materially, or significant policy changes are announced by government or the OEB. In such cases, Enbridge Gas may review its IRP determinations, and may choose to discuss with the IRP Technical Working Group.

Updates of this nature should be provided by Enbridge Gas as part of its annual IRP report. If Enbridge Gas plans to increase its spending on an approved IRP Plan by more than 25%, it will need to request OEB approval for the change, as discussed in chapter 9 ("Future IRP Plan Applications").

6 STAKEHOLDER OUTREACH AND ENGAGEMENT PROCESS

6.1 Stakeholder Engagement Process

Enbridge Gas is required to use a three-component stakeholder engagement process to provide input into its IRP activities.

The three components will involve:

- 1. <u>Gathering of Stakeholder Engagement Data and Insight</u>: Seeking insights from stakeholders and various market participants by working within existing stakeholder engagement channels, on an ongoing basis, to mitigate incremental expenses and leverage existing relationships.
- 2. <u>Stakeholder Days</u>: Annual regional stakeholder events focused on IRP to discuss plans and progress with IRP, including specific discussion of needs/constraints identified in the AMP and the plans to address such items through IRP. These would be held on an annual basis shortly after Enbridge Gas files its AMP update within Phase 2 of the annual rates proceeding.
- 3. <u>Targeted Engagement</u>: Project-specific consultation dealing with specific IRPAs or IRP Plans (identified for a specific need in a specific geographic region), with stakeholders from the specific geographic area relevant to the IRPA. Project-specific consultation must be done in advance of seeking project approval from the OEB.

It is expected that Enbridge Gas will record comments from stakeholders and Indigenous groups participating in components 2 and 3 and the responses from Enbridge Gas to these comments. This information is to be filed in any subsequent IRP Plan/Leave to Construct application. Chapter 7 ("Indigenous Engagement and Consultation") provides additional details on Indigenous engagement and consultation.

Enbridge Gas shall also establish a website to facilitate the broad sharing of information on IRP stakeholdering efforts.

6.2 Technical Working Group

In addition to the three-component stakeholder process, the OEB is establishing an IRP Technical Working Group led by OEB staff, similar to the Demand-Side Management Evaluation Advisory Committee. OEB staff will establish a terms of reference and select the membership. Establishment of the IRP Technical Working Group, including a terms of reference, and the initial selection of working group members, shall be done by the end of 2021.

The IRP Technical Working Group has an objective of providing input on IRP issues that is of value to both Enbridge Gas in implementing IRP, and to the OEB in its oversight of the IRP Framework.

The OEB expects that the first priorities of the IRP Technical Working Group will be:

- Consideration and implementation of IRP pilot projects
- Enhancements or additional guidance in applying the DCF+ evaluation methodology

Additional topics to be examined by the IRP Technical Working Group could include:

- Learnings from IRPAs and IRP implementation in other jurisdictions
- Developing IRP performance metrics for the OEB's consideration
- Treatment of stranded assets in other jurisdictions

The IRP Technical Working Group will also be expected to review a draft of Enbridge Gas's annual IRP report, with the review coordinated by OEB staff. Enbridge Gas should provide a draft of the annual IRP report to the IRP Technical Working Group far enough in advance of its planned filling to the OEB to allow the Technical Working Group to the OEB should be filed by OEB staff in the same proceeding in which Enbridge Gas's annual IRP report is filed. The Technical Working Group report should include any comments on Enbridge Gas's annual IRP report, including material concerns that remain unresolved within the Technical Working Group, and may also describe other activities undertaken by the Technical Working Group in the previous year.

As the natural gas system operator, Enbridge Gas retains the sole responsibility to make final system planning decisions and to advance IRP Plans and/or Leave to Construct applications. While Enbridge Gas is expected to consider any input provided by the IRP Technical Working Group, the IRP Technical Working Group will not have "voting rights" that bind Enbridge Gas with regards to its system planning decisions.

7 INDIGENOUS ENGAGEMENT AND CONSULTATION

Enbridge Gas will make efforts to accommodate participation of Indigenous groups within its stakeholder engagement process and work with these groups as appropriate to address any concerns. The OEB endorses this approach and expects that Indigenous engagement will take place in cases where material Indigenous interests are engaged.

In addition to any broader stakeholder engagement with Indigenous groups, Enbridge Gas is required to conduct consultation with respect to any potential impacts to Aboriginal or treaty rights in relation to proposed IRP Plans (which may include the individual IRPAs considered) and Leave to Construct applications. Any concerns can be considered on a case-by-case basis when an IRP Plan or Leave to Construct application comes before the OEB for approval.

When Enbridge Gas requests approval for an IRP Plan or a Leave to Construct, it will be necessary for Enbridge Gas to follow the requirements in the *Environmental Guidelines for the Location, Construction and Operation of Hydrocarbon Pipelines and Facilities in Ontario*³ regarding Indigenous consultation, if applicable.

³ Ontario Energy Board, <u>Environmental Guidelines for the Location, Construction and Operation of</u> <u>Hydrocarbon Pipelines and Facilities in Ontario</u>, 2016

8 IRPA COST RECOVERY AND ACCOUNTING TREATMENT PRINCIPLES

Costs for Enbridge Gas associated with IRP implementation fall into three categories:

- <u>Incremental IRP administrative costs</u> required to meet the increased workload related to IRP, including integrating IRP into Enbridge Gas's planning processes, completing the incremental stakeholdering, assessing identified system constraints for IRPA(s), and completing necessary IRP monitoring and reporting.
- <u>IRPA Project costs</u> including the planning, implementing, administering, measuring and verifying the effectiveness of specific investments in IRPAs.
- <u>Ongoing operational and maintenance costs</u> including the regular costs incurred to operate and maintain a specific IRPA investment after the project is in-service.

IRPA project costs, similar to the costs for infrastructure builds, will be eligible for inclusion in rate base where Enbridge Gas owns and operates the IRPA. Enbridge Gas should include in the project costs any physical assets acquired and costs directly attributable to the project consistent with how fixed assets are currently capitalized under US GAAP. Until rebasing, the associated revenue requirement of these project costs will be recorded in a capital costs deferral account for recovery annually or at rebasing as requested by Enbridge Gas.

Where Enbridge Gas proposes to make an enabling payment to a competitive service provider and does not own or operate the asset, these costs, if approved, will be included in the category of ongoing operational and maintenance costs and recovered as operating expenses. The OEB requires that Enbridge Gas select the most efficient and cost-effective option for its customers, between Enbridge Gas ownership and third-party ownership with an enabling payment. Until rebasing, these operating costs will be recorded in an operating costs deferral account for recovery annually or at rebasing as requested by Enbridge Gas. Incremental IRP administrative costs and other ongoing operational and maintenance costs will also be treated as expenses and recorded in this account.

The IRPA project costs eligible for inclusion in rate base will attract the same cost of capital as other rate based assets for Enbridge Gas. The depreciation period for the IRPA assets will align with the expected useful life of the asset, which will likely be the time over which the underlying IRPA is expected to provide peak load reduction.

Details about how these principles will be applied to specific IRPAs and IRP Plans will be determined in the IRP Plan applications. As part of an IRP Plan application, Enbridge Gas should provide details on which IRP Plan costs it believes are eligible for inclusion in rate base, versus those that should be considered operating expenses, with supporting rationale.

9 FUTURE IRP PLAN APPLICATIONS

When Enbridge Gas determines that an IRPA (alone, in combination with other IRPAs, or in combination with a facility project) is the best option to address a system need, it will apply for approval of an IRP Plan. The IRP Framework establishes a new approval process for IRP Plans, under section 36 of the OEB Act.

An IRP Plan approval from the OEB will operate as an endorsement of the IRP Plan, and approve the cost consequences. The costs would then be recovered, subject to a prudence review, through the IRP Costs deferral accounts annually and/or at Enbridge Gas's next rebasing application.

An IRP Plan approval will be mandatory if the forecast costs of the IRP Plan exceed the minimum project cost that would necessitate a Leave to Construct approval for a pipeline project (currently \$2 million, proposed to increase to \$10 million).

An IRP Plan application should include information similar to what is found in a Leave to Construct application, including:

- Purpose of the IRP Plan
- How the IRP Framework's guiding principles have been addressed
- Information on system need (forecast need/constraint being addressed)
- Discussion of alternatives (why the IRP Plan was selected, including the results of the economic evaluation)
- Description of the IRP Plan and IRPAs, including forecast impacts, costs, and implementation timing)
- Proposed approach to evaluation and monitoring
 - This could include a business case for any proposals for advanced metering infrastructure if this has not been assessed in Enbridge Gas's rebasing application
- Proposed approach to cost recovery (including details on costs Enbridge Gas proposes for inclusion in rate base, versus those that should be considered operating expenses, together with a supporting rationale)
 - Enbridge Gas should identify whether it intends to seek recovery of all or part of the IRP Plan costs, including rationale as to why these costs are incremental to activities included in existing rates
- Proposed approach to cost allocation (using the facility project that is being avoided, deferred, or reduced by the IRP Plan as a reference for the approach to cost allocation, as appropriate)

- In-service date, and any considerations that may apply regarding when the IRP Plan should be considered to be in-service such that Enbridge Gas is eligible for cost recovery
- Expected bill impacts
- Land and environmental issues (where relevant)
- A record of stakeholder engagement and Indigenous engagement and consultation (as appropriate)
- Conditions of approval

Prudently incurred costs associated with an approved IRP Plan will be eligible for cost recovery.

Enbridge Gas should seek approval for an adjustment to an IRP Plan, should the cost adjustment be an increase of greater than 25% of the approved cost. When seeking recovery of actual IRP Plan costs, Enbridge Gas will need to demonstrate that it has been prudent in managing its actions and resulting costs, as is typical for all requests for cost recovery.

Enbridge Gas will need to fully demonstrate the prudence of its actions particularly with regard to the risks of successful implementation of IRPAs and the potential for assets becoming stranded.

10 MONITORING AND REPORTING

Enbridge Gas shall file an annual IRP report with the OEB as part of its annual Non-Commodity Deferral Account Clearance and Earnings Sharing Mechanism application, the proceeding in which it may seek disposition of balances in the IRP Costs deferral accounts.

The OEB does not intend to approve the annual IRP report, but it could impact the OEB's findings on the disposition of amounts in the IRP Costs deferral accounts, or inform future proceedings.

The annual IRP report and the report from the IRP Technical Working Group are to be filed for information regardless of whether Enbridge Gas is seeking approval to clear any balances in the IRP Costs deferral accounts.

The annual IRP report should include the following information:

- A summary of IRP stakeholdering activities from the past year
- A summary of IRP engagement or consultation activities with Indigenous peoples
- Updates on IRP pilot projects underway
- Updates on incorporating IRP into asset management planning
- Updates on status of potential IRP Plans
- Updates on status of approved IRP Plans, including details of adjustments made by Enbridge Gas
- Annual and cumulative summaries of actual peak demand reductions/energy savings generated by each IRP Plan to-date, including comparisons to the initial forecast reduction/energy savings and the actual amount of expenditure on each IRP Plan to-date
- The most recent results of Enbridge Gas's IRP Assessment Process for system needs, including reporting on those system needs where a negative binary screening or technical/economic evaluation resulted in no further assessment of IRPAs
- A summary of best available information on demand-side IRPAs, including types of IRPAs, estimates of cost, peak demand savings, status in Ontario, potential role and relevance to Enbridge Gas's system, and learnings from pilot projects and other jurisdictions
- Efforts taken to explore the use of interruptible rates for meeting system needs, including how customers have been provided the opportunity to consider this option
- Any other IRP-related matters established by the OEB.

11 IRP COSTS DEFERRAL ACCOUNTS

The OEB determined in the IRP Decision and Order that two IRP Costs deferral accounts will be established for the period from 2021 to 2023, to track incremental IRP-related costs not included in base rates during the current deferred rebasing term. Enbridge Gas will be preparing a Draft Accounting Order for the two IRP Costs deferral accounts, based on the guidance in the Decision and Order. Enbridge Gas will follow the approved Accounting Order for the use of these accounts.

Enbridge Gas may request disposition of account balances, when eligible, as part of its annual Non-Commodity Deferral Account Clearance and Earnings Sharing Mechanism application. Costs in the IRP Operating Costs Deferral Account for general IRP administrative costs may be brought forward for disposition without any prior approval. Costs in this account related to specific projects (e.g. project operating and maintenance costs, enabling payments to competitive service providers) should not be brought forward for disposition until an IRP Plan has been approved. When an IRP Plan has been approved and the project is considered to be "in-service", Enbridge Gas is also eligible to seek cost recovery of the project's capital-related revenue requirement through the IRP Capital Costs Deferral Account.

The balances brought forward for disposition in the IRP Costs deferral accounts should be based on actual expenditures. The balance for the IRP Capital Costs Deferral Account will include the revenue requirement impacts associated with project costs eligible for inclusion in rate base. The application to clear any balance in the IRP Capital Costs Deferral Account should describe the reasons for any variance between actual costs and the forecast costs that were included in the IRP Plan approval.

12 IRP PILOT PROJECTS

Enbridge Gas is expected to develop and implement two IRP pilot projects. The pilots are expected to be an effective approach to understand and evaluate how IRP can be implemented to avoid, delay or reduce facility projects.

The OEB expects that the IRP pilot projects will be selected and deployed by the end of 2022. The detailed consideration of IRP pilot projects should commence shortly after the issuance of the IRP Framework with input being sought from the IRP Technical Working Group.

The nature of the pilots should be responsive to the opportunities that arise. Enbridge Gas should then apply to the OEB for approval of the IRP pilot projects providing the information and following the approach for IRP Plans, described in chapter 9 ("Future IRP Plan Applications").

The implementation of pilots should not be a barrier to addressing a system need through a non-pilot IRP Plan, if an exceptional time-limited opportunity arises prior to the completion of the pilots.

Enbridge Gas should share key learnings from the pilots through reporting to the OEB and stakeholders, through the annual IRP report and more frequent updates to the IRP Technical Working Group, as needed. This experience will facilitate the development of other IRP Plans and identify areas for enhancement to the IRP Framework.

The IRP pilot project costs are to be tracked in the IRP Costs deferral accounts, and recovery can be requested annually for prudently incurred costs.

Enbridge Gas is encouraged to use the IRP pilot projects as a testing ground for an enhanced DCF+ test as discussed in section 5.3 ("Two-Stage Evaluation Process").